Oncology and Translational Medicine

Volume 4 • Number 4 • August 2018

Advances in the diagnosis and treatment of patients with cancer cachexia

Ting Zhou, Shiying Yu 133

Updates in the management of brain (leptomeningeal) metastasis of lung cancer Ziyi Sun, Yuan Chen 144

Long noncoding RNAs as diagnostic biomarkers associated with cancer phenotypes Huili Luo, Ruijie Chang (Co-first author), Xiulan Chen 151

Treatment and survival status of patients with EGFR mutationpositive stage IV lung adenocarcinoma: five-year follow-up results in the Ordos Area of Inner Mongolia

Gaowa Jin, Wenjuan Wang, Shuqin Deng, Caihong Jiang, Xiaojun Bai, Jun Zhao, Feng Chen, Jixiang Hou, Lanzhen Zhao, Hui Li, Ziyu Lu, Lenggaowa Da, Yungaowa Wu, Xiaoyun Ma, Yahan Wu, Jiali Gao, Quanfu Li 158



Oncology and Translational Medicine





 $\underset{>>}{\texttt{otm.tjh.com.cn}}{\texttt{General information}}$



Volume 4 Number 4 August 2018 ISSN 2095-9621 CN 42-1865/R









Oncology and Translational Medicine

Honorary Editors-in-Chief

W.-W. Höpker (Germany) Mengchao Wu (China) Yan Sun (China)

Editors-in-Chief

Anmin Chen (China) Shiying Yu (China)

Associate Editors

Yilong Wu (China) Shukui Qin (China) Xiaoping Chen (China) Ding Ma (China) Hanxiang An (China) Yuan Chen (China)

Editorial Board

A. R. Hanauske (Germany) Adolf Grünert (Germany) Andrei lagaru (USA) Arnulf H. Hölscher (Germany) Baoming Yu (China) Bing Wang (USA) Binghe Xu (China) Bruce A. Chabner (USA) Caicun Zhou (China) Ch. Herfarth (Germany) Changshu Ke (China) Charles S. Cleeland (USA) Chi-Kong Li (China) Chris Albanese (USA) Christof von Kalle (Germany) D Kerr (United Kingdom) Daoyu Hu (China) Dean Tian (China) Di Chen (USA) Dian Wang (USA) Dieter Hoelzer (Germany) Dolores J. Schendel (Germany) Donafena Tan (USA) Dongmin Wang (China) Ednin Hamzah (Malaysia) Ewerbeck Volker (Germany) Feng Li (China) Frank Elsner (Germany) Gang Wu (China) Gary A. Levy (Canada) Gen Sheng Wu (USA) Gerhard Ehninger (Germany) Guang Peng (USA) Guangying Zhu (China) Gunther Bastert (Germany) Guoan Chen (USA)

Guojun Li (USA) Guoliang Jiang (China) Guoping Wang (China) H. J. Biersack (Germany) Helmut K. Seitz (Germany) Hongbing Ma (China) Hongtao Yu (USA) Hongyang Wang (China) Hua Lu (USA) Huaging Wang (China) Hubert E. Blum (Germany) J. R. Siewert (Germany) Ji Wang (USA) Jiafu Ji (China) Jianfeng Zhou (China) Jianjie Ma (USA) Jianping Gong (China) Jihong Wang (USA) Jilin Yi (China) Jin Li (China) Jingyi Zhang (Canada) Jingzhi Ma (China) Jinyi Lang (China) Joachim W. Dudenhausen (Germany) Joe Y. Chang (USA) Jörg-Walter Bartsch (Germany) Jörg F. Debatin (Germany) JP Armand (France) Jun Ma (China) Karl-Walter Jauch (Germany) Katherine A Siminovitch (Canada) Kongming Wu (China) Lei Li (USA) Lei Zheng (USA) Li Zhang (China) Lichun Lu (USA) Lili Tang (China) Lin Shen (China) Lin Zhang (China) Lingving Wu (China) Luhua Wang (China) Marco Antonio Velasco-Velázgueza (Mexico) Markus W. Büchler (Germany) Martin J. Murphy, Jr (USA) Mathew Casimiro (USA) Matthias W. Beckmann (Germany) Meilin Liao (China) Michael Buchfelder (Germany) Norbert Arnold (Germany) Peter Neumeister (Austria) Qing Zhong (USA) Qinghua Zhou (China)

Qingyi Wei (USA) Qun Hu (China) Reg Gorczynski (Canada) Renyi Qin (China) Richard Fielding (China) Rongcheng Luo (China) Shenjiang Li (China) Shenqiu Li (China) Shimosaka (Japan) Shixuan Wang (China) Shun Lu (China) Sridhar Mani (USA) Ting Lei (China) Ulrich Sure (Germany) Ulrich T. Hopt (Germany) Ursula E. Seidler (Germany) Uwe Kraeuter (Germany) W. Hohenberger (Germany) Wei Hu (USA) Wei Liu (China) Wei Wang (China) Weijian Feng (China) Weiping Zou (USA) Wenzhen Zhu (China) Xianglin Yuan (China) Xiaodong Xie (China) Xiaohua Zhu (China) Xiaohui Niu (China) Xiaolong Fu (China) Xiaoyuan Zhang (USA) Xiaoyuan (Shawn) Chen (USA) Xichun Hu (China) Ximing Xu (China) Xin Shelley Wang (USA) Xishan Hao (China) Xiuyi Zhi (China) Ying Cheng (China) Ying Yuan (China) Yixin Zeng (China) Yongjian Xu (China) You Lu (China) Youbin Deng (China) Yuankai Shi (China) Yuguang He (USA) Yuke Tian (China) Yunfeng Zhou (China) Yunyi Liu (China) Yuquan Wei (China) Zaide Wu (China) Zefei Jiang (China) Zhanggun Ye (China) Zhishui Chen (China) Zhongxing Liao (USA)

Oncology and Translational Medicine

August 2018 Volume 4 Number 4

Contents

Advances in the diagnosis and treatment of patients with cancer cachexia *Ting Zhou, Shiying Yu* 133

Updates in the management of brain (leptomeningeal) metastasis of lung cancer *Ziyi Sun, Yuan Chen* 144

Long noncoding RNAs as diagnostic biomarkers associated with cancer phenotypes *Huili Luo, Ruijie Chang (Co-first author), Xiulan Chen* 151

Treatment and survival status of patients with EGFR mutation-positive stage IV lung adenocarcinoma: five-year follow-up results in the Ordos Area of Inner Mongolia Gaowa Jin, Wenjuan Wang, Shuqin Deng, Caihong Jiang, Xiaojun Bai, Jun Zhao, Feng Chen, Jixiang Hou, Lanzhen Zhao, Hui Li, Ziyu Lu, Lenggaowa Da, Yungaowa Wu, Xiaoyun Ma, Yahan Wu, Jiali Gao, Quanfu Li 158

Clinicopathological characterization of gastroenteropancreatic neu-roendocrine neoplasms: a retrospective study of 48 cases Jianguo Sun, Xiaodong Zhang (Co-first author), Songjing Lei, Jingzhong Xu, Zhaoyang Qin 163

N-myc downstream-regulated gene 2 promotes proliferation of HO-8910 ovarian cancer cells *Fenhong Kang, Yaping Luo, Yanlong Wang* 171

The efficacy of capecitabine and temozolomide against neuroendocrine carcinomas *Yanwei Gao, Wei Luan, Wenxin Li, Baoqing Jia* 176

Updates of the NCCN guidelines for head and neck cancers *Liu Huang* 179

Oncology and Translational Medicine

Aims & Scope

Oncology and Translational Medicine is an international professional academic periodical. The Journal is designed to report progress in research and the latest findings in domestic and international oncology and translational medicine, to facilitate international academic exchanges, and to promote research in oncology and translational medicine as well as levels of service in clinical practice. The entire journal is published in English for a domestic and international readership.

Copyright

Submission of a manuscript implies: that the work described has not been published before (except in form of an abstract or as part of a published lecture, review or thesis); that it is not under consideration for publication elsewhere; that its publication has been approved by all co-authors, if any, as well as – tacitly or explicitly – by the responsible authorities at the institution where the work was carried out.

The author warrants that his/her contribution is original and that he/she has full power to make this grant. The author signs for and accepts responsibility for releasing this material on behalf of any and all co-authors. Transfer of copyright to Huazhong University of Science and Technology becomes effective if and when the article is accepted for publication. After submission of the Copyright Transfer Statement signed by the corresponding author, changes of authorship or in the order of the authors listed will not be accepted by Huazhong University of Science and Technology. The copyright covers the exclusive right and license (for U.S. government employees: to the extent transferable) to reproduce, publish, distribute and archive the article in all forms and media of expression now known or developed in the future, including reprints, translations, photographic reproductions, microform, electronic form (offline, online) or any other reproductions of similar nature.

Supervised by

Ministry of Education of the People's Republic of China.

Administered by

Tongji Medical College, Huazhong University of Science and Technology.

Submission information

Manuscripts should be submitted to: http://otm.tjh.com.cn dmedizin@sina.com

Subscription information

ISSN edition: 2095-9621 CN: 42-1865/R

Subscription rates

Subscription may begin at any time. Remittances made by check, draft or express money order should be made payable to this journal. The price for 2017 is as follows: US \$ 30 per issue; RMB \cong 28.00 per issue.

Database

Oncology and Translational Medicine is abstracted and indexed in EM-BASE, Index Copernicus, Chinese Science and Technology Paper Citation Database (CSTPCD), Chinese Core Journals Database, Chinese Journal Full-text Database (CJFD), Wanfang Data; Weipu Data; Chinese Academic Journal Comprehensive Evaluation Database.

Business correspondence

All matters relating to orders, subscriptions, back issues, offprints, advertisement booking and general enquiries should be addressed to the editorial office.

Mailing address

Editorial office of Oncology and Translational Medicine Tongji Hospital Tongji Medical College Huazhong University of Science and Technology Jie Fang Da Dao 1095 430030 Wuhan, China Tel.: +86-27-69378388 Email: dmedizin@sina.com

Printer

Changjiang Spatial Information Technology Engineering Co., Ltd. (Wuhan) Hangce Information Cartorgraphy Printing Filial, Wuhan, China Printed in People's Republic of China

Managing director

Jun Xia

Executive editors

Jing Chen Jun Xia Yening Wang Qiang Wu

REVIEW ARTICLE

Advances in the diagnosis and treatment of patients with cancer cachexia

Ting Zhou, Shiying Yu (⊠)

Department of Oncology, Tongji Hospital, Tongji Medical College, Huazhong University of Science and Technology, Wuhan 430030, China

Abstract	Cachexia is a common complication with an incidence rate of 50%–80% in cancer patients. It is also responsible for 20% of mortality among these patients. Cachexia can significantly reduce the efficacy of antitumor therapies and increase treatment-related toxicity and adverse effects in cancer patients. This increases the symptom burden in patients, affects their quality of life, and ultimately shortens their survival time. The mechanism underlying the development of cachexia is complex and diverse and involves various factors and pathways, each playing an important role. Treatment approaches for cachexia are multimodal, including nutrition support therapy, appetite stimulants, and therapeutic drugs that specifically target the mechanism behind the disease. In recent years, we have gradually gained a better understanding of cachexia, and significant progress has been made in delineating molecular mechanisms, staging and
Received: 8 June 2018 Revised: 10 July 2018 Accepted: 26 August 2018	diagnosis, and therapeutic drug treatment of cancer cachexia. This article reviews the research progress of cancer cachexia based on these contexts. Key words: cachexia; malignant tumor; molecular mechanism; staging and diagnosis; treatment

Definition and diagnosis of cachexia

Cachexia is a complex metabolic syndrome that threatens patients' lives. It is characterized by weight loss and muscle wasting with or without fat loss. The pathophysiological characteristics of cachexia include weight loss, anorexia, inflammation, insulin resistance, muscle protein breakdown, and fat decomposition [1-2]. Cachexia is most commonly seen in various chronic consumptive diseases, such as chronic obstructive pulmonary disease, rheumatoid arthritis, chronic kidney disease, chronic heart failure, AIDS, and malignant tumors [3-8]. Cancer cachexia, also known as cancer anorexia cachexia syndrome (CACS), has an incidence rate of approximately 50%-80% in patients with various types of cancer. Of all cancer types, the incidence rate of cachexia is the highest in pancreatic cancer and upper gastrointestinal cancer patients (> 80%), followed by lung and colon cancers, wherein approximately 50%-60% of patients develop cachexia^[9-10]. Among the different causes of death, cachexia is responsible for 20%-40% of deaths in cancer patients ^[11–12]. Many previous studies have shown that cachexia not only reduces the efficacy of antitumor therapies and increases treatment-related toxicity and adverse effects but also increases the symptom burden in patients, reduces their quality of life, and ultimately shortens their survival time ^[13–17].

Despite the complex and diverse mechanisms involved in the development of cachexia, a precise and standardized definition for cachexia is still lacking. Moreover, the identification, diagnosis, and treatment of cachexia are often neglected in the clinical setting ^[18–19]. In a consensus meeting held in Washington D.C. in 2006, experts unified the definition of cachexia: a complex metabolic syndrome associated with underlying illness and characterized by loss of muscle with or without loss of fat mass ^[20]. In 2011, the international expert consensus set the diagnostic criteria for cachexia: a patient is diagnosed with cachexia if in the past 6 months, weight loss was greater than 5% or 2% in individuals with body mass index (BMI) of less than 20 kg/m² or those with sarcopenia ^[21]. This definition has since become widely accepted and adopted by a

Correspondence to: Shiying Yu. Email: syyu@tjh.tjmu.edu.cn

^{© 2018} Huazhong University of Science and Technology

number of clinical studies on cachexia^[22-24].

Molecular mechanism of cachexia

Muscle wasting is one of the important features of cancer cachexia, and its pathophysiology is characterized by an imbalance in the synthesis and degradation of muscle proteins. Currently known cytokines and molecular mechanisms involved in cachexia-induced muscle wasting are summarized below.

Systemic inflammation

Systemic inflammation is the main mechanism leading to muscle wasting and fatigue in patients with cachexia ^[25]. Early studies on the mechanism of cachexia have principally focused on inflammation. The proinflammatory factors produced by the body or the tumor, including TNF- α , IL-1, and IL-6, are closely related to muscle wasting in cancer cachexia^[26-28]. Many studies have shown significantly increased inflammatory markers in the blood of cachectic animal models and patients ^[29-32]. Earlier studies have considered TNF- α as a major factor that induces cachexia. It has been shown to cause muscle protein breakdown and muscle atrophy in animal experiments ^[33–34]. TNF- α and IL-1 induce cachexia through the activation of IKK complexes, which leads to the phosphorylation of the IkBa protein and the release of NF-kB. This activates the muscle-degrading factors MuRF1 and Atrogin-1, resulting in protein loss and muscle atrophy [35-36]. IL-6 induces cachexia through binding to IL-6 receptors, which activate the downstream JAK-STAT pathway. Animal experiments have shown that STAT3 can cause muscle fiber atrophy and that the IL-6/JAK-STAT3 pathway is closely related to skeletal muscle atrophy^[37].

Ubiquitin proteasome pathway (UPP)

The UPP is an important pathway for muscle degradation in cachexia^[38-39]. The majority of muscle proteins, particularly muscle fibers, are degraded by the UPP. The degradation is generally divided into two steps: the substrate protein is first covalently bound to different types of ubiquitin molecules and is then degraded by the 26S protease. The process of protein ubiquitination is usually regulated by three enzymes: ubiquitin-activating enzyme (E1), ubiquitin-conjugating enzyme (E2), and ubiquitin ligase (E3)^[40]. Atrogin-1 and MuRF-1 are two important E3 ubiquitin ligases. A marked increase in the expression of Atrogin-1 and MuRF-1 has been observed in cachexia, and their expression is correlated with muscle atrophy^[41-42]. Many animal experiments have shown that cancer cachexia can significantly increase the activity of the ubiquitin proteasome system (UPS), resulting in increased expression of Atrogin-1 and MuRF-1^[43-45].

PI3-K/Akt/mTOR pathway

The IGF-1 signaling pathway is an important pathway involved in muscle anabolism. Studies have shown that the IGF1/Akt pathway can inhibit protein degradation and promote muscle growth [46-47]. In addition, binding of IGF1 to the receptor can activate the PI3K/Akt signaling pathway. This activates mTOR and phosphorylates its effector targets S6K1 and 4E-BP, which in turn promote muscle formation [48-49]. Akt can also translocate FoxO proteins (FoxO1, FoxO3, and FoxO4) from the nucleus to the cytoplasm, leading to their phosphorylation and inactivation. Activated FoxO proteins can act as transcription factors and regulate autophagy, which promotes the ubiquitin-mediated degradation of muscle cells [50-52]. IGF-1 expression is significantly reduced in animal models of cancer cachexia, and supplementation with low-dose IGF-1 can reduce muscle atrophy and weight loss. However, anti-IGF-1 treatment has not been shown to exacerbate muscle atrophy in cancer patients [45, 53–54]

TGF-β/SMAD pathway

The TGF- β superfamily is another factor that has been recently found to be associated with muscle atrophy in cachexia. The most representative family members are activin A and myostatin^[55]. Activin A is implicated in many physiological functions, including erythrocyte formation, cell growth, differentiation, and immune response [56]. Myostatin, also known as GDF8, is an important negative regulator of muscle growth and is secreted by muscle cells. Its deletion and mutation are associated with the pathological condition of muscle hypertrophy^[57–58]. Both activin A and myostatin activate type I receptors by binding to the ActRIIB receptor on the surface of muscle cell membranes (ALK4 or ALK7 is an activin A type I receptor, while ALK5 or ALK7 is a myostatin type I receptor). The activated type I receptors, in turn, phosphorylate the SMAD complexes (SMAD2, SMAD3, and SMAD4) and cause muscle atrophy by regulating transcriptional responses [59-60]. Myostatin and activin A can also activate FoxO3 by suppressing Akt activity, which in turn upregulates MuRF-1, Atrogin-1, and autophagy-related genes, leading to the breakdown of muscle protein [61]. It has been observed in animal experiments that elevated activin A expression is associated with muscle wasting in cachexia. In addition, the inhibition of activin A can reduce muscle wasting and improve muscle function. The levels of activin A in the blood of patients with cancer cachexia have also been shown to be significantly elevated [62-64]. The myostatin/activin A/SMAD pathway may be present early in cachexia. A study on patients with early stage gastric cancer detected increased expression of myostatin in patients' muscles prior to their significant weight loss.

This suggested that myostatin might be a marker for early-stage cachexia^[65]. However, studies on myostatin and muscle atrophy have reported inconsistent results. Some studies have shown that the increased expression of myostatin in muscles is associated with cancer cachexiainduced muscle atrophy, and the inactivation of the myostatin gene can inhibit muscle atrophy and tumor growth. By contrast, some studies have shown that the expression of myostatin in the serum is not associated with muscle loss^[66-70].

GDF-15, also known as macrophage migration inhibitory factor 1, is another member of the TGF- β superfamily. Its hematologic level is significantly elevated in inflammation, cancers, and cardiovascular diseases ^[71]. Many studies have shown the increased expression of plasma GDF-15 in cancer patients, which is associated with their poor prognosis [72-74]. At the same time, GDF-15 levels are correlated with appetite. An increase in GDF-15 levels in the blood leads to a decreased appetite, which in turn causes weight loss^[75]. The overexpression of GDF-15 in the muscles of experimental animals causes muscle atrophy; therefore, GDF-15 may directly promote skeletal muscle atrophy. In cancer patients, the high expression of GDF-15 is associated with weight loss and muscle loss; however, no correlation between GDF-15 and the appetite of patients has been observed [76].

Autophagy-lysosome pathway

Autophagy is a normal, ubiquitous catabolic process degrades cytoplasmic components through that lysosomes, and this process also occurs in skeletal muscles. When occurring properly, autophagy can help regulate the function of skeletal muscles and control skeletal movement and muscle metabolism. However, excessive activation of or deficiency in the autophagy function can result in muscle wasting and reduced muscle function ^[77–80]. Some studies using animal models of cachexia have shown that autophagy is significantly activated in the muscles of mice with cachexia^[81]. The activation of the autophagy pathway has also been observed in the muscle or blood of patients with cancer cachexia, and autophagy is found to be significantly associated with muscle wasting and weight loss^[82-84]. It is speculated that aerobic exercise and megestrol acetate may relieve the symptoms of cachexia-induced muscle atrophy by suppressing the excessive activation of autophagy and restoring the balance of muscle metabolism [85-86].

Staging and diagnosis of cachexia

The international expert consensus of cachexia^[21] has divided the development and progression of cachexia into three consecutive phases: precachexia, cachexia, and refractory cachexia. Patients with precachexia usually present with clinical or metabolic symptoms, including anorexia and impaired glucose tolerance, accompanied by weight loss of \leq 5%. A patient enters the cachexia phase if weight loss exceeds 5% or 2% for patients with BMI of less than 20 kg/m² or those with sarcopenia. Weight loss may occur under the influence of factors such as tumor type and stage, systemic inflammation, reduced food intake, and ineffective antitumor therapy. In refractory cachexia, the patient is usually at the end stage of cancer, with a performance status score of 3-4. The tumor progresses rapidly and is unresponsive to antitumor therapy, and the patient has an expected survival time of less than 3 months. Although the international expert consensus has set the definitions and descriptions for cachexia stages, to date, widely accepted criteria for staging cachexia are still lacking. In addition, staging of cachexia is crucial for treatment selection and prognosis of patients.

In 2009, Bozzetti F et al^[87] classified cachexia into precachexia and cachexia based on the presence of 10% weight loss. They further classified the disease into asymptomatic precachexia (stage I), symptomatic precachexia (stage II), asymptomatic cachexia (stage III), and symptomatic cachexia (stage IV) based on the presence of anorexia, fatigue, or early satiation. This staging methodology preceded the development of the diagnostic criteria for cachexia by the international expert consensus and hence adopted a 10% weight loss as a diagnostic criterion. Furthermore, it lacks a diagnostic criterion for refractory cachexia. In 2011, Argiles JM et al developed a new tool for staging cachexia (CASCO)^[88]. It included five major diagnostic indicators: body weight and muscle changes, inflammation/ metabolic disturbances/immunosuppression and related parameters, physical performance, nutritional status, and quality of life. The total score of the scale is 100 points. It divides cachexia into mild (0-25 points), moderate (26–50 points), severe (51–75 points), and terminal phase (76-100 points). However, the scoring table contains a large number of questionnaires and metabolic and immunologic parameters. Its complexity and high cost limit its widespread use in clinical settings. Vigano A et al subsequently introduced a novel definition for staging cancer cachexia (CCS)^[89] that comprehensively determined cachexia stages based on parameters such as inflammatory indicators, anorexia, weight loss, physical performance, and grip strength. However, their staging criteria failed to properly distinguish patients with precachexia and cachexia. In 2014, Blum D et al conducted a validation study on the international expert consensus on cachexia [90], in which patients were classified into different cachexia stages according to the degree of weight loss: patients with weight change $(\pm 1 \text{ kg})$ or weight gain were classified as no cachexia; patients with weight loss > 1 kg but < 5% were classified as precachexia; patients with weight loss > 5% or patients with a BMI < 20 kg/ m^2 and weight loss > 2% were classified as cachexia; and patients with a BMI < 23 kg/m² with weight loss > 15% or those with a BMI < 27 kg/m² and weight loss > 20% were classified as refractory cachexia. However, weight loss alone cannot properly reflect the status of cachexia in patients. In addition, it cannot distinguish between patients without cachexia and those with precachexia. In 2016, Vigano AA et al optimized previous CCS criteria and developed a simple, clinically applicable system for staging of cachexia. Five indicators were used for staging and diagnosing cachexia, including abnormal biochemical parameters, reduced food intake, moderate weight loss, severe weight loss, and reduced performance status^[91]. Although this staging system is simpler to use than the previous CCS criteria, as it eliminates the need to fill out questionnaires and measure grip strengths, it still cannot effectively distinguish between patients with precachexia and those with cachexia. Similarly, in 2017, Argiles JM et al validated and simplified the previously developed CASCO cachexia staging criteria into a new set of cachexia staging criteria (miniCASCO)^[92]. Although miniCASCO is more convenient than CASCO, it still requires a large number of questionnaires and parameter testing such as that for IL-6 and ROS. Therefore, it is not suitable for rapid clinical diagnosis. Furthermore, its effectiveness has not been verified in clinical settings. Our research group recently developed a cachexia staging score (CSS) [93], which included five components for evaluation: weight loss, a questionnaire for sarcopenia SARC-F, performance status, appetite loss, and abnormal hematologic parameters. The total score was 12 points, of which 0-2 points were classified as non-cachexia, 3-4 points as precachexia, 5-8 points as cachexia, and 9-12 points as refractory cachexia. The simple design and low cost of this scoring tool facilitate its rapid clinical application. Its effectiveness has also been verified using various clinical parameters, including patients' body weight loss, BMI, muscle mass and function, proportion of sarcopenia cases, symptom burden, quality of life, and survival time. These results indicate that the scoring tool performs well in distinguishing patients with different stages of cachexia.

Advances in the treatment of cachexia

With the extensive research on the molecular mechanism of cachexia in recent years, significant progress has been made in the treatment of cachexia. Many novel drugs have shown therapeutic prospects for cachexia. As the mechanism underlying the development of cachexia is complex and diverse, a single treatment approach can hardly achieve satisfactory results. Therefore, cancer cachexia is best treated with comprehensive multimodal therapies. This section provides a summary of the main treatment approaches for cancer cachexia.

Nutrition support therapy

Weight loss and malnutrition are the most common signs of cancer cachexia that can adversely affect patients' clinical outcomes. Therefore, it is necessary to perform appropriate nutritional screening for cancer patients. Additionally, the advantages and disadvantages of nutritional intervention need to be weighed and properly balanced^[94]. In clinical practice, nutrition support therapy is usually the most considered treatment for patients with cachexia. However, with deeper understanding of cachexia, we now realize that nutrition support therapy may not be applicable to all patients with cachexia. In addition, nutrition support therapy alone cannot completely alleviate patients' symptoms of cachexia. The international expert consensus on cachexia has pointed out that nutrition support therapy may not be beneficial to patients with refractory cachexia [21]. Therefore, guidelines in the United States do not recommend the routine use of nutrition support therapy in cancer patients receiving chemotherapy or minor surgery. According to the guidelines, nutrition support therapy should only be considered in patients who are unable to absorb adequate nutrients due to functional impairment [95]. Among the various nutritional supplements, n-3 polyunsaturated fatty acids have been shown by many studies to be beneficial to cancer patients, and they can increase their weight and improve their quality of life [96-98]. In addition, L-carnitine has been shown to alleviate fatigue while improving the nutritional status of cancer patients. However, other studies have obtained contrasting results ^[99-102]. Therefore, the use of nutritional supplements in patients with cachexia remains inconclusive.

Appetite stimulants

Appetite stimulants commonly used in patients with cancer cachexia include hormones and progesterone ^[2]. A systematic review has revealed that while hormones and progesterone drugs are recommended for the treatment of anorexia in cancer patients, there are uncertainties regarding their appropriate dose, timing, and treatment duration ^[103]. Hormonal drugs are often used as appetite stimulants to improve appetite, increase caloric intake, control pain, alleviate fatigue, and reduce nausea and vomiting of cancer patients ^[104-105]. Various hormonal drugs exert similar appetite-stimulating effects. The commonly used hormonal drugs include prednisone and dexamethasone. Studies have shown that 5 mg of prednisone administered orally three times per day and 3–6 mg of dexamethasone administered orally per day

can significantly increase patients' appetite compared with placebo ^[106]. However, hormonal drugs can only increase the appetite of patients for a short period of time; they cannot truly increase the weight of patients ^[107–108]. In addition, as hormone therapy is associated with many adverse effects that can negatively affect the patient's quality of life, the dosing and timing of hormonal drugs require careful monitoring ^[109].

The most common progesterone used clinically as appetite stimulants include megestrol acetate and medroxyprogesterone acetate. The appetite-stimulating effects of megestrol acetate are similar to those of dexamethasone. Several clinical studies have shown that megestrol acetate can significantly improve the appetite of cancer patients while having milder adverse effects compared with dexamethasone ^[110-112]. Medroxyprogesterone can also increase the appetite of cancer patients and increase their body weights. However, the increase is limited to adipose tissue, not muscle tissue ^[113-116].

Thalidomide

Thalidomide possesses immunomodulatory and antiinflammatory effects. Hence, it can reduce the level of inflammatory factors (TNF- α and IL-6) in the blood, thereby inhibiting the NF- κ B pathway and reducing cachexia ^[117–118]. Studies have shown that thalidomide has a positive therapeutic effect on cancer cachexia. However, some studies have reported that patients treated with thalidomide do not show a significant decrease in symptom severity and inflammatory parameters compared with the placebo groups. Therefore, the effectiveness of thalidomide for treating cancer cachexia will need to be confirmed by data collected from largecohort randomized controlled trials^[119–123].

Selective COX-2 inhibitors

Selective COX-2 inhibitors are anti-inflammatory drugs that can be used for the treatment of cachexia^[124]. Phase II clinical studies have shown that when used in combination with other drugs, celecoxib can significantly increase the lean body mass, grip strength, quality of life, and performance status of cancer patients. It can also reduce the level of TNF- α in the blood and does not cause grade 3–4 adverse reactions^[125–126]. However, the latest research shows that when used in combination with megestrol acetate, celecoxib cannot further enhance its efficacy in the treatment of cachexia^[127].

TNF-a inhibitors

As TNF- α plays an important role in the development and progression of cachexia, therapeutic drugs that inhibit TNF-α may be beneficial for the treatment of cachexia^{[128–} ^{129]}. It has been shown in animal experiments that TNF- α inhibitors significantly increase the appetite and body weight of tumor-bearing mice. Infliximab is a human and mouse chimeric monoclonal antibody that specifically blocks TNF-α. However, multiple phase II clinical studies have shown that infliximab fails to alleviate muscle atrophy or improve the quality of life of patients compared with the controls^[130–133]. The above findings suggest that the mechanism underlying the development of cachexia can be diverse. Therefore, a single treatment modality can hardly produce satisfactory results, and the treatment of cachexia requires comprehensive multimodal therapies. Moreover, a phase II/III randomized controlled study on infliximab in lung cancer patients was prematurely terminated due to a significant reduction in quality of life in the treatment group.

In addition to TNF- α receptors, fibroblast growth factor-inducible 14 (Fn14), a receptor for TWEAK, is also a member of the TNF receptor superfamily. Fn14 has been shown to be related to the mechanism of cancer cachexia development ^[134-136]. Monoclonal antibodies against Fn14 have been shown to alleviate symptoms of cachexia and prolong survival in mice, whereas anti-TWEAK antibodies have no therapeutic effects on the Fn14-induced cachexia, suggesting that there may be another unknown ligand for Fn14^[137].

IL-6 receptor inhibitor

ALD518 is a humanized monoclonal antibody with high affinity toward IL-6. It is used in the treatment of anemia, cachexia, and asthenia [26, 138]. In a phase I clinical study, ALD518 has been shown to improve grip strength and fatigue in patients with advanced tumors ^[139]. A subsequent phase II randomized controlled trial in patients with advanced non-small-cell lung cancer (NSCLC) showed that compared with the control group, ALD518 significantly reduced body weight loss, alleviated lung symptoms, and improved fatigue and anemia in the treatment group [140-142]. These results indicate that ALD518 is safe and well tolerated. It may serve as a potential therapeutic drug to improve anemia, fatigue, and cancer-associated cachexia. However, its efficacy needs to be further confirmed in large cohorts and phase III randomized controlled clinical trials.

Ghrelin receptor agonist

Ghrelin is a newly discovered growth hormonereleasing peptide that is primarily synthesized in the stomach. It can regulate the release of growth hormone, stimulate appetite, inhibit the production of proinflammatory factors, and regulate energy fluxes in an organism^[143-144]. Studies in animal models of cachexia and human patients with cancer cachexia have shown that ghrelin can significantly increase food intake and body weight in mice or patients with cancer cachexia [145-146]. The recently developed anamorelin is an oral ghrelin receptor agonist. It has been shown in preclinical studies that the administration of 10 or 30 mg/kg of anamorelin in mice can significantly stimulate appetite and increase food intake and body weight [147]. Two subsequent phase II clinical studies showed that continuous administration of anamorelin for 12 weeks significantly increased the lean body mass of patients with cachexia^[148]. The results of two phase III randomized controlled clinical trials in patients with NSCLC (ROMANA1 and ROMANA2) showed that anamorelin significantly increased the lean body mass of patients with cancer cachexia, but not their grip strength and muscle function^[149]. In a related phase III safety extension study, the use of anamorelin was extended to 24 weeks. The results showed that anamorelin was well tolerated. Additionally, anamorelin significantly increased the patients' body weights and reduced their symptom burden^[150]. A recently completed randomized controlled clinical study of anamorelin in Japan also showed that it could increase the lean body mass in patients and alleviate symptoms such as anorexia; however, muscle function was not enhanced [151]. Many meta-analyses and systematic reviews also showed that anamorelin significantly improved the appetite and lean body mass of patients with cancer cachexia, but did not affect their grip strength and overall survival [152-^{153]}. Despite these findings, anamorelin is still currently considered a new option for the treatment of cancer cachexia. Phase III clinical studies of anamorelin in Chinese patients with cancer cachexia are currently ongoing.

ActRIIB antagonists

Many studies have shown that levels of activin A and myostatin are significantly elevated in patients with cancer cachexia ^[55, 154]. The inhibition of the myostatin/ activin A signaling pathway in mouse models of cancer cachexia can increase muscle volume and improve physical performance and muscle function ^[63, 155–156]. ActRIIB antagonists are inhibitors of the SMAD2/3 pathway, which is mediated by both myostatin and activin A. They can significantly reduce muscle atrophy and prolong survival in animal experiments, but have no effect on the levels of inflammatory factors in the blood ^[29]. Another myostatin-specific antibody, PF-134, has also been confirmed to reduce tumor-induced muscle atrophy and impaired muscle function in animal experiments. However, a clinical study on PF-134 was terminated due to oral bleeding and epistaxis that occurred during the trial ^[157]. LY2495655 is another myostatin-specific antibody that has been shown in clinical studies to alleviate muscle atrophy and improve grip strength and muscle function in patients with cancer cachexia. Phase II/III clinical studies on LY2495655 are ongoing ^[158].

Summary

With our increasing understanding of cancer cachexia in recent years, significant progress has been made in the diagnosis and treatment of cachexia. The international expert consensus has set clear definitions for cancer cachexia that are gradually becoming the accepted diagnostic standards. The staging criteria for cachexia are also continually being refined. Additionally, with the extensive research on the molecular mechanism of cachexia, there have been more promising targeted therapeutic drugs for cachexia. However, the mechanism underlying the development of cachexia is complex and diverse, and a single treatment modality will hardly produce satisfactory results. Many challenges remain in the diagnosis and treatment of cancer cachexia: How can we improve the screening of patients with cancer cachexia in clinics? What are the markers of the development and progression of cachexia? How can we optimize the staging and diagnosis of patients with cachexia? What are the appropriate multimodal treatment plans for cancer patients with different stages of cachexia? Future research should focus on finding solutions to these issues.

Conflicts of interest

The authors indicated no potential conflicts of interest.

References

- Fearon KC, Glass DJ, Guttridge DC. Cancer cachexia: mediators, signaling, and metabolic pathways. Cell Metab, 2012, 16: 153–166.
- Inui A. Cancer anorexia-cachexia syndrome: current issues in research and management. CA Cancer J Clin, 2002, 52: 72–91.
- Cohen S, Nathan JA, Goldberg AL. Muscle wasting in disease: molecular mechanisms and promising therapies. Nat Rev Drug Discov, 2015, 14: 58–74.
- von Haehling S, Ebner N, Dos Santos MR, et al. Muscle wasting and cachexia in heart failure: mechanisms and therapies. Nat Rev Cardiol, 2017, 14: 323–341.
- Agusti AG, Sauleda J, Miralles C, *et al.* Skeletal muscle apoptosis and weight loss in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. Am J Respir Crit Care Med, 2002, 166: 485–489.
- 6. Mak RH, Ikizler AT, Kovesdy CP, et al. Wasting in chronic kidney

disease. J Cachexia Sarcopenia Muscle, 2011, 2: 9-25.

- 7. Koretz RL. Weight loss in acquired immunodeficiency syndrome: wasting or wanting not? Gastroenterology, 1996, 110: 1316–1317.
- Kerekes G, Nurmohamed MT, Gonzalez-Gay MA, *et al.* Rheumatoid arthritis and metabolic syndrome. Nat Rev Rheumatol, 2014, 10: 691–696.
- Mondello P, Mian M, Aloisi C, *et al.* Cancer cachexia syndrome: pathogenesis, diagnosis, and new therapeutic options. Nutr Cancer, 2015, 67: 12–26.
- Teunissen SC, Wesker W, Kruitwagen C, *et al.* Symptom prevalence in patients with incurable cancer: a systematic review. J Pain Symptom Manage, 2007, 34: 94–104.
- Loberg RD, Bradley DA, Tomlins SA, et al. The lethal phenotype of cancer: the molecular basis of death due to malignancy. CA Cancer J Clin, 2007, 57: 225–241.
- Argiles JM, Busquets S, Stemmler B, et al. Cancer cachexia: understanding the molecular basis. Nat Rev Cancer, 2014, 14: 754– 762.
- Prado CM, Baracos VE, McCargar LJ, et al. Sarcopenia as a determinant of chemotherapy toxicity and time to tumor progression in metastatic breast cancer patients receiving capecitabine treatment. Clin Cancer Res, 2009, 15: 2920–2026.
- Go SI, Park MJ, Song HN, et al. Prognostic impact of sarcopenia in patients with diffuse large B-cell lymphoma treated with rituximab plus cyclophosphamide, doxorubicin, vincristine, and prednisone. J Cachexia Sarcopenia Muscle, 2016, 7: 567–576.
- Fearon KC, Voss AC, Hustead DS, et al. Definition of cancer cachexia: effect of weight loss, reduced food intake, and systemic inflammation on functional status and prognosis. Am J Clin Nutr, 2006, 83: 1345–1350.
- Takayama K, Atagi S, Imamura F, *et al.* Quality of life and survival survey of cancer cachexia in advanced non-small cell lung cancer patients-Japan nutrition and QOL survey in patients with advanced non-small cell lung cancer study. Support Care Cancer, 2016, 24: 3473–3480.
- Zhou T, Yang K, Thapa S, *et al.* Differences in symptom burden among cancer patients with different stages of cachexia. J Pain Symptom Manage, 2017, 53: 919–926.
- Lainscak M, Filippatos GS, Gheorghiade M, et al. Cachexia: common, deadly, with an urgent need for precise definition and new therapies. Am J Cardiol, 2008, 101: 8E–10E.
- Springer J, von Haehling S, Anker SD. The need for a standardized definition for cachexia in chronic illness. Nat Clin Pract Endocrinol Metab, 2006, 2: 416–417.
- Evans WJ, Morley JE, Argiles J, et al. Cachexia: a new definition. Clin Nutr, 2008, 27: 793–799.
- Fearon K, Strasser F, Anker SD, et al. Definition and classification of cancer cachexia: an international consensus. Lancet Oncol, 2011, 12: 489–495.
- Narasimhan A, Greiner R, Bathe OF, et al. Differentially expressed alternatively spliced genes in skeletal muscle from cancer patients with cachexia. J Cachexia Sarcopenia Muscle, 2018, 9: 60–70.
- Batista ML Jr., Henriques FS, Neves RX, et al. Cachexia-associated adipose tissue morphological rearrangement in gastrointestinal cancer patients. J Cachexia Sarcopenia Muscle, 2016, 7: 37–47.
- Prokopchuk O, Grunwald B, Nitsche U, et al. Elevated systemic levels of the matrix metalloproteinase inhibitor TIMP-1 correlate with clinical markers of cachexia in patients with chronic pancreatitis and pancreatic cancer. BMC Cancer, 2018, 18: 128.
- 25. Argiles JM. The 2015 ESPEN Sir David Cuthbertson lecture:

Inflammation as the driving force of muscle wasting in cancer. Clin Nutr, 2017, 36: 798–803.

- Narsale AA, Carson JA. Role of interleukin-6 in cachexia: therapeutic implications. Curr Opin Support Palliat Care, 2014, 8: 321–327.
- Patel HJ, Patel BM. TNF-alpha and cancer cachexia: Molecular insights and clinical implications. Life Sci, 2017, 170: 56–63.
- Moldawer LL, Copeland EM, 3rd. Proinflammatory cytokines, nutritional support, and the cachexia syndrome: interactions and therapeutic options. Cancer, 1997, 79: 1828–1839.
- Zhou X, Wang JL, Lu J, *et al.* Reversal of cancer cachexia and muscle wasting by ActRIIB antagonism leads to prolonged survival. Cell, 2010, 142: 531–543.
- Tessitore L, Costelli P, Baccino FM. Humoral mediation for cachexia in tumour-bearing rats. Br J Cancer, 1993, 67: 15–23.
- Chen JL, Walton KL, Qian H, *et al.* Differential effects of IL6 and activin A in the development of cancer-associated cachexia. Cancer Res, 2016, 76: 5372–5382.
- Moses AG, Maingay J, Sangster K, et al. Pro-inflammatory cytokine release by peripheral blood mononuclear cells from patients with advanced pancreatic cancer: relationship to acute phase response and survival. Oncol Rep, 2009, 21: 1091–1095.
- Li YP, Reid MB. NF-kappaB mediates the protein loss induced by TNF-alpha in differentiated skeletal muscle myotubes. Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol, 2000, 279: R1165–1170.
- Garcia-Martinez C, Lopez-Soriano FJ, Argiles JM. Acute treatment with tumour necrosis factor-alpha induces changes in protein metabolism in rat skeletal muscle. Mol Cell Biochem, 1993, 125: 11–18.
- 35. Cai D, Frantz JD, Tawa NE, Jr., *et al*. IKKbeta/NF-kappaB activation causes severe muscle wasting in mice. Cell, 2004, 119: 285–298.
- Li YP, Schwartz RJ, Waddell ID, *et al.* Skeletal muscle myocytes undergo protein loss and reactive oxygen-mediated NF-kappaB activation in response to tumor necrosis factor alpha. FASEB J, 1998, 12: 871–880.
- Bonetto A, Aydogdu T, Jin X, *et al.* JAK/STAT3 pathway inhibition blocks skeletal muscle wasting downstream of IL-6 and in experimental cancer cachexia. Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab, 2012, 303: E410–421.
- Khal J, Hine AV, Fearon KC, et al. Increased expression of proteasome subunits in skeletal muscle of cancer patients with weight loss. Int J Biochem Cell Biol, 2005, 37: 2196–2206.
- Temparis S, Asensi M, Taillandier D, *et al.* Increased ATP-ubiquitindependent proteolysis in skeletal muscles of tumor-bearing rats. Cancer Res, 1994, 54: 5568–5573.
- Sakuma K, Aoi W, Yamaguchi A. Molecular mechanism of sarcopenia and cachexia: recent research advances. Pflugers Arch, 2017, 469: 573–591.
- Rom O, Reznick AZ. The role of E3 ubiquitin-ligases MuRF-1 and MAFbx in loss of skeletal muscle mass. Free Radic Biol Med, 2016, 98: 218–230.
- Yuan L, Han J, Meng Q, et al. Muscle-specific E3 ubiquitin ligases are involved in muscle atrophy of cancer cachexia: an *in vitro* and *in vivo* study. Oncol Rep, 2015, 33: 2261–2268.
- Bossola M, Muscaritoli M, Costelli P, et al. Increased muscle proteasome activity correlates with disease severity in gastric cancer patients. Ann Surg, 2003, 237: 384–389.
- Khal J, Wyke SM, Russell ST, et al. Expression of the ubiquitinproteasome pathway and muscle loss in experimental cancer cachexia. Br J Cancer, 2005, 93: 774–780.
- 45. Costelli P, Muscaritoli M, Bossola M, et al. IGF-1 is downregulated

in experimental cancer cachexia. Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol, 2006, 291: R674–683.

- Sacheck JM, Ohtsuka A, McLary SC, et al. IGF-I stimulates muscle growth by suppressing protein breakdown and expression of atrophy-related ubiquitin ligases, atrogin-1 and MuRF1. Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab, 2004, 287: E591–601.
- Rommel C, Bodine SC, Clarke BA, et al. Mediation of IGF-1-induced skeletal myotube hypertrophy by PI(3)K/Akt/mTOR and PI(3)K/Akt/ GSK3 pathways. Nat Cell Biol, 2001, 3: 1009–1013.
- Latres E, Amini AR, Amini AA, et al. Insulin-like growth factor-1 (IGF-1) inversely regulates atrophy-induced genes via the phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase/Akt/mammalian target of rapamycin (PI3K/Akt/mTOR) pathway. J Biol Chem, 2005, 280: 2737–2744.
- Ohanna M, Sobering AK, Lapointe T, et al. Atrophy of S6K1(-/-) skeletal muscle cells reveals distinct mTOR effectors for cell cycle and size control. Nat Cell Biol, 2005, 7: 286–294.
- Calnan DR, Brunet A. The FoxO code. Oncogene, 2008, 27: 2276– 2288.
- Sanchez AM, Candau RB, Bernardi H. FoxO transcription factors: their roles in the maintenance of skeletal muscle homeostasis. Cell Mol Life Sci, 2014, 71: 1657–1671.
- Milan G, Romanello V, Pescatore F, et al. Regulation of autophagy and the ubiquitin-proteasome system by the FoxO transcriptional network during muscle atrophy. Nat Commun, 2015, 6: 6670.
- Schmidt K, von Haehling S, Doehner W, et al. IGF-1 treatment reduces weight loss and improves outcome in a rat model of cancer cachexia. J Cachexia Sarcopenia Muscle, 2011, 2: 105–109.
- Fogelman DR, Holmes H, Mohammed K, *et al.* Does IGFR1 inhibition result in increased muscle mass loss in patients undergoing treatment for pancreatic cancer? J Cachexia Sarcopenia Muscle, 2014, 5: 307– 313.
- Loumaye A, de Barsy M, Nachit M, *et al.* Role of Activin A and myostatin in human cancer cachexia. J Clin Endocrinol Metab, 2015, 100: 2030–2038.
- Chen YG, Wang Q, Lin SL, *et al.* Activin signaling and its role in regulation of cell proliferation, apoptosis, and carcinogenesis. Exp Biol Med (Maywood), 2006, 231: 534–544.
- McPherron AC, Lawler AM, Lee SJ. Regulation of skeletal muscle mass in mice by a new TGF-beta superfamily member. Nature, 1997, 387: 83–90.
- Schuelke M, Wagner KR, Stolz LE, *et al.* Myostatin mutation associated with gross muscle hypertrophy in a child. N Engl J Med, 2004, 350: 2682–2688.
- Sartori R, Milan G, Patron M, *et al*. Smad2 and 3 transcription factors control muscle mass in adulthood. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol, 2009, 296: C1248–1257.
- Trendelenburg AU, Meyer A, Rohner D, et al. Myostatin reduces Akt/ TORC1/p70S6K signaling, inhibiting myoblast differentiation and myotube size. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol, 2009, 296: C1258–1270.
- Sartori R, Gregorevic P, Sandri M. TGFbeta and BMP signaling in skeletal muscle: potential significance for muscle-related disease. Trends Endocrinol Metab, 2014, 25: 464–471.
- Chen JL, Walton KL, Winbanks CE, et al. Elevated expression of activins promotes muscle wasting and cachexia. FASEB J, 2014, 28: 1711–1723.
- Hatakeyama S, Summermatter S, Jourdain M, et al. ActRII blockade protects mice from cancer cachexia and prolongs survival in the presence of anti-cancer treatments. Skelet Muscle, 2016, 6: 26.
- Togashi Y, Kogita A, Sakamoto H, et al. Activin signal promotes cancer progression and is involved in cachexia in a subset of pancreatic

cancer. Cancer Lett, 2015, 356: 819-827.

- Aversa Z, Bonetto A, Penna F, *et al.* Changes in myostatin signaling in non-weight-losing cancer patients. Ann Surg Oncol, 2012, 19: 1350–1356.
- Durieux AC, Amirouche A, Banzet S, *et al*. Ectopic expression of myostatin induces atrophy of adult skeletal muscle by decreasing muscle gene expression. Endocrinology, 2007, 148: 3140–3147.
- Zimmers TA, Davies MV, Koniaris LG, *et al.* Induction of cachexia in mice by systemically administered myostatin. Science, 2002, 296: 1486–1488.
- Costelli P, Muscaritoli M, Bonetto A, *et al.* Muscle myostatin signalling is enhanced in experimental cancer cachexia. Eur J Clin Invest, 2008, 38: 531–538.
- Ratkevicius A, Joyson A, Selmer I, et al. Serum concentrations of myostatin and myostatin-interacting proteins do not differ between young and sarcopenic elderly men. J Gerontol A Biol Sci Med Sci, 2011, 66: 620–626.
- Gallot YS, Durieux AC, Castells J, *et al.* Myostatin gene inactivation prevents skeletal muscle wasting in cancer. Cancer Res, 2014, 74: 7344–7356.
- Breit SN, Johnen H, Cook AD, et al. The TGF-beta superfamily cytokine, MIC-1/GDF15: a pleotrophic cytokine with roles in inflammation, cancer and metabolism. Growth Factors, 2011, 29: 187–195.
- Lerner L, Hayes TG, Tao N, *et al.* Plasma growth differentiation factor 15 is associated with weight loss and mortality in cancer patients. J Cachexia Sarcopenia Muscle, 2015, 6: 317–324.
- Welsh JB, Sapinoso LM, Kern SG, *et al.* Large-scale delineation of secreted protein biomarkers overexpressed in cancer tissue and serum. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 2003, 100: 3410–3415.
- Weide B, Schafer T, Martens A, et al. High GDF-15 serum levels independently correlate with poorer overall survival of patients with tumor-free stage III and unresectable stage IV melanoma. J Invest Dermatol, 2016, 136: 2444–2452.
- Johnen H, Lin S, Kuffner T, *et al.* Tumor-induced anorexia and weight loss are mediated by the TGF-beta superfamily cytokine MIC-1. Nat Med, 2007, 13: 1333–1340.
- Lerner L, Tao J, Liu Q, et al. MAP3K11/GDF15 axis is a critical driver of cancer cachexia. J Cachexia Sarcopenia Muscle, 2016, 7: 467– 482.
- Neel BA, Lin Y, Pessin JE. Skeletal muscle autophagy: a new metabolic regulator. Trends Endocrinol Metab, 2013, 24: 635–643.
- Sandri M. New findings of lysosomal proteolysis in skeletal muscle. Curr Opin Clin Nutr Metab Care, 2011, 14: 223–229.
- Masiero E, Agatea L, Mammucari C, *et al.* Autophagy is required to maintain muscle mass. Cell Metab, 2009, 10: 507–515.
- Penna F, Costamagna D, Pin F, et al. Autophagic degradation contributes to muscle wasting in cancer cachexia. Am J Pathol, 2013, 182: 1367–1378.
- Chacon-Cabrera A, Fermoselle C, Urtreger AJ, et al. Pharmacological strategies in lung cancer-induced cachexia: effects on muscle proteolysis, autophagy, structure, and weakness. J Cell Physiol, 2014, 229: 1660–1672.
- Aversa Z, Pin F, Lucia S, *et al.* Autophagy is induced in the skeletal muscle of cachectic cancer patients. Sci Rep, 2016, 6: 30340.
- Pettersen K, Andersen S, Degen S, *et al.* Cancer cachexia associates with a systemic autophagy-inducing activity mimicked by cancer cellderived IL-6 trans-signaling. Sci Rep, 2017, 7: 2046.
- Tardif N, Klaude M, Lundell L, et al. Autophagic-lysosomal pathway is the main proteolytic system modified in the skeletal muscle of

esophageal cancer patients. Am J Clin Nutr, 2013, 98: 1485-1492.

- Pigna E, Berardi E, Aulino P, et al. Aerobic exercise and pharmacological treatments counteract cachexia by modulating autophagy in colon cancer. Sci Rep, 2016, 6: 26991.
- Musolino V, Palus S, Tschirner A, *et al.* Megestrol acetate improves cardiac function in a model of cancer cachexia-induced cardiomyopathy by autophagic modulation. J Cachexia Sarcopenia Muscle, 2016, 7: 555–566.
- Bozzetti F, Mariani L. Defining and classifying cancer cachexia: a proposal by the SCRINIO Working Group. JPEN J Parenter Enteral Nutr, 2009, 33: 361–367.
- Argiles JM, Lopez-Soriano FJ, Toledo M, et al. The cachexia score (CASCO): a new tool for staging cachectic cancer patients. J Cachexia Sarcopenia Muscle, 2011, 2: 87–93.
- Vigano A, Del Fabbro E, Bruera E, et al. The cachexia clinic: from staging to managing nutritional and functional problems in advanced cancer patients. Crit Rev Oncog, 2012, 17: 293–303.
- Blum D, Stene GB, Solheim TS, et al. Validation of the Consensus-Definition for Cancer Cachexia and evaluation of a classification model--a study based on data from an international multicentre project (EPCRC-CSA). Ann Oncol, 2014, 25: 1635–1642.
- Vigano AA, Morais JA, Ciutto L, *et al*. Use of routinely available clinical, nutritional, and functional criteria to classify cachexia in advanced cancer patients. Clin Nutr, 2017, 36: 1378–1390.
- Argiles JM, Betancourt A, Guardia-Olmos J, et al. Validation of the CAchexia SCOre (CASCO). Staging cancer patients: the use of miniCASCO as a simplified tool. Front Physiol, 2017, 8: 92.
- Zhou T, Wang B, Liu H, et al. Development and validation of a clinically applicable score to classify cachexia stages in advanced cancer patients. J Cachexia Sarcopenia Muscle, 2018, 9: 306–314.
- Arends J, Bachmann P, Baracos V, et al. ESPEN guidelines on nutrition in cancer patients. Clin Nutr, 2017, 36: 11–48.
- August DA, Huhmann MB, American Society for P, et al. clinical guidelines: nutrition support therapy during adult anticancer treatment and in hematopoietic cell transplantation. JPEN J Parenter Enteral Nutr, 2009, 33: 472–500.
- Fearon KC, Von Meyenfeldt MF, Moses AG, et al. Effect of a protein and energy dense N-3 fatty acid enriched oral supplement on loss of weight and lean tissue in cancer cachexia: a randomised double blind trial. Gut, 2003, 52: 1479–1486.
- Ma YJ, Yu J, Xiao J, et al. The consumption of omega-3 polyunsaturated fatty acids improves clinical outcomes and prognosis in pancreatic cancer patients: a systematic evaluation. Nutr Cancer, 2015, 67: 112–118.
- Nabavi SF, Bilotto S, Russo GL, et al. Omega-3 polyunsaturated fatty acids and cancer: lessons learned from clinical trials. Cancer Metastasis Rev, 2015, 34: 359–380.
- Mochamat, Cuhls H, Marinova M, et al. A systematic review on the role of vitamins, minerals, proteins, and other supplements for the treatment of cachexia in cancer: a European Palliative Care Research Centre cachexia project. J Cachexia Sarcopenia Muscle, 2017, 8: 25–39.
- 100. Maccio A, Madeddu C, Gramignano G, et al. A randomized phase III clinical trial of a combined treatment for cachexia in patients with gynecological cancers: evaluating the impact on metabolic and inflammatory profiles and quality of life. Gynecol Oncol, 2012, 124: 417–425.
- 101.Cruciani RA, Zhang JJ, Manola J, et al. L-carnitine supplementation for the management of fatigue in patients with cancer: an eastern cooperative oncology group phase III, randomized, double-blind,

placebo-controlled trial. J Clin Oncol, 2012, 30: 3864-3869.

- 102.Pooyandjoo M, Nouhi M, Shab-Bidar S, et al. The effect of (L-)carnitine on weight loss in adults: a systematic review and meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. Obes Rev, 2016, 17: 970–976.
- 103.Yavuzsen T, Davis MP, Walsh D, et al. Systematic review of the treatment of cancer-associated anorexia and weight loss. J Clin Oncol, 2005, 23: 8500–8511.
- 104.Matsuo N, Morita T, Matsuda Y, et al. Predictors of responses to corticosteroids for anorexia in advanced cancer patients: a multicenter prospective observational study. Support Care Cancer, 2017, 25: 41–50.
- 105.Paulsen O, Klepstad P, Rosland JH, et al. Efficacy of methylprednisolone on pain, fatigue, and appetite loss in patients with advanced cancer using opioids: a randomized, placebo-controlled, double-blind trial. J Clin Oncol, 2014, 32: 3221–3228.
- 106.Barber MD, Ross JA, Fearon KC. Cancer cachexia. Surg Oncol, 1999, 8: 133–141.
- 107.Sarcev T, Secen N, Sabo A, et al. Influence of dexamethasone on appetite and body weight in lung cancer patients. Med Pregl, 2008, 61: 571–575.
- 108.Melstrom LG, Melstrom KA, Jr., Ding XZ, et al. Mechanisms of skeletal muscle degradation and its therapy in cancer cachexia. Histol Histopathol, 2007, 22: 805–814.
- 109.Demoor-Goldschmidt C, Raynard B. How can we integrate nutritional support in medical oncology?. Bull Cancer, 2009, 96: 665–675.
- 110.Jatoi A, Windschitl HE, Loprinzi CL, *et al.* Dronabinol versus megestrol acetate versus combination therapy for cancer-associated anorexia: a North Central Cancer Treatment Group study. J Clin Oncol, 2002, 20: 567–573.
- 111. Loprinzi CL, Kugler JW, Sloan JA, *et al.* Randomized comparison of megestrol acetate versus dexamethasone versus fluoxymesterone for the treatment of cancer anorexia/cachexia. J Clin Oncol, 1999, 17: 3299–3306.
- 112.Loprinzi CL, Michalak JC, Schaid DJ, et al. Phase III evaluation of four doses of megestrol acetate as therapy for patients with cancer anorexia and/or cachexia. J Clin Oncol, 1993, 11: 762–767.
- 113.Downer S, Joel S, Allbright A, *et al.* A double blind placebo controlled trial of medroxyprogesterone acetate (MPA) in cancer cachexia. Br J Cancer, 1993, 67: 1102–1105.
- 114.Simons JP, Schols AM, Hoefnagels JM, et al. Effects of medroxyprogesterone acetate on food intake, body composition, and resting energy expenditure in patients with advanced, nonhormonesensitive cancer: a randomized, placebo-controlled trial. Cancer, 1998, 82: 553–560.
- 115.Maltoni M, Nanni O, Scarpi E, et al. High-dose progestins for the treatment of cancer anorexia-cachexia syndrome: a systematic review of randomised clinical trials. Ann Oncol, 2001, 12: 289–300.
- 116.Madeddu C, Maccio A, Panzone F, et al. Medroxyprogesterone acetate in the management of cancer cachexia. Expert Opin Pharmacother, 2009, 10: 1359–1366.
- 117.Keifer JA, Guttridge DC, Ashburner BP, et al. Inhibition of NF-kappa B activity by thalidomide through suppression of IkappaB kinase activity. J Biol Chem, 2001, 276: 22382–22387.
- 118.Jin SH, Kim TI, Han DS, et al. Thalidomide suppresses the interleukin 1beta-induced NFkappaB signaling pathway in colon cancer cells. Ann N Y Acad Sci, 2002, 973: 414–418.
- 119. Davis M, Lasheen W, Walsh D, *et al.* A Phase II dose titration study of thalidomide for cancer-associated anorexia. J Pain Symptom Manage, 2012, 43: 78–86.
- 120. Wilkes EA, Freeman JG. Thalidomide: an effective anabolic agent in

gastrointestinal cancer cachexia. Aliment Pharmacol Ther, 2006, 23: 445–447.

- 121.Gordon JN, Trebble TM, Ellis RD, *et al.* Thalidomide in the treatment of cancer cachexia: a randomised placebo controlled trial. Gut, 2005, 54: 540–545.
- 122. Yennurajalingam S, Willey JS, Palmer JL, et al. The role of thalidomide and placebo for the treatment of cancer-related anorexia-cachexia symptoms: results of a double-blind placebo-controlled randomized study. J Palliat Med, 2012, 15: 1059–1064.
- 123.Reid J, Mills M, Cantwell M, et al. Thalidomide for managing cancer cachexia. Cochrane Database Syst Rev, 2012, 18: CD008664.
- 124.Reid J, Hughes CM, Murray LJ, *et al.* Non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs for the treatment of cancer cachexia: a systematic review. Palliat Med, 2013, 27: 295–303.
- 125.Mantovani G, Maccio A, Madeddu C, et al. Phase II nonrandomized study of the efficacy and safety of COX-2 inhibitor celecoxib on patients with cancer cachexia. J Mol Med (Berl), 2010, 88: 85–92.
- 126.Mantovani G, Maccio A, Madeddu C, et al. A phase II study with antioxidants, both in the diet and supplemented, pharmaconutritional support, progestagen, and anti-cyclooxygenase-2 showing efficacy and safety in patients with cancer-related anorexia/cachexia and oxidative stress. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev, 2006, 15: 1030–1034.
- 127.Kouchaki B, Janbabai G, Alipour A, *et al.* Randomized double-blind clinical trial of combined treatment with megestrol acetate plus celecoxib versus megestrol acetate alone in cachexia-anorexia syndrome induced by GI cancers. Support Care Cancer, 2018, 26: 2479–2489.
- 128.Ramamoorthy S, Donohue M, Buck M. Decreased Jun-D and myogenin expression in muscle wasting of human cachexia. Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab, 2009, 297: E392–401.
- 129.Argiles JM, Lopez-Soriano FJ. Catabolic proinflammatory cytokines. Curr Opin Clin Nutr Metab Care, 1998, 1: 245–251.
- 130.Wiedenmann B, Malfertheiner P, Friess H, et al. A multicenter, phase II study of infliximab plus gemcitabine in pancreatic cancer cachexia. J Support Oncol, 2008, 6: 18–25.
- 131.Jatoi A, Ritter HL, Dueck A, et al. A placebo-controlled, double-blind trial of infliximab for cancer-associated weight loss in elderly and/or poor performance non-small cell lung cancer patients (N01C9). Lung Cancer, 2010, 68: 234–239.
- 132.Gueta I, Altman A, Shoenfeld Y. The effect of blocking TNF-alpha in patients with cancer-related cachexia and anorexia. Harefuah, 2010, 149: 512–550.
- 133.Jatoi A, Dakhil SR, Nguyen PL, et al. A placebo-controlled double blind trial of etanercept for the cancer anorexia/weight loss syndrome: results from N00C1 from the North Central Cancer Treatment Group. Cancer, 2007, 110: 1396–1403.
- 134.Johnston AJ, Hoogenraad NJ. Fn14: a new player in cancer-induced cachexia. Curr Opin Clin Nutr Metab Care, 2016, 19: 316–318.
- 135.Kumar A, Bhatnagar S, Paul PK. TWEAK and TRAF6 regulate skeletal muscle atrophy. Curr Opin Clin Nutr Metab Care, 2012, 15: 233–239.
- 136.Mittal A, Bhatnagar S, Kumar A, et al. The TWEAK-Fn14 system is a critical regulator of denervation-induced skeletal muscle atrophy in mice. J Cell Biol, 2010, 188: 833–849.
- 137.Johnston AJ, Murphy KT, Jenkinson L, *et al.* Targeting of Fn14 Prevents Cancer-Induced Cachexia and Prolongs Survival. Cell, 2015, 162: 1365–1378.
- 138.Ma JD, Heavey SF, Revta C, et al. Novel investigational biologics for the treatment of cancer cachexia. Expert Opin Biol Ther, 2014, 14: 1113–1120.

- 139.Clarke SJ SJ, Gebbie C, Sweeney C, *et al.* A phase I, pharmacokinetic(PK), and preliminary efficacy assessment of ALD518, a humanized anti-IL-6 antibody in patients with advanced cancer. J Clin Oncol, 2009, 27: 15s (suppl; abstr 3025).
- 140.Rigas JR SM, Orlov SV, Milovanovic B, et al. Effect of ALD518, a humanized anti-IL-6 antibody, on lean body mass loss and symptoms in patients with advanced non-small cell lung cancer (NSCLC): results of a phase II randomized, double-blind safety and efficacy trial. J Clin Oncol, 2010, 28: 15s, 2010 (suppl; abstr 7622).
- 141.Schuster M RJ, Orlov SV, Milovanovic B, et al. ALD518, a humanized anti-IL-6 antibody, treats anemia in patients with advanced non-small cell lung cancer (NSCLC): results of a phase II, randomized, doubleblind, placebo-controlled trial. J Clin Oncol, 2010, 28: 15s, 2010 (suppl; abstr 7631).
- 142.Bayliss TJ, Smith JT, Schuster M, et al. A humanized anti-IL-6 antibody (ALD518) in non-small cell lung cancer. Expert Opin Biol Ther, 2011, 11: 1663–1668.
- 143.Takaya K, Ariyasu H, Kanamoto N, *et al.* Ghrelin strongly stimulates growth hormone release in humans. J Clin Endocrinol Metab, 2000, 85: 4908–4911.
- 144.Korbonits M, Goldstone AP, Gueorguiev M, et al. Ghrelin--a hormone with multiple functions. Front Neuroendocrinol, 2004, 25: 27–68.
- 145.DeBoer MD, Zhu XX, Levasseur P, *et al.* Ghrelin treatment causes increased food intake and retention of lean body mass in a rat model of cancer cachexia. Endocrinology, 2007, 148: 3004–3012.
- 146.Neary NM, Small CJ, Wren AM, et al. Ghrelin increases energy intake in cancer patients with impaired appetite: acute, randomized, placebocontrolled trial. J Clin Endocrinol Metab, 2004, 89: 2832–2836.
- 147.Pietra C, Takeda Y, Tazawa-Ogata N, *et al.* Anamorelin HCI (ONO-7643), a novel ghrelin receptor agonist, for the treatment of cancer anorexia-cachexia syndrome: preclinical profile. J Cachexia Sarcopenia Muscle, 2014, 5: 329–337.
- 148.Garcia JM, Boccia RV, Graham CD, *et al.* Anamorelin for patients with cancer cachexia: an integrated analysis of two phase 2, randomised, placebo-controlled, double-blind trials. Lancet Oncol, 2015, 16: 108–116.
- 149.emel JS, Abernethy AP, Currow DC, *et al*. Anamorelin in patients with non-small-cell lung cancer and cachexia (ROMANA 1 and ROMANA 2): results from two randomised, double-blind, phase 3 trials. Lancet Oncol, 2016, 17: 519–531.
- 150.Currow D, Temel JS, Abernethy A, et al. ROMANA 3: a phase 3 safety extension study of anamorelin in advanced non-small-cell lung cancer (NSCLC) patients with cachexia. Ann Oncol, 2017, 28: 1949–1956.
- 151.Katakami N, Uchino J, Yokoyama T, *et al.* Anamorelin (ONO-7643) for the treatment of patients with non-small cell lung cancer and cachexia: Results from a randomized, double-blind, placebocontrolled, multicenter study of Japanese patients (ONO-7643-04). Cancer, 2018, 124: 606–616.
- 152.Bai Y, Hu Y, Zhao Y, *et al.* Anamorelin for cancer anorexia-cachexia syndrome: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Support Care Cancer, 2017, 25: 1651–1659.
- 153. Nishie K, Yamamoto S, Nagata C, et al. Anamorelin for advanced nonsmall-cell lung cancer with cachexia: Systematic review and metaanalysis. Lung Cancer, 2017, 112: 25–34.
- 154.Padrao AI, Oliveira P, Vitorino R, et al. Bladder cancer-induced skeletal muscle wasting: disclosing the role of mitochondria plasticity. Int J Biochem Cell Biol, 2013, 45: 1399–1409.
- 155.Busquets S, Toledo M, Orpi M, et al. Myostatin blockage using actRIIB antagonism in mice bearing the Lewis lung carcinoma results in the improvement of muscle wasting and physical performance. J

Cachexia Sarcopenia Muscle, 2012, 3: 37-43.

- 156.Benny Klimek ME, Aydogdu T, Link MJ, et al. Acute inhibition of myostatin-family proteins preserves skeletal muscle in mouse models of cancer cachexia. Biochem Biophys Res Commun, 2010, 391: 1548–1554.
- 157.Murphy KT, Chee A, Gleeson BG, et al. Antibody-directed myostatin inhibition enhances muscle mass and function in tumor-bearing mice. Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol, 2011, 301: R716–726.
- 158.Jameson GS VHD, Weiss GJ, Richards DA, et al. Safety of the antimyostatin monoclonal antibody LY2495655 in healthy subjects and patients with advanced cancer. J Clin Oncol, 2012, (suppl; abstr 2516).

DOI 10.1007/s10330-018-0279-9

Cite this article as: Zhou T, Yu SY. Advances in the diagnosis and treatment of patients with cancer cachexia. Oncol Transl Med, 2018, 4: 133–143.

REVIEW ARTICLE

Updates in the management of brain (leptomeningeal) metastasis of lung cancer

Ziyi Sun^{1, 2}, Yuan Chen¹ ()

¹ Department of Oncology, Tongji Hospital, Tongji Medical College of Huazhong University of Science and Technology, Wuhan 430030, China

² Department of Oncology, Taikang Tongji (Wuhan) Hospital, Wuhan 430000, China

Abstract	Brain (leptomeningeal) metastasis is one of the most common and severe complications of lung cancer. This article interprets expert consensus on the treatment advice for brain (leptomeningeal) metastasis of
Received: 7 May 2018 Revised: 14 June 2018 Accepted: 20 July 2018	Key words: brain (leptomeningeal) metastasis; non-small cell lung cancer (NSCLC); chemotherapy; epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR) - tyrosine kinase inhibitor (TKI); whole brain radiotherapy (WBRT)

In 2012, there were approximately 1.24 million new cases of lung cancer and 1.1 million related deaths worldwide; in 2016, a total of 220 000 new patients were diagnosed with lung cancer in the U.S. alone, and over 158000 of them died from the disease. One of the most common and severe complications of lung cancer is brain metastasis (BM). Although there has not been any census of the actual global or national incidence rate of BM, a conservative estimate reveals that 10%-30% of lung cancer patients will experience BM. In the past, the survival rate after BM used to be low, and treatments were often futile. Nevertheless, with the emergence of molecular targeted therapy and immunotherapy, the survival rate of lung cancer has been rising continuously. Consequently, patients also suffer from a greater risk of developing sequelae like BM at the later stages of lung cancer ^[1]. In the U.S., BM is the most prevalent tumor in the central nervous system (CNS). It may emerge as an initial symptom of cancer before cancer diagnosis or appear within a few years or decades after the confirmatory diagnosis of primary cancer. The incidence rate of BM differs significantly depending on the location of the primary cancer; the main primary cancers related to BM are lung cancer, breast cancer, and melanoma. BM is difficult to treat, and to most individuals, the diagnosis of BM is usually a sign of poor prognosis ^[2]. Among all patients of solid tumors, the incidence rate of leptomeningeal metastasis (LM) ranges from 1% to 9.1%; over the last decade, lung cancer and breast cancer were the most common primary solid tumors associated with LM ^[3]. The incidence rate of LM is 3.8% in patients with non-small cell lung cancer (NSCLC), most of whom are females and non-smokers and have adenocarcinoma; one third of the patients already have BM at the time of diagnosis of LM ^[4].

Diagnosis and classification

LM refers to the multifocal seeding of cancer cells in the leptomeninges ^[5]. Malignant cells can reach the leptomeninges in several ways: hematogenous spread through arterial or venous circulation, lymphatic spread around blood vessels, dissemination along or around nerves, direct spread of metastatic lesions from the bones or the part of the brain near the arachnoid or interventricular space, as well as from choroid plexus and subependymal metastases. LM is divided into 2 types: diffuse and nodular. The former involves free-floating and non-adherent cancer cells, whereas the latter is characterized by contrast-enhancing leptomeningeal tumor nodules ^[5].

The diagnosis of LM entails three key elements that are universally recognized: neurological symptom assessment, neuroimaging evaluation, and cerebrospinal

Corresponding to: Yuan Chen. Email: chenyuan008@163.com

^{© 2018} Huazhong University of Science and Technology

fluid (CSF) cytology or flow cytometry (FC). The Response Assessment in Neuro-Oncology (RANO) LM working group recommended that all patients enrolled in LM clinical trials should undergo a complete standardized neurological examination, CSF analysis (including cytology for all cancers and FC for hematological cancers), enhanced magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) of the brain and spine, and radioisotope CSF flow studies (only in patients treated with intra-CSF therapy). Most randomized controlled trials related to LM have already adopted a combination of neurological examination and CSF cytology to assess therapeutic efficacy.

Neurological symptom assessment

The initial clinical manifestations may not be typical, and may include cauda equina syndrome, cranial nerve defects, headache, back pain, visual impairment, diplopia, hearing loss, and symptoms of neurocognitive disorders. Symptoms related to increased intracranial pressure may arise at a later stage ^[6].

Neuroimaging evaluation

Brain and spine MRI is the gold standard in LM imaging evaluation. Brain involvement is observed in 40%–75% of LM cases, whereas spine involvement is seen in 15%–25% of cases. The sensitivity and specificity of MRI for detecting LMs of solid tumors are expected to be 70%–87% and 75%–94%, respectively ^[7]. Gadolinium-enhanced MRI can increase sensitivity, especially in LMs that are mainly or solely manifested in the cranial nerve.

Any stimulus to the leptomeninges, such as surgery or puncture, can induce local MRI enhancement. Therefore, MRI examinations should be conducted before such operations. It is worth noting that normal MRI results cannot exclude the probability of LM because such results are found in up to 20% of LM cases.

CSF cytology/FC examination

CSF cytological analysis remains the gold standard for LM diagnosis. First-time CSF examination yields a sensitivity of 45%–50%. Usually, two consecutive CSF samples are required for an adequate cytological evaluation^[8]. Yet, up to 30% of LM cases produce negative CSF cytology results; their diagnosis is assisted by MRI^[9].

There are several ways to increase the sensitivity of cytological analysis, including using tumor markerimmunostaining fluorescence *in situ* hybridization (TMiFISH), CellSearch, and FC ^[10]. Direct DNA sequencing of the CSF of NSCLC patients with LM can identify sensitizing and resistant epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR) mutations and detect the same EGFR mutation subtype as that in the primary tumor despite the absence of malignant cells in the CSF ^[11].

The diagnosis-specific graded prognostic assessment

(DS-GPA) was initially based on four factors found in 1833 cases of NSCLC and BMs from 1985–2005: patient's age, Karnofsky performance score (KPS), presence of extracranial metastases, and number of BMs; the median survival of patients who were surveyed for the development of the DS-GPA from the beginning of BM treatment was 7 months. To design a newer version of the DS-GPA, the Lung-molGPA , data from 2186 patients with NSCLC and newly-diagnosed BM (1521 cases of adenocarcinoma and 665 cases of non-adenocarcinoma) from 2006–2014 were analyzed by researchers; significant prognostic factors included the original four factors used in the DS-GPA index, and the addition of two new factors: EGFR and ALK alterations in adenocarcinoma patients (mutation status was not routinely tested for in nonadenocarcinoma patients). The overall median survival for the cohort in that study was 12 months, and patients with NSCLC-adenocarcinoma and Lung-molGPA scores of 3.5-4.0 had a median survival of nearly 4 years. Patient's age, KPS, presence of extracranial metastases, and number of BMs were once again confirmed as prognostic factors. Positive EGFR and ALK results were also independent prognostic factors and were added to the Lung-molGPA. The more significant factors were scored up to 1.0; the higher the score, the better the prognosis. These factors included a KPS of 90-100 [hazard ratio (HR), 0.6 vs KPS ≤ 70], absence of extracranial metastases (HR, 0.5), EGFR or ALK positive (HR, 0.5 vs negative or unknown EGFR and ALK results). The remaining two factors - patient's age and number of BMs - had a less significant impact (HR, 0.7 and 0.8, respectively), and were scored up to 0.5. Therefore, 4.0 remained as the highest possible score. Table 1 describes the new Lung-molGPA parameters in detail^[1].

Efficacy assessment

The metastasis of solid tumors to the CNS, be it BM or LM, differs according to histology and molecular subtypes. Under the action of the blood-brain barrier, anti-cancer therapy with systemic activity at the standard dose may fail to reach the same drug concentration in the CNS. Such differences may exert insignificant effects on certain types of drugs; for instance, although immunomodulatory

 Table 1
 Summary of the new Lung-molGPA parameters ^[1]

Dreamastic factor	GPA (graded prognostic assessment)			
Prognostic factor	0	0.5	1	
EGFR/ALK	-	NA	+	
Age	≥ 70	< 70	NA	
KPS	< 70	70–80	90–100	
Extracranial metastases	Present	NA	Absent	
Number of brain metastases	> 4	1–4	NA	

antibodies cannot pass through the blood-brain barrier, expanding and activated peripheral lymphocytes can enter the CNS. However, this issue may lower the activity of some other drugs in the CNS. During the clinical development of a new drug, if the drug lacks CNS activity and is inappropriately included in the clinical trial design or used to assess CNS metastatic diseases, the common efficacy endpoints may be substantially diminished due to early CNS progression. Conversely, if the drug indeed has CNS activity and is inappropriately excluded from the clinical trial design or used to assess CNS diseases, the collection of data about the benefits for the CNS may be hindered.

It is unreasonable to completely exclude BM patients from the clinical trials for diseases such as NSCLC, breast cancer (HER2 positive or triple negative), and melanoma because that can mean excluding half to two thirds of all patients with stage IV cancers. According to a recent systematic study of 413 trials on systemic medications against advanced NSCLC, 14%–19% of the clinical trials excluded all patients with a history of LM or BM, and 41% of them allowed the enrollment of BM patients who had been treated and were in stable condition. Since many BM patients are often excluded from clinical trials, the existing trials are unable to demonstrate efficacy for the treatment of BM ^[12].

A measurable disease is defined by the presence of contrast-enhanced lesions that can be accurately measured in at least one dimension. The longest diameter in the plane of measurement is to be recorded, and the corresponding perpendicular diameter should also be at least 5 mm long. If the MRI is performed with thicker slices, the size of the measurable lesion at baseline should be at least two times the slice thickness. When determining the minimum size of the measurable lesion at baseline, the presence of inter-slice gaps should also be taken into consideration.

Non-measurable lesions include: those with a longest diameter of less than 10 mm, those with boundaries that are not repeatedly measurable, dural metastases, skull metastases, cystic lesions, and LMs.

It was recommended that the CNS and the non-CNS compartments should be evaluated separately. CNS and non-CNS progression should be assessed based on the RANO-BM and RECIST 1.1 criteria, respectively. The definition and assessment of BM and LM survival involve: the overall bio-compartmental progression-free survival (PFS) for local CNS lesions, remote CNS lesions, and extracranial non-CNS lesions; CNS PFS for local and remote CNS lesions; extracranial non-CNS PFS; and CNSlocal PFS only for local CNS lesions^[13].

http://otm.tjh.com.cn

Treatments

For driver gene-positive tumors

A retrospective study found that, patients with EGFR mutations had a higher incidence of LM than those with wild-type EGFR (9.4% vs 1.7%; P < 0.001); the time interval from the diagnosis of metastatic lung cancer to the occurrence of LM was 13.3 months ^[3]. This study also showed that patients receiving tyrosine kinase inhibitor (TKI) therapy had longer overall survival (OS) than those who were not (10 months vs 3.3 months; P <0.001)^[3]. A combined regimen of TKI and whole brain radiotherapy (WBRT) failed to achieve further survival benefits. On the other hand, it was also found that the Eastern Cooperative Oncology Group (ECOG) score is a survival indicator of poor prognosis (< $2 \text{ vs} \ge 2$; HR, 3.657; P < 0.001)^[3]. Another study also discovered that patients with NSCLC and EGFR mutations had a similar incidence of LM (9%) and a median survival of 3.1 months ^[14]. At the time of LM diagnosis, patients with an ECOG score of 0–1 showed longer survival than those with a score \geq 2. Another retrospective study also showed that the use of EGFR-TKI therapy is an independent predictor of increased post-diagnosis survival rates in NSCLC patients with LM and EGFR mutations^[4].

Erlotinib and gefitinib are first-generation EGFR-TKIs. The former is able to reach a higher concentration in the CSF (66.9 nM vs. 8.2 nM; P = 0.0008) and has a higher penetration rate than the latter (2.8% vs 1.13%)^[15]. A retrospective study comprising 25 cases of LM indicated that erlotinib might be more effective than gefitinib in the treatment of LM and that it had a higher cytologic conversion rate in the CSF than the latter (64.3% vs 9.1%; P = 0.012)^[16]. Another retrospective study compared the therapeutic efficacy of high-dose erlotinib (200 or 300 mg every 2 days, 300 or 450 mg every 3 days, or 600 mg every 4 days) with that of standard-dose erlotinib or gefitinib in patients with EGFR-mutant lung cancer and refractory LM after they had developed resistance against standarddose erlotinib or gefitinib^[17]. The results showed that the two groups had similar median survival (6.2 months for the high-dose group vs 5.9 months for the standard-dose group; P = 0.94). According to yet another retrospective study, high-dose EGFR-TKI failed to prolong the survival of LM patients (2.4 months for the high-dose group vs 3.1 months for the standard-dose group; P = 0.863) ^[14]. Despite the use of EGFR-TKI at a standard dose, nine patients with EGFR-mutant NSCLC were still experiencing refractory CNS metastases. A retrospective study on high-dose, pulsatile erlotinib therapy (at the median dose of 1500 mg once a week) revealed that three patients had isolated LM, whereas one had isolated BM, and five had both types of lesions ^[18]. Among these nine patients (including two with isolated LM), six (67%)

displayed radiological improvement and had a median OS of 12 months. The patients demonstrated satisfactory tolerance to treatments, and no severe toxicity (grade 3 or above) was observed. After pulsatile therapy, the drug concentration in the CSF was 130 nM, which was higher than the IC50 of erlotinib^[19].

Afatinib is a second-generation EGFR-TKI. Tamiya *et al* reported the therapeutic efficacy and CSF concentration of afatinib in 11 patients with EGFR-mutant NSCLC and LM. Afatinib had a median penetration rate of 1.65% and a median concentration of 1.4 ng/mL (2.9 nM) in the CSF, which was higher than the previously reported concentration of 1 nM ^[20]. There was a patient response rate of 27.3%, median OS of 3.8 months, and median PFS of 2 months.

Osimertinib is a third-generation EGFR-TKI. With its excellent efficacy against systemic and CNS metastatic tumors, it is considered a standard regimen for EGFR Thr790Met mutation-positive metastatic NSCLC ^[21]. Studies have also been conducted on osimertinib as a treatment for LM. In a prospective study, Nanjo et al examined the therapeutic efficacy of standard-dose osimertinib (80 mg per day) by observing 13 cases of patients with Thr790Met-positive NSCLC after the treatment failure of standard-dose erlotinib, gefitinib, or afatinib^[22]. Among them, five patients were cytologically diagnosed as having LM, whereas eight had suspected LM. The median PFS among all 13 patients was 7.2 months, and the osimertinib penetration rate into the CSF was 2.5%. A study published in New England compared the efficacy of osimertinib with that of the combination chemotherapy of platinum therapy plus pemetrexed in advanced NSCLC; the median PFS of the osimertinib group was significantly longer than that of the platinumpemetrexed group [10.1 months vs. 4.4 months; HR, 0.30; 95% confidence interval (CI), 0.23–0.41; *P* < 0.001]. The objective response rate (ORR) of osimertinib (71%; 95% CI, 65-76) was significantly better than that of the platinum-pemetrexed group (31%; 95% CI, 24–40; ORR, 5.39; 95% CI, 3.47-8.48; P < 0.001). Among 144 patients with CNS metastases, those receiving osimertinib therapy had a longer median PFS than those in the platinumpemetrexed group (8.5 months vs. 4.2 months; HR, 0.32; 95% CI, 0.21–0.49). The proportion of patients with adverse events of grade 3 or higher was significantly lower with osimertinib (23%) than with the regimen of platinum therapy plus pemetrexed (47%)^[21].

Crizotinib is an ATP-competitive inhibitor against ALK/MET/ROS1. It is also the first targeted drug for ALKpositive NSCLC approved by the U.S. Food and Drug Administration. Despite its low penetration rate into the CNS, studies have shown that it can better control CNS diseases than standard chemotherapy ^[23–24]. Regardless, the CNS is a common site of cancer recurrence in patients who have received crizotinib therapy. There are very few reports about its efficacy against LM.

Ceritinib is a second-generation ALK/ROS1 inhibitor that is more effective than crizotinib. It has higher permeability across the blood-brain barrier and is used for treatment after the development of crizotinib resistance in patients. After treatment failure of standarddose crizotinib and WBRT in ALK-positive NSCLC patients, the sequential therapy of administering pulsedose crizotinib (500 mg per day) followed by standarddose ceritinib (750 mg per day) was found to be able to keep BMs (LMs) under control ^[25]. Another case report indicated that ceritinib was able to control BM and LM for over 5 months among ALK-positive NSCLC patients receiving chemotherapy and crizotinib therapy ^[26].

For NSCLC patients carrying EGFR mutations, the response rate to EGFR-TKI therapy for BM (gefitinib, erlotinib, and afatinib) was up to 60%–80%, whereas the complete response rate was up to 40%. The median OS was 15–20 months, and the PFS for patients with intracranial lesions was 6.6–11.7 months, both of which were significantly longer than those of patients with wild-type EGFR tumors.

Surgical resection, stereotactic radiosurgery (SRS), and WBRT have long been the main treatment methods for BM. Recently, a phase II clinical trial reported that using erlotinib alone to treat BM patients yielded a median OS of 15.9–22.9 months and a median PFS of 5.8–14.5 months; the ORR of the patients was 55%–89% ^[27].

Although many phase II clinical trials studied the efficacy of early application of EGFR-TKI therapy in BM treatment, none of them have compared the efficacy of using TKI before radiotherapy and using radiotherapy before TKI. Therefore, William et al conducted a multi-institutional analysis to determine the optimal management of patients with EGFR-mutant NSCLC who had developed brain metastases and had not received EGFR-TKI therapy yet. The conclusion was that postponing BM radiotherapy would lower the patients' OS and that SRS followed by EGFR-TKI could result in the longest OS ^[27]. Another study demonstrated that the WBRT of patients with EGFR mutations or ALK-positive NSCLC and BM could be safely postponed using highly effective targeted therapy, in order to minimize toxic effects that will decrease the patients' quality of life.

The time from the initial diagnosis to the onset of LM ranges from 7 to 17 months ^[28–29], accompanied with a generally poor prognosis and a median OS of approximately 3–6 months ^[29–30]. Before the introduction of EGFR-TKI therapy, the treatment regimen for LM included intrathecal chemotherapy (ITC), WBRT, and ventriculoperitoneal (VP) shunting; but the therapeutic efficacy remained poor ^[31]. A retrospective study reported the treatment results and prognostic factors of NSCLC LM

patients. In a large-scale retrospective study on NSCLC patients with cytologically diagnosed LM, a few favorable prognostic factors were brought to attention, including patients having received WBRT, ITC, EGFR-TKI, and VP shunt; on the other hand, unfavorable prognostic factors included low PFS score, high CSF protein level, and high CSF white cell count, all of which hinted at a heavier disease burden. Interestingly, the median OS of patients receiving traditional treatment was merely 14 weeks, while the median OS of patients receiving EGFR-TKI therapy was 38 weeks [29]. It was also observed in other retrospective studies that patients receiving EGFR-TKI therapy had a longer OS [32]. However, it is still unclear whether such changes in OS were caused by EGFR mutation status, the use of EGFR-TKI therapy, or both. It is worth noting that most of these small-scale studies selected East Asian patients with a higher EGFR mutation incidence as their main research targets.

Overall, the sources of data related to LM treatment were restricted to single-institutional retrospective studies. Favorable prognostic factors were associated with lower disease burden (such as low intracranial pressure and low white cell count in the CSF). In patients receiving EGFR-TKI therapy, better physical strength and prolonged survival were observed ^[33].

For driver gene-negative tumors

Fenske et al summarized the median OS of NSCLC BM patients treated by different methods across seven countries. In the U.S., NSCLC BM patients treated with systemic chemotherapy had the longest median OS -11.8 months - compared with those treated with other methods. Yet, in Japan and Italy, patients treated with radiotherapy had a median OS of 13.4 months and 10.5 months respectively, compared with those receiving systemic therapy and surgery. In three countries, surgery resulted in the longest OS - 13.2 months in France, 6.05 months in the U.K., and 5 months in Spain. When the treatment method was taken out of consideration, patients in Japan had the longest median OS of 13.1 months, followed by those in the U.S. and Italy, both of which had a median OS of 10 months. The median OS was 8 months in the U.K., 6.7 months in France, and 5 months in Spain. The German studies did not report the median OS of patients. The U.S. and Japan had a higher median OS than the countries in the European Union. When nationality was put aside, radiotherapy resulted in the longest median OS of 10 months, followed by systemic chemotherapy and surgery, which led to a median OS of 9.15 months and 8.5 months respectively [34].

Anti-angiogenic therapy

Bevacizumab is a recombinant humanized monoclonal antibody. It can selectively bind with VEGF and prevent it from reacting with its receptors. The combined use of bevacizumab and platinum-containing chemotherapy has been authorized as the first-line treatment for advanced, metastatic, or recurrent and non-squamous NSCLC.

The phase II prospective, non-comparative BRAIN study (NCT00800202) examined asymptomatic and untreated patients with stage IV non-squamous NSCLC and BM who received first-line bevacizumab (15 mg/kg) plus carboplatin (area under the curve = 6) and paclitaxel (200 mg/m^2) every 3 weeks (B + CP) or second-line bevacizumab plus erlotinib (150 mg/d; B + E) therapy. The safety and efficacy of using bevacizumab to treat asymptomatic and untreated NSCLC BM patients were observed. The results showed that, in the first-line B + CP group (n = 67), the 6-month PFS rate was 56.5%, whereas the median PFS was 6.7 months, and the median OS was 16.0 months. The investigator-assessed ORR was 62.7%; the intracranial lesion incidence was 61.2%, and the extracranial lesion incidence was 64.2%. Due to the low enrollment rate (n = 24), the efficacy results for the second-line B + E group were merely exploratory – the 6-month PFS rate was 57.2%, whereas the median PFS was 6.3 months, and the median OS was 12.0 months; the ORR was 12.5%. The adverse events were comparable to those in previous bevacizumab trials. Grade 1 intracranial hemorrhage occurred and was resolved with no sequelae. This study verified the efficacy and safety of using firstline bevacizumab with paclitaxel and carboplatin for treating asymptomatic and untreated NSCLC BM patients [35]

Traditional chemotherapy

A post-hoc analysis was conducted on the BM patients observed in a large-scale, prospective, and observational study on the first-line treatment of NSCLC - the European FRAME study. It aimed to describe the baseline characteristics of NSCLC BM patients, understand their first-line treatment, and report real-life treatment outcomes. BM patients and the overall cohort had a median OS of 7.2 months and 10.3 months respectively; the median PFS was 3.6 months and 5.6 months respectively, whereas the 1-year survival rates were 30% and 45% respectively. Patients treated with pemetrexed plus platinum had a median OS of 9.3 months (95% CI, 6.2-11.9), whereas those treated with gemcitabine plus platinum had a median OS of 5.6 months (95% CI, 4.1-8.4). The results were in line with those of the recently published retrospective analysis on a database of 1833 cases of NSCLC BM, which reported a median OS of 7.0 months (95% CI, 6.5–7.5) while highlighting the significant heterogeneity in the results. On the other hand, a retrospective cohort study on all new lung cancer cases in institutions in Canada between July 2005 and June 2007 showed that the median OS among 91 NSCLC BM patients was 7.8 months ^[36].

Despite some recent improvements in radiotherapy

technologies, such as surgical resection of single brain lesions and SRS for oligometastases, WBRT remains the fundamental treatment for BM, whereas systemic chemotherapy remains the basic treatment for disseminated NSCLC. Recent data revealed that pemetrexed plus platinum-based chemotherapy could be a sensible option for asymptomatic BM patients and could prevent such patients from receiving early radiotherapy to the head. The pemetrexed cohort was the largest treatment group in the study on BM patients and had a 1-year survival rate of 39% (95% CI, 29-48). Due to the possibility of selection bias, the results were not directly comparable between cohorts. Therefore, these descriptive data should be interpreted with caution. The OS reported in that study could merely represent some NSCLC BM patients receiving platinum-containing combination chemotherapy [36].

Immunotherapy

Check-point inhibitors that are currently available include atezolizumab, nivolumab, and pembrolizumab. The sample of CNS metastasis patients treated with single-agent immune-oncology (IO) therapy is small, and treatment is restricted by tight constraints. Based on the existing data, atezolizumab is, at present, the only IO drug observed to have evident survival benefits to BM patients; nivolumab has been observed to have the same therapeutic efficacy in both CNS and non-CNS metastasis patients. A prospective, small-sample study preliminarily confirmed that pembrolizumab is effective in treating patients with CNS metastasis.

Conclusion

BMs (LMs) should be scored and rated; a recommended tool for doing so is the GPA. The three key elements of LM diagnosis include clinical evaluation of CNS functions, imaging manifestations, and CSF cytological examination. The genetic profile of CSF mutations in LM is different from that of the primary tumor and bloodbased circulating tumor DNA; mutated genes can be detected in the CSF. Hence, next-generation sequencing of the CSF is recommended for eligible individuals.

Clinical trials should include BM patients as much as possible to ensure the universality of the trial results; a combination of RECIST 1.1 and RANO-BM was recommended as the standard for efficacy assessment. The endpoints of clinical trials should include indicators of efficacy assessment for BM and LM; both separate and comprehensive assessments should be performed.

TKI was recommended as the top treatment option for NSCLC with BMs (LMs) and positivity for EGFR, ALK, or any other driver genes; as for recurrent LM, highdose, pulsatile TKI therapy can be considered (gefitinib 500–1000 mg orally every other day for 14 days or erlotinib 1500 mg orally once a week +/– bevacizumab 10 mg intravenously once every 2 weeks); clinical trials on sequential therapy of TKIs or combination therapy of TKIs and WBRT for multiple BM were also recommended. Radiotherapy, systemic chemotherapy, and ITC remain as the main treatment methods for driver gene-negative multiple BMs (LMs). The optimal chemotherapy regimen has yet to be determined, but pemetrexed appears to offer better survival benefits to patients with adenocarcinoma BM. Anti-angiogenic therapy is shown to have promising prospects due to its anti-BM (LM) efficacy. The therapeutic activity of check-point inhibitors has been demonstrated in small-scale trials.

Conflicts of interest

The authors indicated no potential conflicts of interest.

References

- Sperduto PW, Yang TJ, Beal K, et al. Estimating survival in patients with lung cancer and brain metastases: An update of the graded prognostic assessment for lung cancer using molecular markers (Lung-molGPA). JAMA Oncol, 2017, 3: 827–831.
- Ostrom QT, Wright CH, Barnholtz-Sloan JS. Brain metastases: epidemiology. Handb Clin Neurol, 2018, 149: 27–42.
- Li YS, Jiang BY, Yang JJ, et al. Leptomeningeal metastases in patients with NSCLC with EGFR mutations. J Thorac Oncol, 2016, 11: 1962–1969.
- Liao BC, Lee JH, Lin CC, et al. Epidermal growth factor receptor tyrosine kinase inhibitors for non-small-cell lung cancer patients with leptomeningeal carcinomatosis. J Thorac Oncol, 2015, 10: 1754– 1761.
- Pavlidis N. The diagnostic and therapeutic management of leptomeningeal carcinomatosis. Ann Oncol, 2004, 15 Suppl 4: iv285– 291.
- Mack F, Baumert BG, Schäfer N, et al. Therapy of leptomeningeal metastasis in solid tumors. Cancer Treat Rev, 2016, 43: 83–91.
- Chamberlain MC. Leptomeningeal metastasis. Curr Opin Oncol, 2010, 22: 627–635.
- Chamberlain M, Soffietti R, Raizer J, et al. Leptomeningeal metastasis: a Response Assessment in Neuro-Oncology critical review of endpoints and response criteria of published randomized clinical trials. Neuro Oncol, 2014, 16: 1176–1185.
- Hyun JW, Jeong IH, Joung A, et al. Leptomeningeal metastasis: Clinical experience of 519 cases. Eur J Cancer, 2016, 56: 107–114.
- Ma C, Lv Y, Jiang R, *et al.* Novel method for the detection and quantification of malignant cells in the CSF of patients with leptomeningeal metastasis of lung cancer. Oncol Lett, 2016, 11: 619–623.
- Shingyoji M, Kageyama H, Sakaida T, *et al.* Detection of epithelial growth factor receptor mutations in cerebrospinal fluid from patients with lung adenocarcinoma suspected of neoplastic meningitis. J Thorac Oncol, 2011, 6: 1215–1220.
- Camidge DR, Lee EQ, Lin NU, *et al.* Clinical trial design for systemic agents in patients with brain metastases from solid tumours: a guideline by the Response Assessment in Neuro-Oncology Brain Metastases working group. Lancet Oncol, 2018, 19: e20–e32.
- Lin NU, Lee EQ, Aoyama H, et al. Response assessment criteria for brain metastases: proposal from the RANO group. Lancet Oncol,

2015, 16: e270-e278.

- Kuiper JL, Hendriks LE, van der Wekken AJ, et al. Treatment and survival of patients with EGFR-mutated non-small cell lung cancer and leptomeningeal metastasis: A retrospective cohort analysis. Lung Cancer, 2015, 89: 255–261.
- Togashi Y, Masago K, Masuda S, *et al.* Cerebrospinal fluid concentration of gefitinib and erlotinib in patients with non-small cell lung cancer. Cancer Chemother Pharmacol, 2012, 70: 399–405.
- Lee E, Keam B, Kim DW, et al. Erlotinib versus gefitinib for control of leptomeningeal carcinomatosis in non-small-cell lung cancer. J Thorac Oncol, 2013, 8: 1069–1074.
- Kawamura T, Hata A, Takeshita J, et al. High-dose erlotinib for refractory leptomeningeal metastases after failure of standard-dose EGFR-TKIs. Cancer Chemother Pharmacol, 2015, 75: 1261–1266.
- Grommes C, Oxnard GR, Kris MG, *et al.* "Pulsatile" high-dose weekly erlotinib for CNS metastases from EGFR mutant non-small cell lung cancer. Neuro Oncol, 2011, 13: 1364–1369.
- Clarke JL, Pao W, Wu N, et al. High dose weekly erlotinib achieves therapeutic concentrations in CSF and is effective in leptomeningeal metastases from epidermal growth factor receptor mutant lung cancer. J Neurooncol, 2010, 99: 283–286.
- Hoffknecht P, Tufman A, Wehler T, et al. Efficacy of the irreversible ErbB family blocker afatinib in epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR) tyrosine kinase inhibitor (TKI)-pretreated non-small-cell lung cancer patients with brain metastases or leptomeningeal disease. J Thorac Oncol, 2015, 10: 156–163.
- Mok TS, Wu YL, Ahn MJ, *et al.* Osimertinib or platinum-pemetrexed in EGFR T790M-positive lung cancer. N Engl J Med, 2017, 376: 629–640.
- Nanjo S, Hata A, Okuda C, *et al.* Standard-dose osimertinib for refractory leptomeningeal metastases in T790M-positive EGFRmutant non-small cell lung cancer. Br J Cancer, 2018, 118: 32–37.
- Costa DB, Shaw AT, Ou SH, et al. Clinical experience with crizotinib in patients with advanced ALK-rearranged non-small-cell lung cancer and brain metastases. J Clin Oncol, 2015, 33: 1881–1888.
- Solomon BJ, Cappuzzo F, Felip E, et al. Intracranial efficacy of crizotinib versus chemotherapy in patients with advanced ALKpositive non-small-cell lung cancer: results from PROFILE 1014. J Clin Oncol, 2016, 34: 2858–2865.
- Dudnik E, Siegal T, Zach L, et al. Durable brain response with pulsedose crizotinib and ceritinib in ALK-positive non-small cell lung cancer compared with brain radiotherapy. J Clin Neurosci, 2016, 26: 46–49.
- Arrondeau J, Ammari S, Besse B, et al. LDK378 compassionate use for treating carcinomatous meningitis in an ALK translocated non-

small-cell lung cancer. J Thorac Oncol, 2014, 9: e62-e63.

- Magnuson WJ, Lester-Coll NH, Wu AJ, et al. Management of brain metastases in tyrosine kinase inhibitor – naive epidermal growth factor receptor – mutant non-small-cell lung cancer: A retrospective multi-institutional analysis. J Clin Oncol, 2017, 35: 1070–1077.
- Yi HG, Kim HJ, Kim YJ, et al. Epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR) tyrosine kinase inhibitors (TKIs) are effective for leptomeningeal metastasis from non-small cell lung cancer patients with sensitive EGFR mutation or other predictive factors of good response for EGFR TKI. Lung Cancer, 2009, 65: 80–84.
- Lee SJ, Lee JI, Nam DH, et al. Leptomeningeal carcinomatosis in non-small-cell lung cancer patients: impact on survival and correlated prognostic factors. J Thorac Oncol, 2013, 8: 185–191.
- Riess JW, Nagpal S, Iv M, et al. Prolonged survival of patients with non-small-cell lung cancer with leptomeningeal carcinomatosis in the modern treatment era. Clin Lung Cancer, 2014, 15: 202–206.
- Remon J, Le Rhun E, Besse B. Leptomeningeal carcinomatosis in non-small cell lung cancer patients: A continuing challenge in the personalized treatment era. Cancer Treat Rev, 2017, 53: 128–137.
- Park JH, Kim YJ, Lee JO, *et al.* Clinical outcomes of leptomeningeal metastasis in patients with non-small cell lung cancer in the modern chemotherapy era. Lung Cancer, 2012, 76: 387–392.
- Tan CS, Cho BC, Soo RA. Treatment options for EGFR mutant NSCLC with CNS involvement – Can patients BLOOM with the use of next generation EGFR TKIs? Lung Cancer, 2017, 108: 29–37.
- Fenske DC, Price GL, Hess LM, *et al.* Systematic review of brain metastases in patients with non-small-cell lung cancer in the United States, European Union, and Japan. Clin Lung Cancer, 2017, 18: 607–614.
- Besse B, Le Moulec S, Mazieres J, et al. Bevacizumab in patients with nonsquamous non-small cell lung cancer and asymptomatic, untreated brain metastases (BRAIN): A nonrandomized, phase II study. Clin Cancer Res, 2015, 21: 1896–1903.
- Moro-Sibilot D, Smit E, de Castro Carpeno J, *et al.* Non-small cell lung cancer patients with brain metastases treated with first-line platinum-doublet chemotherapy: Analysis from the European FRAME study. Lung Cancer, 2015, 90: 427–432.

DOI 10.1007/s10330-018-0274-4

Cite this article as: Sun ZY, Chen Y. Updates in the management of brain (leptomeningeal) metastasis of lung cancer. Oncol Transl Med, 2018, 4: 144–150.

REVIEW ARTICLE

Long noncoding RNAs as diagnostic biomarkers associated with cancer phenotypes

Huili Luo¹, Ruijie Chang (Co-first author)², Xiulan Chen¹ (¹)

¹ Medical Laboratory Technology, Shiyan Maternal and Child Health Hospital, Shiyan 442000, China

² Department of Anesthesiology, Shiyan Taihe Hospital, The Affiliated Hospital of Hubei University of Medicine, Shiyan 442000, China

Abstract	Increasing evidence suggests that long noncoding RNAs (IncRNAs) play vital roles in the transformation
	control important aspects of tumor biology, including proliferation, angiogenesis, metastasis, and the
Received: 30 July 2018	microenvironment by regulating RNA and protein interactions or through their ability to base pair with RNA and DNA. In this study, we review the mechanism of the function of IncRNAs in cancer and their
Revised: 5 August 2018 Accepted: 20 August 2018	diagnostic roles in cancer phenotypes, which make them attractive as non-invasive biomarkers from body fluid samples for different types of cancer.

Carcinogenesis is regarded to comprise genetic or epigenetic alterations that are based on two constituent processes, the continuous acquisition of heritable genetic variation in individual cells by random mutation and natural selection acting on the resultant phenotypic diversity. Furthermore, several important studies suggest that cancer is a disease of the genome, which comprises heterogeneous clonal expansions driven by the accumulation of mutations that are preferentially selected by the tumor microenvironment ^[1]. Many of these mutation sites overlap regions of the genome that lack protein-coding capacity. These abnormalities have an impact on noncoding RNA molecules, which display altered expression and disrupted functions in terms of regulation of their targets.

Approximately, 19,000–20,000 human proteincoding genes have been estimated to be present in the human genome. Protein-coding sequences make up only a small fraction of the genome (no more than 2%), and a large number of sequences are associated with noncoding RNA moleculars. Among noncoding RNAs, long noncoding RNAs (lncRNAs), with a length > 200 bp, have increasingly been recognized to play vital roles in tumor biology, representing a new focus in the study of cancer. Emerging technologies are expanding investigators' abilities to functionally annotate cancer-associated lncRNAs. Importantly, cancer-specific expression of certain lncRNAs has provided the necessary impetus to lncRNA research and highlighted the importance of these molecular modulators, which has been verified in the pathological states of carcinogenesis^[2]. With regard to their role in cancer, lncRNAs show tissuespecific expression in a specifically regulated manner, in correlation with distinct gene sets that influence cell cycle regulation, survival, immune response, or pluripotency, among other functions, which determine the transformed phenotype of the cancer cells. In fact, lncRNAs play an important role in regulating gene expression at various levels, including chromatin, modification, transcription, and post-transcriptional processing [3-4]. Conversely, several lncRNAs are also transcriptionally regulated by key tumor suppressors or oncogenes. For example, lncRNA p21 is mediated by p53-dependent transcriptional responses, which affect the expression of hundreds of gene targets enriched for the gene sets normally repressed by p53^[5]. Zheng et al. also demonstrated that the oncogenic transcription factor cMyc is partly responsible for lncRNA expression ^[6]. The regulatory function occurs in many types of cancer that are involved in the specific genomic context of divergent transcription. In particular, recognition of the roles lncRNAs has revealed new diagnostic and therapeutic targets. LncRNAs appear to be more structured and stable than mRNA transcripts, the

Corresponding to: Xiulan Chen. Email: 1270061917@qq.com

^{© 2018} Huazhong University of Science and Technology

measurement of lncRNAs as free nucleic acids could trace cancer metastases or circulating cancer cells in body fluids, such as blood and urine. For example, the overexpression of the lncRNA *HOTAIR* promotes the metastasis of breast cancer cells by epigenetically silencing the developmentally important genes in the *HOXD* cluster ^[7–8]. In addition, panels of lncRNAs have already been put to good use in clinically approved tests for bladder, prostate, and non-small lung cancer ^[9–11]. LncRNAs are thus functional transcripts that contribute to the hallmarks of cancer. Further research into the relationship between cancer and the roles of lncRNAs will be crucial to understand and realize their therapeutic potential.

In this work, we provide an overview of the current state of lncRNA biomarker identification in cancer phenotypes linked to invasion/metastasis, angiogenesis, genome instability, and tumor-promoting inflammation.

Molecular background of IncRNAs

The catalog of lncRNAs has gradually increased in recent years. An lncRNA can be placed into one of approximately five broad categories, including sense, antisense, bidirectional, intronic, and intergenic lncRNAs ^[12]. According to LNCipedia2.0, the latest version of the lncRNA database, there are already 32,183 human annotated lncRNAs; however, few lncRNAs have been functionally validated [13]. Therefore, it should be elucidated theoretically as to whether most of these lncRNAs result from transcriptional noise. To answer this question, a study by Ponjavic et al analyzed 3122 long and full-length noncoding RNAs that exhibited signatures of functionality that are more usually associated with protein-coding genes^[14]. Furthermore, Dinger et al have constructed a database that should provide the expression status and other valuable resources for mammalian lncRNAs^[15]. Most recently, TANRIC, an open-access web resource, providing interactive exploration of lncRNAs in cancer, was constructed to characterize the expression profiles of lncRNAs in large patient cohorts of 20 cancer types, based on the Cancer Genome Atlas (TCGA) and independent datasets^[16].

LncRNAs are much longer than microRNAs, and thus have a complex secondary structure, which endows lncRNAs with the ability to bind protein, RNA, and/or DNA partners. Thus, they can have several regulatory capacities, for example as activators, decoys, guides, or scaffolds for their interacting proteins, including behaving as transcription factors and histone modifiers. In the present review, we summarize the mechanism of lncRNAs' regulatory cellular processes that rely on interactions with cellular macromolecules.

Chromatin-bound IncRNAs

Chromatin remodeling was one of the first identified functions of lncRNAs. An lncRNA is generated by antisense transcription from the fibroblast growth factor receptor 2 (FGFR2) locus, which promotes cell-specific alternative splicing via modulation of the chromatin signature ^[17]. Meanwhile, prostate cancer associated 3 (PCA3) also is an antisense intronic lncRNA that controls the expression level of prostate cancer suppressor prune homolog 2 (PRUNE2) via formation of a double-stranded complex, after which the adenosine deaminase, RNA specific (ADAR)-mediated RNA editing mechanism downregulates the expression of its target gene [18]. The X-linked lncRNA Firre, helps to position the inactive X chromosome near the nucleolus and preserves one of its main epigenetic features [19]. Meanwhile, during X chromosome inactivation, lncRNA RepA can silence the expression of polycomb repressive complex 2 (PRC2), the mechanism of which involves the interaction between histone methyltransferase and the lncRNA 18. Conversely, lncRNAs can organize chromatin domains to coordinate long-range gene activation, such as in the case of HOTTIP and CCAT1-L, which regulate chromosome looping in their proximity to deposit activating H3K4me3 marks on gene promoters ^[20-22]. Importantly, recent work reported that lncRNA recruitment to distant promoters and enhancers functionally modulates cancer transcriptional programs. Such RNAs make an important contribution to the maintenance of certain transcription factors (TFs) at gene regulatory elements, which produces a positive-feedback loop that contributes to the stability of gene expression programs^[23].

LncRNA and DNA methylation cooperate in the epigenetic regulation of the cancer genome

Epigenetic changes in malignant diseases have been described, such as DNA hypermethylation on CpGs islands or genetic control physical domains at several tumor-suppressor genes, oncogenes, and DNA repair genes. In addition, hypermethylation is associated with aberrant post-translational modifications on histone tails, as well as lncRNAs patterns and their levels of expression. Important evidence is provided by the lncRNA HOTAIR and its functional histone mark H3K27me3, which is directly associated to the expression level of PRC2 ^[24]. This function is based on a fundamental role of lncRNAs, as molecular guides or scaffolds that cooperate with methylation signals, acting as a decoy mechanism to control regional epigenetic changes throughout the human cancer genome.

LncRNAs interact with target proteins as scaffolds to modify their stability

Interactions between lncRNAs and proteins have significant effects. Interestingly, many lncRNAs exert their unique activities in cancer cells. Using RNA immunoprecipitation, two prostate-specific lncRNAs, PCGEM1 and PRNCR1, were found to associate with the androgen receptor in prostate cancer cells and cause ligand-independent activation of cell proliferation ^[25]. Similarly, CTBP1-AS and CCTA2 interact with TFs to modify their activity ^[26-27]. Furthermore, the lncRNA HOTAIR serves as a scaffold that forms a complex with Hepatitis B virus X-interacting protein (HBXIP) and lysine demethylase 1A (LSD1) to activate transcription of c-myc targeted genes^[28].

LncRNAs serve as regulators of mRNA expression

Emerging evidence supports the view that lncRNAs play vital roles in the control of mRNA stability, splicing, and translation. Previously, Tripathi et al demonstrated that MALAT1 regulates alternative splicing by modulating the phosphorylation of SR splicing factor in vitro^[29]. Furthermore, the lncRNA, antisense to zinc finger E-box binding homeobox 2 (ZEB2), regulates the expression of its target gene by impaired splicing of the internal ribosome entry site contained in an intron during epithelial-mesenchymal transition (EMT) ^[30]. In addition to alternative splicing, MALAT1 can also interact with pre-mRNA that directs itself to localize at the proximal chromatin region of transcriptionally active genes^[31]. In addition, some lncRNAs form DNA-RNA triplexes that regulate the expression of oncogenes, such as sphingosine kinase 1 (SPHK1) and transforming growth factor beta (TGFB) via antisense orientation to their promoters [32-33].

Taken together, research has shown that lncRNAs perform functional interactions or combinations with DNA, RNA, and protein, which suggest that lncRNAs served as a multifunctional tool in several biological processes. Next, we discuss the relationship between lncRNAs and the phenotype of carcinogenesis, to further determine their contribution to cancer hallmarks.

The contribution of IncRNAs to cancer hallmarks

Hanahan and Weinberg defined the hallmarks of cancer as acquired functional capabilities that allow cancer cells to survive, proliferation, and metastasis in 2011 ^[34]. Two prominent characteristics of tumorigenesis were

emphasized in that paper: The development of genomic instability and the tumor microenvironment. Recently, lncRNAs have been identified as, key molecular players in proliferation, viability, angiogenesis, and metastasis ^[35–36]. In addition, other new signatures of lncRNAs are emerging.

Modulating proliferative signaling

Cancer cells, by deregulating proliferative signals, become masters of their own proliferative destinies. Numerous studies have demonstrated that cancer-related changes in lncRNA expression could promote cancer growth, mainly by acquiring pro-growth signals and evading the growth suppressive signals.

Multiple lncRNAs are involved in the regulation of critical cell cycle regulators, such as cyclins, cyclin dependent kinases (CDKs), and p53 ^[37]. For example, the cyclin D1 lncRNA specifically binds with an RNAbinding protein, TLS (translocated in liposarcoma), and exerts transcriptional repression through histone acetyltransferase inhibitory activity ^[38]. The lncRNA ANRIL binds to and recruits PRC2 to repress the expression of p15 (cyclin dependent kinase inhibitor 2B (CDKN2B))^[39].

The lncRNA PANDA confines cells to their existing proliferative state by repressing the transcription of senescence-promoting genes, which represents a stable cell cycle arrest that limits the proliferation of pre-cancerous cells [40]. In a DNA damage-dependent manner, lncRNA Gadd7 binds to the TAR DNA-binding protein, and further modulates the expression of CDK6 at the post-transcriptional level by its altering mRNA stability [41]. Meanwhile, the expression of lncRNA HEIH in HBV-hepatocellular carcinoma is associated with recurrence and is an independent prognostic marker for survival, the mechanism of which involves G0/G1 arrest [42]. Importantly, MALAT1, an mRNA splicing mediator, is upregulated in several human cancers and contributes to cancer cell proliferation ^[29, 37]. The underlying mechanism is that MALAT1 promotes cellular proliferation by modulating the premRNA processing of cell cycle-regulated transcription factors, such as Mybl2, an oncogenic transcription factor involved in G2/M progression^[43]. In addition, Zhang et al demonstrated that p53 is significantly downregulated by the lncRNA ROR, which suppresses p53 translation through direct interaction with a heterogeneous nuclear ribonucleoprotein^[44]. Furthermore, Myc transcription is activated in *cis* by the colon cancer-associated lncRNA CCAT1, which facilitates the long-range interaction between Myc and an enhancer element [45]. Inversely, Myc also targets numerous lncRNAs for transcriptional regulation ^[6], which in turn regulates cell-cycle

progression.

Inducing angiogenesis

Normally, as part of physiological processes such as wound healing and female reproductive cycling, angiogenesis is turned on, but only transiently. In contrast, during tumor progression, an "angiogenesis switch" is almost always activated and remains on [34]. The bestknown angiogenic switch is vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF). Recently, transcription of VEGF was identified to be modulated by multiple lncRNAs. LncRNA PVT1 is upregulated and is significantly associated with high-microvessel density and poor prognosis in gastric cancer. The mechanism of PVT1-mediated angiogenesis involves in evoking the signal transducer and activator of transcription 3 (STAT3)/VEGF-A signaling axis [46]. Similarly, lncRNAs MVIH, MIAT, and SUMO1P3 have also been reported to promote the expression of VEGF ^[47-49]. Furthermore, lncRNA GATA6-AS is upregulated in endothelial cells during hypoxia. A compelling body of evidence indicates that GATA6-AS interacts with the epigenetic regulator lysyl oxidase like 2 (LOXL2) to regulate endothelial gene expression via changes in histone methylation^[50].

Influencing invasion and metastasis

The multistep process of invasion and metastasis has been conceived as a sequence of discrete steps, often

 Table 1
 Example biomarkers of cancer-associated lncRNAs

termed the invasion-metastasis cascade^[51], the beginning of which is EMT. During this developmental regulatory program, the transformed epithelial cells can acquire the ability to invade, resist apoptosis, and disseminate ^[52]. With recent advances in transcriptome analysis technologies (such as RNA-seq), emerging evidence shows that lncRNAs that are differentially expressed in tumors correlate their metastatic properties, especially EMT. Some lncRNAs, such as ATB, stabilize interleukin 11 (IL11) mRNA, and elevated IL-11 secretion, which induces EMT and invasion [53]. Moreover, ATB also serves as an independent prognostic marker in gastric^[54] and colorectal cancer^[55]. Kim *et al* reported that there is a long-range interaction and correlation between a Myc enhancer and the promoter of the lncRNA CARLo-5 ^[45], which has some effects on EMT, and predicts outcome in patients with hepatocellular carcinoma ^[56]. In contrast, the lncRNA Gas5 was reported to be a negative regulator of survival and proliferation of several cancers [57]. Low expression of Gas5 correlates with poor prognosis of breast cancer and head and neck squamous cell carcinoma^[58]. In line with this, Zhao *et al* indicated that Gas5 suppresses the migration of glioma cells by downregulating the expression of microRNA miR-222^[59]. With the growing number of studies on the association of lncRNAs with metastatic properties, the potential of these types of lncRNAs as therapeutic targets and prognostic markers will be a topic of active research.

LncRNA	Description	Functions in tumor cells	Involved Mechanism
ABT ^[53-55]	Activated by TGF-beta	Metastasis †	RNA-RNA activation / translational regulation
ANRIL ^[39, 70-75]	Antisense IncRNA in the INK4 Locus (CDKN2B-AS)	Proliferation \dag , Metastasis \dag	Chromatin remodeling
BANCR [76-78]	BRAF regulated IncRNA	Proliferation \uparrow , Metastasis \uparrow	Transcriptional activation
BCAR4 [79-82]	Breast cancer antiestrogen resistance 4	Proliferation \dagger , Metastasis \dagger	Binding to transcription factor / Transcriptional activation
CARLo-5 ^[45, 56]	Active regulator region of IncRNA	Proliferation \dagger , Metastasis \dagger	RNA-DNA interaction /Binding to enhancer region of MYC
CCAT1/ CCAT2 ^[20, 26]	Colon cancer specific transcript 1/2	Proliferation \dagger , Metastasis \dagger	Chromatin remodeling /Transcriptional activation
DINO ^[83]	Damage Induced IncRNA via p53	Proliferation ↓	Activation of p53 target genes in response to DNA damage
MVIH [49]	LncRNA associated with microvascular invasion	Angiogenesis ↑ ↑	Unknown
PVT1 ^[46]	STAT3-responsive IncRNA	Angiogenesis ↑	The binding of PVT1 activated the STAT3 signaling pathway
PACER ^[66]	P50-associated COX-2 extragenic RNA	Proliferation ↑ , Metastasis ↑ , Inflammation ↑	Activation-competent NF-kappa B p65/p50 dimers

Regulating the tumor-associated inflammatory response

As is well known, the relationship between inflammation and carcinogenesis is analogous to that between "fuel and fire" [60]. Inflammation is demonstrably capable of fosteringthe development of incipient neoplasias into cancers. It is increasingly clear that lncRNAs control the key aspects of immunity such as production of inflammatory mediators, differentiation and immune cell recruitment through regulating proteinprotein or RNA-DNA interactions [61]. Recently, the roles of lncRNAs in controlling NF-kBsignaling have attracted much attention [62]. Lethe, a pseudogene lncRNA, is selectively induced by proinflammatorycytokines via NF-kB, and functions in negative feedback signaling to NF- κ B ^[63]. During the activation of macrophages, lncRNA Tnfaip3 acts as a coregulator of NF-κB to modulate inflammatory gene transcription via epigenetic chromatin remodeling [64]. In addition, NKLIA is upregulated in breast cancer cells by NF-KB, binds to NF- κ B/I κ B, and directly masks of phosphorylation motifs of IKB [65]. COX-2, an important oncogenehas been linked to development, progression, and outcome of several types of human cancer.Krawczyk et al. identified the COX-2-IncRNA,PACER occludes NF-κB subunit p50, potentially facilitating interaction with activation competent NFκB p65/p50 dimers ^[66]. Furthermore, lncRNA TCF7 is required for liver cell stem cell self-renewal and tumor proliferation. Mechanistically, TCF7 recruits the SWI/ SNF complex to the promoter of TCF7 to regulate its expression, leading to activation of Wnt signaling ^[67]. Interestingly, Zhou et al. validated immune associated lncRNAs signature, which is significantly linked to the clinical molecular subtypes and prognosis in diffuse large B cell lymphoma ^[68].

Conclusion

Overall, increasing evidence suggests that lncRNAs play vital roles in the transformation and maintenance of cancer phenotypes, and have important clinical implications. Actually, the function and characteristics of lncRNAs have made them a well suitedcandidate for cancer molecular diagnosis (summarized together in Table 1). Importantly, lncRNAs show more tissue specificity compared to protein-coding mRNAs and miRNA^[69], making them attractive in the search of novel non-invasive diagnosticbiomarkers from body fluid samples. In the future, more studies will be performed to evaluate the diagnostic value of lncRNAs in different types of cancer.

Conflicts of interest

The authors indicated no potential conflicts of interest.

References

- Lengauer C, Kinzler KW, Vogelstein B. Genetic instabilities in human cancers. Nature, 1998, 396: 643–649.
- Brunner AL, Beck AH, Edris B, *et al.* Transcriptional profiling of long non-coding RNAs and novel transcribed regions across a diverse panel of archived human cancers. Genome Biol, 2012, 13: R75.
- Hutchinson JN, Ensminger AW, Clemson CM, et al. A screen for nuclear transcripts identifies two linked noncoding RNAs associated with SC35 splicing domains. BMC Genomics, 2007, 8: 39.
- Wilusz JE, Sunwoo H, Spector DL. Long noncoding RNAs: functional surprises from the RNA world. Genes Dev, 2009, 23: 1494–1504.
- Huarte M, Guttman M, Feldser D, et al. A large intergenic noncoding RNA induced by p53 mediates global gene repression in the p53 response. Cell, 2010, 142: 409–419.
- Zheng GX, Do BT, Webster DE, et al. Dicer-microRNA-Myc circuit promotes transcription of hundreds of long noncoding RNAs. Nat Struct Mol Biol, 2014, 21: 585–590.
- Zhang H, Cai K, Wang J, *et al.* MiR-7, inhibited indirectly by lincRNA HOTAIR, directly inhibits SETDB1 and reverses the EMT of breast cancer stem cells by downregulating the STAT3 pathway. Stem Cells, 2014, 32: 2858–2868.
- Gupta RA, Shah N, Wang KC, *et al.* Long non-coding RNA HOTAIR reprograms chromatin state to promote cancer metastasis. Nature, 2010, 464: 1071–1076.
- Wieczorek E, Reszka E. mRNA, microRNA and IncRNA as novel bladder tumor markers. Clin Chim Acta, 2018, 477: 141–153.
- Yang H, Han Y, Wu L, *et al.* Long Non-Coding RNA Expression Signature Hallmarks Promising Efficacy in Identification of Human Non-Small Cell Lung Cancer: a Meta-Analysis Study. Clin Lab, 2017, 63:1447–1456.
- Shappell SB. Clinical utility of prostate carcinoma molecular diagnostic tests. Rev Urol, 2008, 10: 44–69.
- Ponting CP, Oliver PL, Reik W. Evolution and Functions of Long Noncoding RNAs. Cell, 2009, 136: 629–641.
- Volders P-J, Helsens K, Wang X, *et al.* LNCipedia: a database for annotated human IncRNA transcript sequences and structures. Nucleic Acids Res, 2013, 41: 246–251.
- Ponjavic J, Ponting CP, Lunter G. Functionality or transcriptional noise? Evidence for selection within long noncoding RNAs. Genome Res, 2007, 17: 556–565.
- Dinger ME, Pang KC, Mercer TR, et al. NRED: a database of long noncoding RNA expression. Nucleic Acids Res, 2009, 37: 122–126.
- Li J, Han L, Roebuck P, *et al.* TANRIC: an Interactive open platform to explore the function of incRNAs in cancer. Cancer Res, 2015, 75: 3728–3737.
- Gonzalez I, Munita R, Agirre E, *et al.* A IncRNA regulates alternative splicing via establishment of a splicing-specific chromatin signature. Nat Struct Mol Biol, 2015, 22: 370–376.
- Davidovich C, Wang XY, Cifuentes-Rojas C, et al. Toward a consensus on the binding specificity and promiscuity of PRC2 for RNA. Mol Cell, 2015, 57: 552–558.
- Yang F, Deng XX, Ma WX, *et al.* The IncRNA Firre anchors the inactive X chromosome to the nucleolus by binding CTCF and maintains H3K27me3 methylation. Genome Biol, 2015, 16: 52.
- 20. Xiang JF, Yin QF, Chen T, et al. Human colorectal cancer-specific

CCAT1-L IncRNA regulates long-range chromatin interactions at the MYC locus. Cell Res, 2014, 24: 513–531.

- Lai F, Orom UA, Cesaroni M, et al. Activating RNAs associate with Mediator to enhance chromatin architecture and transcription. Nature, 2013, 494: 497–501.
- Wang KC, Yang YW, Liu B, *et al.* A long noncoding RNA maintains active chromatin to coordinate homeotic gene expression. Nature, 2011, 472: 120–U158.
- Sigova AA, Abraham BJ, Ji X, et al. Transcription factor trapping by RNA in gene regulatory elements. Science, 2015, 350: 978–981.
- Tsai MC, Manor O, Wan Y, *et al.* Long noncoding RNA as modular scaffold of histone modification complexes. Science, 2010, 329: 689–693.
- Yang LQ, Lin CR, Jin CY, et al. IncRNA-dependent mechanisms of androgen-receptor-regulated gene activation programs. Nature, 2013, 500: 598.
- Ling H, Spizzo R, Atlasi Y, et al. CCAT2, a novel noncoding RNA mapping to 8q24, underlies metastatic progression and chromosomal instability in colon cancer. Genome Res, 2013, 23:1446–1461.
- Takayama K, Horie-Inoue K, Katayama S, *et al.* Androgen-responsive long noncoding RNA CTBP1-AS promotes prostate cancer. Embo J, 2013, 32: 1665–1680.
- Li YH, Wang Z, Shi H, *et al.* HBXIP and LSD1 Scaffolded by IncRNA Hotair Mediate Transcriptional Activation by c-Myc. Cancer Res, 2016, 76: 293–304.
- Tripathi V, Ellis JD, Shen Z, *et al*. The nuclear-retained noncoding RNA MALAT1 regulates alternative splicing by modulating SR splicing factor phosphorylation. Mol Cell, 2010, 39: 925–938.
- Beltran M, Puig I, Pena C, et al. A natural antisense transcript regulates Zeb2/Sip1 gene expression during Snail1-induced epithelial-mesenchymal transition. Gen Dev, 2008, 22: 756–769.
- Engreitz JM, Sirokman K, McDonel P, et al. RNA-RNA interactions enable specific targeting of noncoding RNAs to nascent pre-mRNAs and chromatin sites. Cell, 2014, 159: 188–199.
- Postepska-Igielska A, Giwojna A, Gasri-Plotnitsky L, *et al.* LncRNA Khps1 regulates expression of the proto-oncogene SPHK1 via triplex-mediated changes in chromatin structure. Mol Cell, 2015, 60: 626–636.
- Mondal T, Subhash S, Vaid R, *et al.* MEG3 long noncoding RNA regulates the TGF-beta pathway genes through formation of RNA-DNA triplex structures. Nat Commun, 2015, 6: 7743.
- Hanahan D, Weinberg RA. Hallmarks of cancer: the next generation. Cell, 2011, 144: 646–674.
- Schmitt AM, Chang HY. Long noncoding RNAs in cancer pathways. Cancer Cell, 2016, 29: 452–463.
- Gutschner T, Diederichs S. The hallmarks of cancer a long noncoding RNA point of view. Rna Biol, 2012, 9: 703–719.
- 37. Kitagawa M, Kitagawa K, Kotake Y, *et al.* Cell cycle regulation by long non-coding RNAs. Cellular Mol Life Sci, 2013, 70: 4785–4794.
- Kurokawa R. Promoter-associated long noncoding RNAs repress transcription through a RNA binding protein TLS. Adv Exp Med Bio, 2011, 722: 196–208.
- Kotake Y, Nakagawa T, Kitagawa K, et al. Long non-coding RNAANRIL is required for the PRC2 recruitment to and silencing of p15(INK4B) tumor suppressor gene. Oncogene, 2011, 30: 1956–1962.
- Puvvula PK, Desetty RD, Pineau P, et al. Long noncoding RNA PANDA and scaffold-attachment-factor SAFA control senescence entry and exit. Nat Commun, 2014, 5: 5323.
- Liu XF, Li D, Zhang WM, et al. Long non-coding RNA gadd7 interacts with TDP-43 and regulates Cdk6 mRNA decay. Embo J, 2012, 31:

4415-4427.

- Yang F, Zhang L, Huo XS, et al. Long noncoding RNA high expression in hepatocellular carcinoma facilitates tumor growth through enhancer of zeste homolog 2 in humans. Hepatology, 2011, 54: 1679–1689.
- Tripathi V, Shen Z, Chakraborty A, *et al.* Long noncoding RNA MALAT1 controls cell cycle progression by regulating the expression of oncogenic transcription factor B-MYB. Plos Genet, 2013, 9: 1003368.
- 44. Zhang A, Zhou NJ, Huang JG, *et al.* The human long non-coding RNA-RoR is a p53 repressor in response to DNA damage. Cell Res, 2013, 23: 340–350.
- Kim T, Cui R, Jeon YJ, *et al.* Long-range interaction and correlation between MYC enhancer and oncogenic long noncoding RNA CARLo-5. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA, 2014, 111: 4173–4178.
- Zhao J, Du PZ, Cui P, *et al.* LncRNA PVT1 promotes angiogenesis via activating the STAT3/VEGFA axis in gastric cancer. Oncogene, 2018, 37: 4094–4109.
- Zhang LM, Wang P, Liu XM, *et al.* LncRNA SUMO1P3 drives colon cancer growth, metastasis and angiogenesis. Am J Transl Res, 2017, 9: 5461.
- Yan B, Yao J, Liu JY, *et al.* IncRNA-MIAT regulates microvascular dysfunction by functioning as a competing endogenous RNA. Circ Res, 2015, 116: 1143–1156.
- Yuan SX, Yang F, Yang Y, *et al.* Long Noncoding RNA associated with microvascular invasion in hepatocellular carcinoma promotes angiogenesis and serves as a predictor for hepatocellular carcinoma patients' poor recurrence-free survival after hepatectomy. Hepatology, 2012, 56: 2231–2241.
- Neumann P, Jae N, Knau A, et al. The IncRNA GATA6-AS epigenetically regulates endothelial gene expression via interaction with LOXL2. Nat Commun, 2018, 9: 237.
- Talmadge JE, Fidler IJ. AACR centennial series: the biology of cancer metastasis: historical perspective. Cancer Res, 2010, 70: 5649–5669.
- Polyak K, Weinberg RA. Transitions between epithelial and mesenchymal states: acquisition of malignant and stem cell traits. Nat Rev Cancer, 2009, 9: 265–273.
- 53. Yuan JH, Yang F, Wang F, *et al.* A long noncoding RNA activated by TGF-beta promotes the invasion-metastasis cascade in hepatocellular carcinoma. Cancer Cell, 2014, 25: 666–681.
- Saito T, Kurashige J, Nambara S, *et al.* A long non-coding RNA activated by transforming growth factor-beta is an independent prognostic marker of gastric cancer. Ann Surg Oncol, 2015, 22: S915–S922.
- Iguchi T, Uchi R, Nambara S, *et al.* A long noncoding RNA, IncRNA-ATB, is involved in the progression and prognosis of colorectal cancer. Anticancer Res, 2015, 35: 1385–1388.
- Wang FQ, Xie CR, Zhao WX, *et al.* Long non-coding RNA CARLo-5 expression is associated with disease progression and predicts outcome in hepatocellular carcinoma patients. Clin Exp Med, 2017, 17: 33–43.
- Pickard MR, Williams GT. Regulation of apoptosis by long non-coding RNA GAS5 in breast cancer cells: implications for chemotherapy. Breast Cancer Res Treat, 2014, 145: 359–370.
- Gee HE, Buffa FM, Camps C, *et al.* The small-nucleolar RNAs commonly used for microRNA normalisation correlate with tumour pathology and prognosis. Br J Cancer, 2011, 104: 1168–1177.
- Zhao XH, Wang P, Liu J, *et al.* Gas5 exerts tumor-suppressive functions in human glioma cells by targeting miR-222. Mol Ther, 2015, 23: 1899–1911.
- 60. Aggarwal BB, Sung B. The relationship between inflammation and

cancer is analogous to that between fuel and fire. Oncology (Williston Park), 2011, 25: 414–418.

- Heward JA, Lindsay MA. Long non-coding RNAs in the regulation of the immune response. Trends Immunol, 2014, 35: 408–419.
- Mao XH, Su ZY, Mookhtiar AK. Long non-coding RNA: a versatile regulator of the nuclear factor-B signalling circuit. Immunology, 2017, 150: 379–388.
- Rapicavoli NA, Qu K, Zhang JJ, *et al.* A mammalian pseudogene IncRNA at the interface of inflammation and anti-inflammatory therapeutics. Elife, 2013, 2: e00762.
- Ma S, Ming Z, Gong AY, et al. Along noncoding RNA, lincRNA-Tnfaip3, acts as a coregulator of NF-kappa B to modulate inflammatory gene transcription in mouse macrophages. FASEB J, 2017, 31: 1215–1225.
- Liu BD, Sun LJ, Liu Q, *et al.* A cytoplasmic NF-kappa B interacting long noncoding RNA blocks I kappa B phosphorylation and suppresses breast cancer metastasis. Cancer Cell, 2015, 27: 370–381.
- Krawczyk M, Emerson BM. p50-associated COX-2 extragenic RNA (PACER) activates COX-2 gene expression by occluding repressive NF-kappa B complexes. Elife, 2014, 3: e01776.
- Wang YY, He L, Du Y, et al. The long noncoding RNA IncTCF7 promotes self-renewal of human liver cancer stem cells through activation of wnt signaling. Cell Stem Cell, 2015, 16: 413–425.
- Zhou M, Zhao HQ, Xu WY, et al. Discovery and validation of immuneassociated long non-coding RNA biomarkers associated with clinically molecular subtype and prognosis in diffuse large B cell lymphoma. Mol Cancer, 2017, 16: 16.
- Derrien T, Johnson R, Bussotti G, *et al.* The GENCODE v7 catalog of human long noncoding RNAs: Analysis of their gene structure, evolution, and expression. Genome Res, 2012, 22: 1775–1789.
- Lin L, Gu ZT, Chen WH, et al. Increased expression of the long non-coding RNA ANRIL promotes lung cancer cell metastasis and correlates with poor prognosis. Diagn Pathol, 2015, 10: 14.
- Sun Y, Zheng ZP, Li H, et al. ANRIL is associated with the survival rate of patients with colorectal cancer, and affects cell migration and invasion *in vitro*. Mol Med Rep, 2016, 14: 1714–1720.
- Qiu JJ, Lin YY, Ding JX, et al. Long non-coding RNA ANRIL predicts poor prognosis and promotes invasion/metastasis in serous ovarian cancer. Int J Oncol, 2015, 46: 2497–2505.
- Hua L, Wang CY, Yao KH, et al. High expression of long non-coding RNA ANRIL is associated with poor prognosis in hepatocellular carcinoma. Int J Clin Exp Pathol, 2015, 8: 3076–3082.

- Nie FQ, Sun M, Yang JS, *et al.* Long noncoding RNAANRIL promotes non-small cell lung cancer cell proliferation and inhibits apoptosis by silencing KLF2 and P21 expression. Mol Cancer Ther, 2015, 14: 268–277.
- Yu WQ, Gius D, Onyango P, *et al.* Epigenetic silencing of tumour suppressor gene p15 by its antisense RNA. Nature, 2008, 451: 202–206.
- Zhang JJ, Du YY, Zhang XX, et al. Downregulation of BANCR promotes aggressiveness in papillary thyroid cancer via the MAPK and PI3K pathways. J Cancer, 2018, 9: 1318–1328.
- Flockhart RJ, Webster DE, Qu K, *et al.* BRAF(V600E) remodels the melanocyte transcriptome and induces BANCR to regulate melanoma cell migration. Genome Res, 2012, 22: 1006–1014.
- Sun M, Liu XH, Wang KM, *et al.* Downregulation of BRAF activated non-coding RNA is associated with poor prognosis for non-small cell lung cancer and promotes metastasis by affecting epithelialmesenchymal transition. Mol Cancer, 2014, 13: 68.
- Xing Z, Lin AF, Li CL, *et al.* IncRNA directs cooperative epigenetic regulation downstream of chemokine signals. Cell, 2014, 159: 1110– 1125.
- Godinho M, Meijer D, Setyono-Han B, *et al.* Characterization of BCAR4, a novel oncogene causing endocrine resistance in human breast cancer cells. J Cell Physiol, 2011, 226: 1741–1749.
- Dong L, Lin WR, Qi P, et al. Circulating long RNAs in serum extracellular vesicles: their characterization and potential application as biomarkers for diagnosis of colorectal cancer. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev, 2016, 25: 1158–1166.
- Shui XL, Zhou CW, Lin W, et al. Long non-coding RNA BCAR4 promotes chondrosarcoma cell proliferation and migration through activation of mTOR signaling pathway. Exp Biol Med, 2017, 242: 1044–1050.
- Schmitt AM, Garcia JT, Hung T, et al. An inducible long noncoding RNA amplifies DNA damage signaling. Nat Genet, 2016, 48: 1370– 1376.

DOI 10.1007/s10330-018-0291-1

Cite this article as: Luo HL, Chang RJ, Chen XL. Long noncoding RNAs as diagnostic biomarkers associated with cancer phenotypes. Oncol Transl Med, 2018, 4: 151–157.

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

Treatment and survival status of patients with *EGFR* mutation-positive stage IV lung adenocarcinoma: five-year follow-up results in the Ordos Area of Inner Mongolia, China^{*}

Gaowa Jin, Wenjuan Wang, Shuqin Deng, Caihong Jiang, Xiaojun Bai, Jun Zhao, Feng Chen, Jixiang Hou, Lanzhen Zhao, Hui Li, Ziyu Lu, Lenggaowa Da, Yungaowa Wu, Xiaoyun Ma, Yahan Wu, Jiali Gao, Quanfu Li (⊠)

Department of Medical Oncology, Ordos Central Hospital, Ordos 017000, China

Abstract	Objective We aimed to determine the epidermal growth factor receptor (<i>EGFR</i>) mutation status and treatment survival of patients with stage IV lung adenocarcinoma living in the Ordos area of Inner Mongolia, China.
	Methods EGFR testing and first-line tyrosine kinase inhibitor (TKI) treatment rates of patients with stage IV lung adenocarcinoma were analyzed from June 2012 to June 2016. Kaplan-Meier survival curves were constructed to compare patients who received different treatment strategies and those harboring different EGFR mutation statuses.
	Results <i>EGFR</i> testing and mutation rates were 65.60% and 52.90%, respectively, and improved continuously from June 2012 to June 2016. Among patients with <i>EGFR</i> mutations, 38.9% had <i>EGFR</i> 19 del, 48.2% had L858R, 4.2% had co-existing mutations in exons 19 and 21, and 8.4% had uncommon mutations. The median overall survival (OS) was 29.5, 26.5, and 16.0 months for patients receiving both TKI and chemotherapy, TKI alone, and chemotherapy alone, respectively ($P = 0.047$). The OS was 26.5 and 30.0 months for patients harboring <i>EGFR</i> 19 del and L858R mutations, respectively ($P = 0.096$). Conclusion The high OS rates of stage IV lung adenocarcinoma patients living in the Ordos area may be
Received: 16 June 2018 Revised: 20 July 2018 Accepted: 15 August 2018	attributed to continuous improvements in <i>EGFR</i> testing and first-line TKI treatment rates. In the era of TKIs, chemotherapy for increasing OS times should be emphasized. Key words: epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR); tyrosine kinase inhibitor (TKI); minority areas

Lung cancer is the leading cause of cancer-related mortality worldwide, and non-small cell lung cancer (NSCLC) accounts for 88% of lung cancer cases ^[1]. In China, lung cancer accounts for 25.24% of deaths among the 10 cancer types most commonly associated with mortality in cancer registration areas in 2009 ^[2]. In recent years, the percentage of patients with adenocarcinomas has increased significantly such that it has now become the most common cancer histologically ^[1].

Guidelines for NSCLC management strongly recommend testing for epidermal growth factor receptor (*EGFR*) gene mutations and administering tyrosine

kinase inhibitors (TKIs) as first-line treatment in patients harboring such mutations because of the reported improvements in life quality and overall survival (OS) ^[3]. Previous national surveys showed that the rate of *EGFR* mutation testing was only 9.6% in China because of the limited access to relevant technology ^[4]. A multicenter survey from 12 tertiary hospitals showed an increased gene aberration testing rate of 71.4% compared with those reported in national surveys, although these hospitals were all affiliated with the medical universities in China, which reported high rates of lung cancer diagnoses and treatments ^[5]. Moreover, only 53.5% of *EGFR* mutation-

Correspondence to: Quanfu Li. Email: 1729259137@qq.com

^{*} Supported by a grant from the Inner Mongolia Health Planning Committee Sciences Foundation (No. 201303164) and Wu Jie Ping Funding (No. 320675014017).

^{© 2018} Huazhong University of Science and Technology

positive patients received *EGFR* TKIs as first-line treatment at Guangdong Lung Cancer Institute, China ^[6]. Therefore, it is particularly important to continuously improve the *EGFR* testing and first-line TKI treatment rates in patients with stage IV lung adenocarcinoma.

The retrospective study aimed to identify the extent to which national treatment guidelines were adopted to customize care for lung adenocarcinoma patients living in the Ordos area of Inner Mongolia, China, between June 2012 and June 2017.

Patients and methods

Study population

In this retrospective observational survey, clinical data of patients with advanced lung adenocarcinoma were obtained from an electronic database at Department of Medical Oncology, Ordos Central Hospital, China, from June 2012 to June 2017. This study was conducted in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki and approved by the Ordos Central Hospital Committee on Human Research. All patients provided a written informed consent to participate in the study.

Data collection

The electronic database information included patient number, age, sex, ethnicity, smoking history, histological grade, genetic status, metastasis sites, and treatment. Smoking history was self-reported. "Neversmokers" were defined as patients who had smoked < 100 cigarettes over their lifetime. All patients had stage IV lung adenocarcinoma. Treatments were described as those administered since the diagnosis of stage IV lung adenocarcinoma and included chemotherapy, TKI therapy, and radiotherapy.

Statistical analysis

Data were presented as medians or numbers (percentages). We analyzed continuous changes in the EGFR exon 19 or 21 testing rate and first-line TKI treatment rate from June 2012 to June 2016. OS analysis was conducted in patients harboring EGFR 19 del only, L858R mutation only, and co-existing EGFR mutations in exons 19 and 21. OS was measured from the date of lung cancer diagnosis to death of any cause from June 2012 to June 2017. Patients were categorized into three groups based on the management modality they received: TKI and chemotherapy, TKI alone, and chemotherapy alone. Kaplan-Meier survival curves were constructed to compare the differences between groups. All statistical tests were two-sided P tests. P < 0.05 was considered statistically significant. Statistical analyses were performed using SPSS 19.0 software (IBM SPSS, Armonk, NY, USA).

Results

EGFR mutation status

Data of 288 patients with pathology-confirmed stage IV lung adenocarcinoma were included in the electronic database at Department of Medical Oncology, Ordos Central Hospital, China, between June 2012 and June 2017. Of these, 189 (65.60%) patients underwent EGFR testing, and testing specimens included biopsy tissues (140/189, 74.07%), pleural fluid samples (23/189, 12.17%), and blood (26/189, 13.76%). The detection of EGFR mutation was mainly performed using the amplification refractory mutation system^[7], except for six patients who underwent EGFR sequencing between June 2012 and December 2013. Among the 189 patients who had EGFR testing, 100 (52.90%) had mutations in exon 18, 19, 20, or 21. Of the 100 EGFR mutation-positive patients, we excluded five whose mutations were not accurately reported. Among the remaining patients, 38.9% (37/95) harbored EGFR 19 del, 48.2% (46/95) had L858R, 4.2% (4/95) had co-existing EGFR mutations in exons 19 and 21, and 8.4% (8/95) harbored an uncommon mutation.

EGFR testing and fist-line TKI treatment rate

The *EGFR* testing rate improved continuously from June 2012 to June 2016 (Fig. 1). Additionally, the first-line TKI treatment rate of patients harboring *EGFR* mutations also improved continuously (Fig. 2).

EGFR mutation-positive patient treatment and survival status in the real world

From June 2012 to June 2017, 83.0% (83/100) of patients harboring EGFR 19 del or L858R mutations received first-line chemotherapy or TKI treatment; patients with co-existing EGFR mutations in exons 19 and 21 were excluded from the treatment analysis. The primary end point of the retrospective study was OS. Patients were categorized into three groups according to the management modality that they received (Fig. 3): group 1 included patients who received first-line TKI with second-line chemotherapy, first-line chemotherapy with second-line TKI, or first-line chemotherapy maintained by TKI (30.1%, 25/83); group 2 included patients who received TKI alone (63.9%, 53/83); and group 3 included who received chemotherapy alone (6.0%, 5/83). The median OS of the three groups was 29.5, 26.5, and 16.0 months, respectively (P = 0.047).

Comparison of OS for *EGFR* mutations in exons 19 and 21

Among the 53 patients harboring *EGFR* mutations who received TKI treatment alone, 88.7% (47/53) had *EGFR* 19 del or L858R mutations and 11.3% (6/53) had an uncommon *EGFR* mutation. Among the 47 patients



Fig. 1 EGFR gene testing rates from June 2012 to June 2016



Fig. 2 First-line TKI treatment rates from June 2012 to June 2016

with *EGFR* mutations in exons 19 and 21, 11 had brain metastasis at diagnosis. A comparison of the remaining (36/47, 76.6%) patients without brain metastasis (Fig. 4) revealed an OS of 26.5 months and 30.0 months in those harboring 19 del or L858R mutations (P= 0.096). Patients harboring *EGFR* 19 del or L858R mutations without brain metastasis received first-generation TKI without chemotherapy during the entire disease process, although six patients received third-generation treatment after the first-generation TKI therapy failed.

Discussion

In this survey, we retrospectively analyzed the changing trends of *EGFR* testing and first-line TKI treatment rate in patients with stage IV lung adenocarcinoma living in the Ordos area of Inner Mongolia in the last 5 years. Both the *EGFR* testing rate and first-line TKI treatment rate increased sharply from June 2012 to June 2016. To some extent, this finding indicated the continuous advancement in clinical practice in accordance with the guidelines for the management of NSCLC patients harboring *EGFR* mutations in the minority areas of western China^[3]. Nearly two-thirds of patients with stage IV lung adenocarcinoma had testing for *EGFR* aberration, and 52.90% of those tested had mutations. This *EGFR* mutation rate was similar to that (59.70%) observed in an



Fig. 3 OS comparison for patients who received different treatment strategies



Fig. 4 OS comparison for patients EGFR 19 Del or L858R mutation

Asian population in the IPASS study^[8].

Most of the patients (94.00%, 78/83) in our analysis with *EGFR* mutations received TKI treatment during the entire treatment period, and 63.86% (53/83) received first-line TKI for advanced NSCLC; this rate is clearly higher than that (48.68%) reported in the Guangdong Lung Cancer Institute and similar to that (66.30%) reported in the multicenter survey performed in the CTONG 1506 study ^[5–6]. These findings could be attributed to the fulfilment of clinical guidelines for managing EGFR mutation-positive NSCLC with the aid of medical insurance supporting TKI use in the Ordos area.

A previous meta-analysis showed that the *EGFR*-TKI therapy group of *EGFR* mutation-positive NSCLC patients had a significant improvement in progression-free survival (PFS) compared with the chemotherapy group, but the OS of the two groups did not differ significantly ^[9]. Most (94.00%) of the *EGFR* mutation-positive patients

in our study received TKI treatment, whereas only approximately one-third received both chemotherapy and TKI treatment during the entire process. In a previous study, *EGFR* mutation-positive patients who received first-line TKI and second-line chemotherapy achieved the highest OS of 30.39 months, compared with 20.67 months and 11.70 months for patients who received either TKI or chemotherapy alone, respectively, during the whole treatment period ^[10]. Our OS data supported these findings, with an average OS of 29.5 months for patients receiving both TKI and chemotherapy treatment, and were comparable to the results of phase III randomized, controlled clinical trials that reported OS times of 30.39 months and 27.7 months ^[10–11].

The treatment and survival data of our analysis represent the outcomes in real-world clinical practice because the patients' clinical characteristics in real-world practice differ from those in clinical studies, which have restrictive inclusion and exclusion criteria such as a required ECOG performance status (PS) of 0–2 and estimated life expectancy of at least 12 weeks and an absence of brain metastasis, history of cardiovascular disease, and uncontrolled pericardial or pleural effusion ^[10-11]. Our real-world population included patients with a range of conditions and only excluded those who could not tolerate or refused treatment.

Although the highest OS in our analysis (29.5 months) was not comparable with the 47.64 months obtained in patients with stage IV lung adenocarcinoma with EGFR mutations in the real-world study conducted by the Lung Cancer Mutation Consortium, which selected target treatments according to test results for 10 driver genes ^[12], it nevertheless represents an advancement in the TKI era. Moreover, the survival of female Asian stage IV lung adenocarcinoma patients in the Surveillance Epidemiology and End Results database was reported to increase from 8 months to 14 months from the pre-TKI era to the TKI era [13]. Additionally, patients treated with TKI in our database had notably longer OS times compared with that (13.9 months) of patients diagnosed with non-squamous NSCLC who received first-line pemetrexed maintenance treatment in the PARAMOUNT study [14]. This finding showed the importance of continuously improving EGFR testing and TKI treatment rates to prolong OS in EGFR mutation-positive patients (Fig. 1 and 2). Increased opportunities to administer TKI treatment may increase OS times for such patients.

As shown in Fig. 3, only around one-third of the patients in our database received both chemotherapy and TKI treatment, whereas 63.86% (53/83) received TKI treatment alone. This can be explained at least in part by the fact that first-line TKI therapy beyond progression is feasible but may delay salvage therapy for *EGFR* mutation-positive NSCLC, and is recommended as a basic strategy

for cancer showing local progression or slow progression in the Chinese Society of Clinical Oncology guidelines^[15-16]. Additionally, the TKI treatments gefitinib, erlotinib, and icotinib are provided by charitable organizations in mainland China. Therefore, patients with disease progression after first-line TKI treatment prefer to continuously apply for free TKI treatments rather than undergoing chemotherapy. Finally, the higher percentage of older patients and those with low PS status in realworld clinical practices compared with clinical trials contributes to the fact that most patients only receive TKI treatments.

Our OS of 26.5 months for patients who only received TKI treatment clearly exceeds the 20.67 months reported in the optimal study for similar patients ^[10]. This could be explained by the smaller sample sizes in our study. In several cases, the OS exceeded 60 months, which may explain why the Kaplan-Meier survival curves remain level after follow-up beyond 40 months in the TKI-only treatment group. In another study, encouraging PFS times were obtained for patients with T790M-positive advanced NSCLC who were pretreated with EGFR-TKI and received osimertinib, a third-generation TKI, after disease progression^[17].

A previous pooled analysis of two multicenter, randomized clinical studies (Lux-lung 3 and Lux-lung 6) showed that EGFR 19 del and L858R mutations were considered as causative factors for two diseases that required different treatment strategies because of their distinct OS benefits with first-line TKI compared with first-line chemotherapy^[18]. In this retrospective analysis, we compared the OS of 36 patients harboring EGFR 19 del or L858R mutations without brain metastasis at diagnosis who only received TKI treatment; however, the difference was not significant. Although our small sample size may have reduced the statistical power of the OS comparison, this is nevertheless in concordance with findings from Peking University Cancer Hospital^[19]. In contrast, EGFR-TKIs provided a significant OS benefit to patients harboring 19 del compared with L858R mutations as reported in another study ^[20]. In our study, the OS of patients with L858R mutations was longer than that of patients with EGFR 19 del (26.5 months). One possible reason for this discrepancy is that more patients harboring L858R received third-generation TKI analogues after experiencing disease progression on first-line TKI treatment. To some degree, the different therapeutic effects of EGFR-tyrosine kinase inhibitors for 19 del and L858R mutations were more realistically reflected in this retrospective study because the patients in our analysis without brain metastasis at diagnosis who only received TKI had an OS level that was not affected by chemotherapy.

In conclusion, this retrospective study described

the results of a 5-year follow-up of stage IV lung adenocarcinoma *EGFR* mutation testing and treatment survival status in the Ordos area from a real-world viewpoint. Higher OS times were clearly attributed to the continuous improvements in *EGFR* testing and firstline TKI treatment rates. In the TKI era, the importance of chemotherapy in lengthening OS times should also be emphasized, because it did not only play an important role in whole process management but also showed a higher efficacy in managing TKI-resistant NSCLC when chemotherapy is given in combination with TKI ^[10, 21]. Differences in OS between patients harboring *EGFR* 19 del or L858R mutations should be analyzed further using a large data set.

Conflicts of interest

The authors indicated no potential conflicts of interest.

References

- Liam CK, Pang YK, Leow CH, et al. Changes in the distribution of lung cancer cell types and patient demography in a developing multiracial Asian country: experience of a university teaching hospital. Lung Cancer, 2006, 53: 23–30.
- Chen W, Zheng R, Zhang S, *et al.* Report of incidence and mortality in China cancer registries, 2009. Chin J Cancer Res, 2013, 25: 10–21.
- Non-small cell lung cancer NCCN Clinical Practice Guideline in Oncology. National Comprehensive Cancer Network 2014, Version 3: MS10–11.
- Xue C, Hu Z, Jiang W, et al. National survey of the medical treatment status for non-small cell lung cancer (NSCLC) in China. Lung Cancer, 2012, 77: 371–375.
- Zhou Q, Song Y, Zhang X, et al. A multicenter survey of first-line treatment patterns and gene aberration test status of patients with unresectable Stage IIIB/IV nonsquamous non-small cell lung cancer in China (CTONG 1506). BMC Cancer, 2017, 17: 462.
- Yang LL, Zhang XC, Yang XN, *et al.* Lung cancer treatment disparities in China: a question in need of an answer. Oncologist, 2014, 19: 1084–1090.
- Zhu G, Ye X, Dong Z, *et al.* Highly sensitive droplet digital PCR method for detection of *EGFR*-activating mutations in plasma cellfree DNA from patients with advanced non-small cell lung cancer. J Mol Diagn, 2015, 17: 265–272.
- Mok TS, Wu YL, Thongprasert S, *et al.* Gefitinib or carboplatinpaclitaxel in pulmonary adenocarcinoma. N Engl J Med, 2009, 361: 947–957.
- Cao FF, Zhang LL, Wang S, *et al.* Effectiveness of EGFR-TKIs versus chemotherapy as first-line treatment for advanced non-small cell lung cancer: a meta-analysis. Chin J Lung Cancer (Chinese), 2015, 18: 146–154.
- 10. Zhou CC, Wu YL, Chen G, et al. Erlotinib versus chemotherapy

as first-line treatment for patients with advanced *EGFR* mutationpositive non-small-cell lung cancer (OPTIMAL, CTONG-0802): a multicentre, open-label, randomised, phase 3 study. Lancet Oncol, 2011, 12: 735–742.

- Inoue A, Kobayashi K, Maemondo M, *et al.* Updated overall survival results from a randomized phase III trial comparing gefitinib with carboplatin-paclitaxel for chemo-naive non-small cell lung cancer with sensitive *EGFR* gene mutations (NEJ002). Ann Oncol, 2013,24: 54–59.
- Kris MG, Johnson BE, Berry LD, et al. Using multiplexed assays of oncogenic drivers in lung cancers to select targeted drugs. JAMA, 2014, 311: 1998–2006.
- Becker DJ, Wisnivesky JP, Grossbard ML, et al. Survival of Asian females with advanced lung cancer in the era of tyrosine kinase inhibitor therapy. Clin Lung Cancer, 2017, 18: e35–e40.
- Paz-Ares LG, de Marinis F, Dediu M, et al. PARAMOUNT: Final overall survival results of the phase III study of maintenance pemetrexed versus placebo immediately after induction treatment with pemetrexed plus cisplatin for advanced nonsquamous nonsmall-cell lung cancer. J Clin Oncol, 2013, 31: 2895–2902.
- Park K, Yu CJ, Kim SW, et al. First-line erlotinib therapy until and beyond response evaluation criteria in solid tumors progression in Asian patients with epidermal growth factor receptor mutationpositive non-small-cell lung cancer: The ASPIRATION study. JAMA Oncol, 2016, 2: 305–312.
- Primary Lung Cancer Guidelines Of Chinese Society Of Clinical Oncology (CSCO). People' Medical Publishing House. 2017, Version 1: 82.
- Yang JC, Ahn MJ, Kim DW, *et al.* Osimertinib in pretreated T790Mpositive advanced non-small-cell lung cancer: AURA study phase II extension component. J Clin Oncol, 2017, 35: 1288–1296.
- Yang JC, Wu YL, Schuler M, *et al.* Afatinib versus cisplatin-based chemotherapy for *EGFR* mutation-positive lung adenocarcinoma (LUX-Lung 3 and LUX-Lung 6): analysis of overall survival data from two randomised, phase 3 trials. Lancet Oncol, 2015, 16: 141–151.
- Yu JY, Yu SF, Wang SH, *et al.* Clinical outcomes of EGFR-TKI treatment and genetic heterogeneity in lung adenocarcinoma patients with *EGFR* mutations on exons 19 and 21. Chin J Cancer, 2016, 35: 30.
- Koyama N, Watanabe Y, Iwai Y, *et al.* Distinct benefit of overall survival between patients with non-small-cell lung cancer harboring *EGFR* Exon 19 deletion and Exon 21 L858R substitution. Chemotherapy, 2017, 62: 151–158.
- Zhang GZ, Liu ZZ, Han T, *et al.* Efficacy of pemetrexed combined with erlotinib/gefitinib in advanced non-small cell lung cancer patients during tyrosine kinase inhibitor treatment. Oncol Transl Med, 2017, 3: 93–98.

DOI 10.1007/s10330-018-0281-1

Cite this article as: Jin GW, Wang WJ, Deng SQ, *et al.* Treatment and survival status of patients with *EGFR* mutation-positive stage IV lung adenocarcinoma: five-year follow-up results in the Ordos Area of Inner Mongolia, China. Oncol Transl Med, 2018, 4: 158–162.

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

Clinicopathological characterization of gastroenteropancreatic neu-roendocrine neoplasms: a retrospective study of 48 cases

Jianguo Sun¹, Xiaodong Zhang (Co-first author)², Songjing Lei³, Jingzhong Xu^{1, 4}, Zhaoyang Qin⁵ (⊠)

¹ Department of Endocrinae, Rizhao Lanshan District People's Hospital, Rizhao 276826, China

² Department of Laboratory, The Centers for Disease Control and Prevention of Rizhao, Rizhao 276826, China

³ Department of Imaging, Weihaiwei People's Hospital, Weihai 264200, China

⁴ Department of Internal medicine, Rizhao Jufeng Central Hospital, Rizhao 276826, China

⁵ Department of General Surgery, Rizhao People's Hospital, Jining Medical University, Rizhao 276826, China

Abstract	Objective Gastroenteropancreatic neuroendocrine neoplasms (GEP-NENs) constitute a rare and heterogeneous group of tumors with varied biology and still constitute a diagnostic and therapeutic challenge for physicians of all specialties. In the present study, we aimed to review and study the clinicopathological characteristics of GEP-NENs applying the World Health Organization (WHO) 2010 grading criterion. Methods A total of 48 patients were enrolled in the study. The study included patients diagnosed with GEP-NENs who were treated and followed up at our Hospital from January 2013 to December 2017. Data regarding clinicopathological features of the patients were retrospectively evaluated. The expression of neuroendocrine markers was measured using the immunohistochemical <i>Ultra Sensitive</i> TM <i>S-P</i> method of staining in 48 cases of primary GEP-NENs; and serum levels of neuron-specific enolase, carbohydrate an-tigen 19-9, and carcinoembryonic antigen in 36 GEP-NEN patients were measured using the electrochemiluminescence method. Results The median age at presentation was 59.3 (range 48–82) years, and 39 cases (81.3%) were seen between the 5th and 6th decades. There was a male predilection (male: female=3:1). In 79.2% cases (38/48), tumors were hormonally nonfunctional. The most common presentation was abdominal pain, and the most frequent primary site of the tumor was the rectum, followed by the stomach ($n = 15$, 31.3%), colon ($n = 5$, 10.4%), and so on. Of the 48 tumors, 16 (33.3%) were mixed adenoneuroendocrine carcinoma (MANEC). According to the AJCC/UICC classification, 45.8% ($n = 22$) were diagnosed at low stage (stage)
Received: 30 July 2018 Revised: 5 August 2018 Accepted: 10 August 2018	I or II) while 54.2% ($n = 26$) were diagnosed at high stage (stage III or IV) (the majority of NEC, G3, and MANEC). A male preponderance was noted for all tumors except for G2 neoplasms, which showed no gender predilection. Thirty-nine patients underwent endoscopic biopsy. The lesions in 18.8% ($n = 9$) of the patients were indentified only radiologically. After the surgical procedures, 36 had at least one follow-up visit with a median follow-up duration of 5 months; the mean follow-up period was 28 ± 16 months. The one-year and three-year survival rates were 72.2% (26/36) and 61.1% (22/36), respectively. This study did not find an effect of grade 3 (G3) of tumor on the short-term clinical outcome of these patients. In the survival analysis, NEN G3, higher stage (stage III or IV) according to the AJCC/UICC classification ($P < 0.05$), and metastases at diagnosis ($P < 0.05$) were associated with poorer prognosis. Conclusion Most GEP-NENs are nonfunctional and nonspecific in presentation. The most frequent primary site of the tumor was the rectum and the commonest ages at diagnosis were the 5th and 6th decades. Endoscopic biopsy is the main diagnostic and histological grading method for GEP-NEN. In the survival analysis, NEN G3, a higher stage according to the AJCC/UICC classification, and metastases at diagnosis are associated with poorer prognosis. Key words: Gastroenteropancreatic neuroendocrine neoplasms (GEP-NENs); Ki 67/MIB-1 index; mitotic rate; diagnosis; prognosis

Correspondence to: Zhaoyang Qin. Email: qzy331559@126.com

* Supported by a grant from the Jining Medical University Teacher's Research Support Fund (No. 2018).

© 2018 Huazhong University of Science and Technology

Neuroendocrine neoplasms (NENs) are tumors arising from the neuroendocrine cells which are distributed throughout the body. Gastroenteropancreatic neuroendocrine neoplasms (GEP-NENs) were originally identified as rare diseases occurring in the gastrointestinal tract and pancreas and displaying distinctive histopathological features from those of conventional gastroenteropancreat-ic epithelial cancers [1-2]. GEP-NENs refer to a group of heterogeneous cancers of neuroendocrine cell phenotype that mainly fall into one of two subtypes: gastroenteropancreatic neuroendocrine gastroenteropancreatic tumors (GEP-NETs) or neuroendocrine carcinomas (GEP-NECs), and are a highly heterogeneous and poorly understood group of rare but increasingly prevalent tumors with varied clinical presentation [3-4]. Most GEP-NENs, however, are nonfunctional and have non-specific presentations, which makes their early diagnosis challenging ^[1, 3]. They still constitute a diagnostic and therapeutic challenge for physicians of all specialties [1-2, 4-5].

Materials and methods

Diagnostic criteria for GEP-NENs

According to the World Health Organization (WHO) 2010 classification, GEP-NENs are classi-fied as NET Grade 1 (G1) and NET Grade 2 (G2) (well-differentiated endocrine tumors), and NEC Grade 3 (G3) (poorly differentiated endocrine carcinoma)^[1]. The WHO 2010 classification takes into account the mitotic rate (usually expressed as mitoses per 10 high power microscopic fields or per 2 mm) and/or Ki-67 index (the percentage of neoplastic cells immunolabeled for the proliferation marker Ki-67) when grading GEP-NENs. Tumors with a Ki-67 index of < 2% or a mitotic rate of < 2/10 HPF are classified as G1, those with a Ki-67 index of 3–20% or a mitotic rate of 2–10/10 HPF are classified as G2, and those with a Ki-67 index of > 20% or a mitotic rate of > 20/10 HPF are classified as G3 ^[6-7] (Table 1).

Patients

This study included all cases of GEP-NEN involving the stomach, duodenum, jejunum, ileum, appendix, colon, rectum, and pancreas that were treated and followed up at our hospitals from January 2013 to December 2017. A total of 48 cases were enrolled in the study; among them, there were 39 patients from Rizhao People's Hospital, 5 from Rizhao Lanshan District People's Hospital, and 4 from Weihaiwei People's Hospital. The expression of neuroendocrine markers and Ki-67 was measured using the immunohistochemical Ultra SensitiveTM S-P method of staining in 48 cases of primary GEP-NENs; and the levels of neuron-specific enolase (NSE), carbohydrate antigen (CA) 19-9 and carcinoembryonic antigen (CEA) in 36 cases of gastrointestinal neuroendocrine neoplasm patients were measured using the electrochemiluminescence method. All data regarding clinicopathological features and follow-up information were reviewed and evalu-ated. Of the 48 cases, 39 cases included endoscopic biopsies, and 48 cases had resection speci-mens. Based on WHO 2010 classification of GEP-NENs, all cases were graded as G1, G2 or G3. GEP-NENs mainly fall into one of two subtypes: well-differentiated GEP-NETs, or poorly dif-ferentiated GEP-NECs, and mixed adenoneuroendocrine carcinoma (MANECs). All the clinical and follow-up information were reviewed and evaluated, and their relationship with well-known clinicopathological factors such as tumor size, grade, lymph node status, and stage were investigated in GEP-NETs patients. The patients diagnosed with GEP-NETs had not been treated with hormone endocrine therapy, anti-neoplastic chemotherapy or radiotherapy during the pre-ceding six months. The follow-up details which were available until the end of the study period were collected. Permission was obtained from the local ethical committee to collect GEP-NET tissues and all patients signed informed consent forms prior to enrolment in the study.

Pathologic study

In this study, pathological diagnoses were made after histological staining of surgically resected or endoscopically biopsied tumor samples, and independently verified histologically by two pathologists, and pathological categorization was determined according to the current WHO classification system diagnostic criteria (2010) ^[1]. The histopathological features and immunohisto-chemistry

Table 1 WHO 2010 classification of GEP-NETs

Grade	Two grade categories equivalent in WHO classification, 2010	Ki 67/MIB-1 index (%)	Mitotic rate (/10 HPF)
NET Grade 1	Well-differentiated endocrine tumors	< 2	< 2/10 HPF
NET Grade 2		3–20	2–20/10 HPF
NEC Grade 3 or MANC Grade 3	Poorly differentiated endocrine carcinoma	> 20	> 20/10 HPF

Note: NET: neuroendocrine tumor; NEC: neuroendocrine carcinoma; MANEC, mixed adenoneuroendocrine carcinoma; HPF, high power fields

details of all 48 cases were analyzed. The expression of neuroendocrine markers, such as CD56, chromogranin A (CgA), synaptophysin (Syn), NSE, cytokeratin (CK) 7, and Ki-67 were measured by the immunohistochemical method in 48 cases of primary GEP-NETs, 48 cases of dysplasia tissue closely adjacent to carcinomas, and 40 cases of normal colorectal mucosal specimens with complete clinical data from 2013 to 2017. All specimens were fixed in formalin and embedded in paraffin. Serial sections (4 µm) were deparaffinized in xylene and hydrated through a graded series of ethanol. The specimens were washed in phosphate-buffered saline within five minutes and examined under a binocular dissecting microscope. Immunoreactions were processed using the Ultra SensitiveTM S-P kit (Maixin-Bio, China) according to the manufacturer's instructions, and signals were visualized using the 3, 3'-diaminobenzidine substrate, which stains the target protein yellow. Negative controls were used. The primary antibody was replaced with phosphate-buffered saline, containing 0.1% bovine serum albumin of the same concentration as the primary antibody. The positive controls were tissues known to express the antigen being studied. CD56, CgA, Syn, NSE, CK7, and Ki-67 immunoreactivity expression was evaluated as the percentage of cancer cells that showed cytoplasmic staining reactivity. For Ki-67 expression, the percentage of cancer cells showing nuclear reactivity was recorded after inspection of all optical fields at 200× power and the mean value was used to score each case. Assessment of the staining was evaluated by two independent pathologists blinded to the clinical statuses of the patients.

Measurement of biomarkers in serum

The serum concentrations of NSE, CA 19-9 and CEA were measured using the electrochemilu-minescence immunoassay from Roche according to the manufacturer's instructions (Roche Diag-nostics, Germany). Three milliliters of blood was drawn from each patient and heparinized. The biomarker levels were detected in 36 cases of GEP-NET using the electrochemilu-minescence method in the clinical laboratory of Rizhao People's Hospital. The cut-off values of NSE, CA 19-9 and CEA in serum are 16.3 ng/mL, 27 U/mL and 3.40 ng/mL, respectively. For the biomarker levels, patients are divided into two groups (normal level or high-level peripheral blood). Serum levels of NSE, CA 19-9, and CEA above 30 ng/mL, 27 U/mL and 5 ng/mL, respec-tively, were considered as significantly elevated. In the case of multiple measurements, the high-est level was reported. The expression of Ki-67 proliferation index; the levels of NSE, CA 19-9 and CEA; and histological grade, regional lymph node metastasis, distant metastasis and recur-rence on record were also assessed in order to study the clinical and pathological characteristics associated with GEP-NETs.

Statistical analysis

Measurement data expressed as the mean and standard deviation (mean \pm SD) between groups were compared using the *t*-test, while categorical data were compared using the chi-square (χ^2) test. *P* values less than 0.05 were considered statistically significant. All statistical analyses were performed using SPSS version 17.0 (SPSS Inc., USA).

Results

Clinical features

There were 36 male cases and 12 female; overall, there was male predilection (male: female = 3:1) in this study. Grade 1 tumors showed no male predilection (male: female = 9:7) as compared to the other grades (male: female = 27:5). The median age at presentation was 59.3(range 48-82) years. Thirty-nine cases (81.3%) were seen between the 5th and 6th decades. The study patients had a delay of 2 (0-16) months from their first symptoms to their final diagnosis at the hospital. In 38 cases (79.2%), the tumors were hormonally nonfunctional. The most common presentation was abdominal pain, which was seen in 68.8% (33/48) of patients, followed by altered bowel habits (14/48, 29.2%), loss of weight and appetite (13/48, 27.0%), and abdominal mass (5, 10.4%). The most frequent primary site of the tumor was the rectum (n = 20, 41.7%), followed by the stomach (n = 15, 31.3%), colon (n = 5, 10.4%), pancreas (n = 4, 9.5%), small intestine (n = 1, 10.4%)= 3, 6.25%), and appendix (*n* = 1, 2.1%). These data were shown in Table 2.

Serum concentrations of biomarkers

The serum concentrations of CEA, NSE, and CA 19-9 are shown in Table 3. In the case of multi-ple measurements, the highest level was reported. The serum NSE and CEA levels were signifi-cantly higher in the poorly differentiated GEP-NEN groups than the welldifferentiated groups (both P < 0.05), and the serum CA 19-9 levels were not significantly different between the groups (both P > 0.05). There were no significant differences in CEA, NSE and CA 19-9 levels between the GEP-NEN G1 and G2 groups; there were also no significant differences between the GEP-NEN NEC and MANEC groups (both P > 0.05). Compared with the group with Ki-67 index less than twenty percent, the serum levels of CEA, NSE, and CA 19-9 were significantly higher in the group with Ki-67 index more than twenty percent (*P* < 0.05).

Endoscopic and radiological findings

Among the 48 patients, 39 underwent endoscopy and so had available findings. In 39 (81.3%) patients, the

	~	-
	6	6
Ŧ	U	U

Table 2 Clinical characteristics of the GEP-NEN cases in the study group (n = 48)

Characteristic	п
Gender	
female	36
male	12
Age at diagnosis	59. 3 (48-82)
< 50 years	2
5th decade	19
6th decade	20
> 60 years	7
Hormonal activity	
Nonfunctioning NEN	38
Functioning NEN	10
Diagnosis method	
Endoscopy	39
СТ	9
Primary tumor site	
stomach	15
small intestine	3
colon	5
rectum	20
appendix	1
pancreas	4
Grade (WHO classification, 2010)	
NEN G1	16
NEN G2	6
NEC G3	26
NEC	16
MANEC	10
AJCC/UICC classification	
Low stage (I or II)	22
High stage (III or IV)	26

Note: NEC, neuroendocrine cancer; NEN, neuroendocrine neo-plasm; AJCC/UICC, American Joint Committee on Cancer/Union for International Cancer Control; CT, computed tomograph

Table 3 Serum biomarker levels in the GEP-NEN cases in the study group (n = 36)

Grade	п	NSE ng/mL	A8 U/mL	CEA ng/mL
Well-differentiated	13			
NET G1	9	63.7±27.2	37.8 ± 21.2	16.9±7.9
NET G2	4	84. 3 ± 32. 9	39. 3 ± 23. 4	29.8±14.2
Poorly differentiated	23			
NEC	15	98.8±48.6	39. 7 ± 22. 9	42.8 ± 19.8
MANEC	8	122. 8 ± 75. 3	42. 3 ± 28. 7	53. 3 ± 22. 6
MANEC	8	122. 8 ± 75. 3	42. 3 ± 28. 7	53. 3 ± 22. 6

primary site was identified by endoscopic biopsy; in the remaining 9 (18.8%) patients, probable primary lesions were identified on radiological examination alone. Computed tomography (CT) scan showed a single mass 0.6–10.7 cm in maximum dimension; the largest lobulated

mass 10.7 cm in maximum dimension was identified in the abdominal pancreas. CT scan showed that 2 patients had local mucosal destruction of the digestive tract wall which was interrupted, 2 patients had unevenly thickened lesions, 2 patients had annular thickened lesions, and in 3 patients the serous surface was clear with no tumor involvement. Upon enhancement, 2 patients had obvious enhanced lesions; enlarged lymph nodes could be seen in 4 patients (Fig. 1).

Pathological findings

Gross examination

Of the 48 study samples, 36 were resection samples available for gross examination and the re-maining 12 were endoscopic biopsy samples. Of the 36 cases, the cut surface of the tumor in all resection specimens had a single tumor nodule, ranging in size from 0.6 cm to 10.7 cm in maxi-mum dimension with a soft grey-white to yellow cut surface. Focal areas of hemorrhage were seen in 3 cases; grey-white zones with focal areas of necrosis were seen in 4 cases. There was no evidence of gross vascular invasion. The surrounding tissue was normal.

Histopathology

Histologically, the low grade tumors (G1 and G2) had classical patterns of arrangement including nests (n = n)23), cords (n = 12), trabeculae (n = 18), festoons (n = 22), ribbons (n = 10), sheets (n = 8), gyriform (n = 6), acinar (n = 6), and pseudopapillary (n = 3) patterns. The cells were round to polygonal with moderate to abundant amounts of eosinophilic granular cytoplasm, and uniform to mildly pleomorphic nuclei with uniformly dispersed coarse chromatin and inconspicuous mitotic activity (mitotic rate: 0-10/10 HPF). The high-grade tumors (GEP-NECs and G3) showed sheet and nest patterns. The cells were medium to large sized, polygonal, with scanty to moderate amounts of eosinophilic cytoplasm, with mild to moderately pleomorphic nuclei, and with finely dispersed chromatin. There was increased mitotic and apoptotic activity (mitotic rate: 11-56/10 HPF) in NECs. Ten cases of MANEC had unequal adenoid structure, morphology consistent with small cell carcinoma with sheets and nests of polygonal cells displaying moderate nuclear pleomorphism and increased mitotic and apoptotic activity (mitotic rate: 16–56/10 HPF) (Fig. 2).

Immunohistochemistry

Immunostaining for neuroendocrine markers (CD56, CgA, Syn, and NSE), CK7 and Ki-67 were carried out in all 48 cases. CgA was positive in 32 (66.7%), Syn positive in 37 (77.1%) cases, NSE in 29 (60.4%) cases, and CD56 in 37 (77.1%) cases. CK7 immunostaining was performed in 12 cases with poorly differentiated neoplasms and showed positive staining in adenoid structure with G3 tumor of MANEC. A mean Ki-67 proliferation index of 10% (range 0–19%) in well-differentiated endocrine



Fig. 1 NEN image findings. (a, b) sigmoid colon NET G1, the colon wall was locally thickened, obviously enhanced, and the serous surface was clear. (c–e) rectal NEC G3, the rectal wall was significantly annularly thickened and inhomogeneously enhanced with an indistinct serous surface. (f, g) stomach NEC G3, The gastric wall was thickened, the mucosa was interrupted, and enlarged lymph nodes were seen. (h, i) MANEC G3, the wall of the descending duodenal segment was thickened, with uneven thickness and obvious uneven enhancement.

tumors (WHO G1 and G2) and 25% (range 0–80%) in poorly differenti-ated endocrine carcinoma (WHO G3). Ten cases of MANEC had a mean Ki-67 proliferation index of 20% (range 10–70%) in the adenoid structure area and 50% (range 10–80%) in the endo-crine carcinoma area. The expression of Ki-67 in endocrine carcinoma and MANEC tissues was obviously higher than that in adjacent tissue and normal mucosal tissue (both P < 0.05). Ki-67 pro-liferation was significantly correlated with the medians of mitotic, and Ki-67 proliferation and the medians of mitotic were both significantly correlated with the grading (G3 vs G1, 2), stage and lymph node metastasis and distant metastasis (each P < 0.05) (Fig. 2).

Grade

Based on WHO 2010 grading of the 48 tumors, 16 (47.7%) were G1, 6 (12.5%) cases were G2, 16 (47.7%) were NECs, and 10 (20.8%) were MANECs, as WHO

G3. According to the Ameri-can Joint Committee on Cancer/Union for International Cancer Control (AJCC/UICC) classifica-tion, 45.8% (n = 22) were diagnosed at low stage (stage I or II), 54.2% (n = 26) were diagnosed at high stage (stage III or IV) (the majority of NEC G3 and MANEC). A male preponderance was noted in all tumors except for G2 neoplasms, which showed no gender predilection.

Follow-up

After the surgical procedures, 36 of the 48 patients had at least one follow-up visit with a median duration of follow-up of 5 months; the mean follow-up period was 28 ± 16 months. The one-year and three-year survival rates were determined to be 72.2% (26/36) and 61.1% (22/36), respective-ly. In the survival analysis, NEN G3, higher stage (stage III or IV) according to the AJCC/UICC



Fig. 2 NEN Histopathology and Immunohistochemistry. Histologically, the cells were round to polygonal with moderate to abundant amounts of eosinophilic granular cytoplasm, and uniform to mildly pleomorphic nuclei (a and b, HE stain). Immunostaining showed positive findings for neuroendocrine markers CgA (c) and Syn (d); Ki-67 proliferation index was less than 2% (e) and 70% (f) (Ultra SensitiveTM S-P stain); (g, i) MANEC G3, histological structure of mixed adenocarcinoma (left area) and neuroendocrine carcinoma (right area) (g, HE stain), CK7 positive in adenocarcinoma (h) and NSE positive in neuroendocrine carcinoma (i) (Ultra Sensitive™ S-P stain).

classification (P < 0.05), and metastases at diagnosis (P < 0.05) were associated with poorer prog-nosis. There was no significant correlation with sex, site, and age at diagnosis (P > 0.05).

Discussion

As mentioned, GEP-NENs are largely divided into GEP-NETs and GEP-NECs, according to the classification criteria defined by the WHO [1-2]. The annual global incidence of NEN has increased, with a fivefold increase over the past 30 years in the United States, possibly due to improvements in endoscopic cancer screening. This increase in the incidence of GEP-NENs has resulted in greater attention being paid to these diseases [1-2, 5]. In our study, there was a male predilection (male: female = 3:1). NET G 1 showed no male predilection (male: female = 9:7) as compared to the other grades (male: female = 5.4:1). The median age at presentation was 59.3 (range 48-82) years, and 81.3% were seen between the 5th and 6th decades. In our study, 79.2% of tumors were hormonally nonfunctional. However, the serum NSE and CEA levels were significantly higher in the poorly differentiated GEP-NEN groups than the well-differentiated groups, and the serum CA 19-9 levels were not significantly different between the groups. There were no significant differences in CEA, NSE and CA 19-9 levels between the GEP-NEN G1 and G2 groups, and there were also no significant differences between the GEP-NEN NEC and MANEC groups. In this study, the most common presentation was abdominal pain, which was seen in 68.8% of patients. In our study, the most frequent primary site of the tumor was the rectum, which is consistent with other reports ^[6], followed by the stomach, colon, pancreas, small intestine, and the appendix had the lowest incidence in our study group. The most common primary tumor site in most reports from Europe and the United States was the small intestine ^[1-2, 7-8]. However, in Asian epidemiological surveys, rectal NENs were more frequent ^[6].

A GEP-NEN diagnosis is based on the loss of epithelial tubular gland structures ^[9], the diffuse expression of neuroendocrine markers (particularly of CgA, Syn, and CD56) and the proliferative cell rate, as represented by the Ki-67 index and the mitotic count ^[1-2, 10-12]. In this study, histolog-ical structures such as festoons, nests, trabeculae, cords, ribbons, sheets, gyriform, acinar, and pseudopapillary were all seen. Pseudopapillary patterns were seen in 3 cases of pancreatic tumor. The cells were round to polygonal with moderate to abundant amounts of eosinophilic granular cytoplasm, and uniform to mildly pleomorphic nuclei with uniformly dispersed coarse

chromatin and inconspicuous mitotic activity. Our study group showed the high-grade tumors (GEP-NEC G3) with mainly sheets and nests patterns and the cells were medium to large sized, polygonal, with scanty to moderate amounts of eosinophilic cytoplasm, mild to moderately pleomorphic nu-clei, with finely dispersed chromatin. There were increased mitotic and apoptotic activities in NECs compared to well-differentiated endocrine tumors. Neuroendocrine markers are immuno-reactive markers for diagnosis and indicate the neuroendocrine differentiation of tissue. CgA, Syn, NSE and CD56 as a biomarker panel for GEP-NENs can improve the sensitivity of diagnosis of GEP-NENs complementarily. CgA, Syn and CD56 are used as neuroendocrine markers for GEP-NENs. CgA is a neuroendocrine secretory protein, Syn is a synaptic vesicle glycoprotein present in neuroendocrine cells and CD56 is a neural cell adhesion molecule. In this study, CgA was positive in 66.7%, Syn positive in 77.1% cases, NSE in 60.4% cases and CD56 in 77.1% cases. In our study group, GEP-NENs diffusely expressed at least one neuroendocrine marker. In our study, MANEC had unequal adenoid structure and morphology consistent with small cell carcinoma with sheets and nests of polygonal cells displaying moderate nuclear pleomorphism and increased mitotic and apoptotic activity.

Ki-67 and mitotic activity are two markers used in the subclassification of GEP-NENs [1-2]. The GEP-NENs have been classified by the WHO (2010) in three grades (G1 to G3) based on mitotic activity and Ki-67/MIB-1 proliferation index ^[1]. These are G1: mitotic count < 2/10 HPF and/or Ki-67 proliferation index < 2%. NEN G2 cells have a Ki-67 index of 3-20% and/or a mitotic count of 2-20 per 10 HPF. NET G1 and G2 cells are welldifferentiated, the cells are round to polygonal with moderate to abundant amounts of eosinophilic granular cytoplasm, and uniform to mildly pleomorphic nuclei with uniformly dispersed coarse chromatin. However, GEP-NEC G3 cells are poorly differentiated and defined as NEC with mitotic count > 20/10 HPF and/or Ki-67 proliferation index > 20%. If the mitotic count or Ki-67 proliferation index points to different grades, a higher grade has to be given [9-12]. Some studies have shown discordance between mitot-ic count and Ki-67 index in some cases [8-10]. They have shown that the grade discordant tumors with a mitotic count of G1 and Ki-67 index of G2 behave worse than grade concordant tumors ^[9-10]. In our study, 33.3% of cases were G1, 12.5% were G2, 33.3% were NEC, and 20.8% were MANECs. Poorly differentiated tumors NEC and MANEC tend to have a higher Ki-67 index than do NET G1 and G2 tumor cells. Compared with the group with Ki-67 index less than twenty percent, the serum levels of CEA, NSE, and CA 19-9 were significantly higher in the group with Ki-67

169

index more than twenty percent in this study. In this study, the one-year and three-year survival rates were determined to be 72.2% and 61.1%, respectively. In the survival analysis, NEN G3, higher stage (stage III or IV) according to the AJCC/UICC classification (P < 0.05), and metastases at diagnosis (P < 0.05) were associated with poorer prognosis. There was no significant correlation with sex, site, and age at diagnosis (P > 0.05).

As a heterogeneous disorder, GEP-NETs can be located in various anatomic sites in the abdomen, resulting in a wide range of clinical pictures and requiring the further inclusion of relevant clini-cians. The management of GEP-NETs requires the accumulation of knowledge and experience to establish a standardized approach.

GEP-NENs constitute a rare and heterogeneous group of tumors with varied biology and still constitute a diagnostic and therapeutic challenge for physicians of all specialties. These findings demonstrate that most GEP-NENs tumors are nonfunctional and present with nonspecific symp-toms. The most frequent primary site of the tumor was the rectum, and the age at diagnosis was 5th and 6th decades. Endoscopic biopsy is the main diagnostic and histological grading method for GEP-NEN. In the survival analysis, NEN G3, higher stage (stage III or IV) according to the AJCC/UICC classification, and metastases at diagnosis were associated with poorer prognosis.

Conflict of interest

The authors confirm that this article has no conflict of interest.

References

- Klimstra DS, Arnold R, Capella C, et al. Neuroendocrine neoplasms of the pancreas. Lyon: IARC Press. 2010: 322-326.
- Lloyd RV, Osamura RY, Kloppel G, et al. WHO Classification of Tumours of Endocrine Organs. Lyon: IARC Press. 2017.
- Koenig A, Krug S, Mueller D, et al. Clinicopathological hallmarks and biomarkers of colorectal neuroen-docrine neoplasms. PLoS ONE, 2017,12: e0188876.
- Lawrence B, Gustafsson BI, Chan A, et al. The epidemiology of gastroenteropancreatic neuroendocrine tumors. Endocrinol Metab Clin North Am, 2011, 40: 1–18.
- Niederle MB, Hackl M, Kaserer K, et al. Gastroenteropancreatic neuroendocrine tumours: the current incidence and staging based on the WHO and European Neuroendocrine Tumour Society classification: an analysis based on prospectively collected parameters. Endocr Relat Cancer, 2010, 17: 909–918.
- Klöppel G. Classification and pathology of gastroenteropancreatic neuroendocrine neoplasms. Endocr Relat Cancer, 2011, 18: 1–16.
- Wang YH, Lin Y, Xue L, *et al.* Relationship between clinical characteristics and survival of gastroentero-pancreatic neuroendocrine neoplasms: A single-institution analysis (1995–2012) in South China. BMC Endocr Disord, 2012,12: 30–32.
- 8. Chen C, Yi X, He Y. Gastroenteropancreatic neuroendocrine tumors

(GEP-nets): a review. J Gastroint Dig Syst, 2013, 3: 5-6.

- Yang Z, Tang LH, Klimstra DS. Gastroenteropancreatic neuroendocrine neoplasms: historical context and current issues. Semin Diagn Pathol, 2013, 30: 186–196.
- Klimstra DS, Modlin IR, Coppola D, et al. The pathologic classification of neuroendocrine tumors: a review of nomenclature, grading, and staging systems. Pancreas, 2010, 39: 707–712.
- Khan MS, Luong TV, Watkins J, *et al.* A comparison of Ki-67 and mitotic count as prognostic markers for metastatic pancreatic and midgut neuroendocrine neoplasms. Br J Cancer, 2013, 108: 1838– 1845.
- McCall CM, Shi C, Cornish TC, *et al.* Grading of well-differentiated pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors is improved by the inclusion of both Ki-67 proliferative index and mitotic rate. Am J Surg Pathol, 2013, 37: 1671–1677.

DOI 10.1007/s10330-018-0286-6

Cite this article as: Sun JG, Zhang XD, Lei SJ, et al. Clinicopathological characterization of gastroenteropancreatic neu-roendocrine neoplasms: a retrospective study of 48 cases. Oncol Transl Med, 2018, 4: 163–170.

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

N-myc downstream-regulated gene 2 promotes proliferation of HO-8910 ovarian cancer cells

Fenhong Kang, Yaping Luo (⊠), Yanlong Wang

Department of Gynecology, Xiamen Maternal and Child Health Hospital, Xiamen 361003, China

Abstract	 Objective To investigate N-myc downstream-regulated gene 2 (NDRG2) expression in ovarian cancer cells and its potential usefulness as a diagnostic marker and/or target for therapeutic intervention. Methods Human NDRG2L/S gene was obtained by revers-transcription polymerase chain reaction (RT-PCR). Sequence analysis confirmed the identity of NDRG2L/S gene, which was then inserted into a eukaryotic vector pLNCX2, which was in turn transfected into NDRG2 gene-negative HO-8910 cells. Flow cytometry (FCM) and 3-(4, 5-dimethylthiazol-2-yl)-2, 5-diphenyltetrazolium bromide (MTT) assay were conducted to determine the proliferation rate of HO-8910 cells. Cisplatin resistance of HO-8910 cells transfected with pLNCX2-NDRG2L/S was evaluated by FCM. Tumors were generated in female nude mice by subcutaneous injection of HO-8910 cells. Results NDRG2 gene was isolated and its expression vector was successfully constructed. NDRG2 expression positively correlated with the proliferation of HO-8910 cells. NDRG2L/S promoted tumorigenicity in HO-8910 cells. Conclusion The present study identified a novel function of NDRG2L/S gene and demonstrated its involvement in the promotion of ovarian cancer cell proliferation and enhancement of cisplatin resistance in HO-8910 cells. Future studies are warranted to determine the relationship between NDRG2 upregulation
Revised: 10 July 2018	and ovarian cancer progression.
Accepted: 20 July 2018	Key words: N-myc downstream-regulated gene 2 (NDRG2); ovarian cancer; HO-8910 cell; MTT; cisplatin

Ovarian cancer is the fifth most common cancer in females and the leading cause of mortality related to gynecological malignancies [1-2]. It is the second most common gynecological cancer following cancer of corpus uteri, with 21,980 and 67,000 new cases reported in the United States and Europe in 2014 [3] and 2008 ^[4], respectively. The global incidence rate of ovarian cancer involves 225,500 new cases and 140,200 deaths every year, including 14,030 deaths in the United States alone ^[5]. As ovarian carcinoma presents nonspecific symptoms and is often asymptomatic until later stages, majority of patients are not diagnosed until they reach advanced stages of the disease [6-7]. Ovarian cancer is a lethal gynecological malignancy, with more than 70% of women presenting advanced stage disease [8]. Standard of care for ovarian cancer is surgical debulking, followed by combination treatment with platin-based drugs such as carboplatin and paclitaxel ^[9]. Cisplatin was first approved by the Food and Drug Administration (FDA) for the treatment of ovarian cancer in 1978 [10]. Some evidence exists to support the success of neoadjuvant chemotherapy in women who present with advanced, unresectable primary ovarian cancer, followed by interval debulking; however, some results also suggest that this approach imparts little or no benefit ^[11]. Most women initially respond to these chemotherapeutic drugs, but the majority would relapse within 2 years, ultimately developing broad chemoresistance ^[12]. Despite new treatments, no significant changes in long-term outcomes have been reported in the past 30 years, and more than 60% of advanced stage patients develop recurrent disease ^[13].

NDRG2, a member of the *N-myc* downstreamregulated gene family, belongs to the alpha/beta hydrolase superfamily. It was first cloned from a normal human brain cDNA library by subtractive hybridization (GenBank Accession No. AF159092) and is regarded as a tumor suppressor gene transcriptionally repressed by c-Myc ^[14–16]. The human *NDRG2* gene, located at chromosome 14q11.2, comprises 16 exons and 15 introns and encodes

 [☑] Correspondence to: Yaping Luo. Email: kangfenhong@126.com
 ② 2018 Huazhong University of Science and Technology

for a 41-kDa protein. Two isoforms of *NDRG2* have been previously described, one of which contains a 42bp insertion in the mRNA owing to alternative splicing that results in a protein carrying additional 14 amino acid residues^[17]. In this study, these isoforms were isolated and named as NDRG2L and NDRG2S. The biological significance of these isoforms is currently unknown. It has been proposed that *NDRG2* is a candidate tumor suppressor gene and its expression is generally low or undetected in various tumors and tumor cell lines. To date, no report has described the relationship between *NDRG2* expression and ovarian cancer.

The objective of this study was to investigate *NDRG2* function in the ovarian cancer cell line HO-8910 and explore the effects of *NDRG2* upregulation on cisplatin resistance in HO-8910 cells. In this study, the human *NDRG2L/S* gene was obtained by reverse-transcription polymerase chain reaction (RT-PCR) and subjected to sequence analysis. Furthermore, a retroviral vector NDRG2 expression system was used to verify the effects of pLNCX2-NDRG2L/S on the proliferation of HO-8910 cells and growth of tumor in a nude mouse model.

Materials and methods

Cell culture and gene transfection

HO-8910 cells were cultured in Dulbecco's modified Eagle's medium (HyClone, USA) supplemented with 10% fetal bovine serum (HyClone), 100 U/mL penicillin, and 1 × penicillin-streptomycin (100 U/mL and 100 μ g/ mL, respectively) (Invitrogen, USA). Plasmids were introduced into cells using a pLNCX2 retrovirus vector (BD, USA) system, as per the manufacturer's protocol. The transfected cells were selected by G418 and continuously cultured until harvest and subsequent analysis.

RT-PCR and real-time quantitative RT-PCR (qRT-PCR)

Regular RT-PCR and qRT-PCR were performed as previously described on an ABI PRISM 7300 detection system (ABI, USA) using the primers listed in Fig. 1. The RT-PCR reactions were repeated at least thrice.

Western blotting

For western blotting, cells were lysed using 20 mM Tris–HCl (pH 8.0), 5% glycerol, 138 mM sodium chloride (NaCl), 2.7 mM potassium chloride (KCl), 1% NP-40, 20 mM sodium fluoride (NaF), 5 mM ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid (EDTA), 1 mM sodium orthovanadate, 5 mg/mL leupeptin, 1 mg/mL pepstatin, and 1 mM dithiothreitol. The extracted proteins were resolved by sodium dodecyl sulfate polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis (SDS–PAGE) before transferring onto a polyvinylidene fluoride (PVDF) membrane, followed by

incubation with anti-NDRG2 (ab57429, Abcam, USA) and anti- β -actin antibodies (Santa Cruz Biotechnology, USA).

Xenografting of ovarian cancer cells and tumor development in mice

Tumors were generated in nude mice (Vital River, China) by a subcutaneous injection of HO-8910 cells [5 \times 10⁵ cells in 100 µL of phosphate-buffered saline (PBS)] into the right dorsum of each mouse (10 mice in each group and a total of three groups). Tumor measurements were converted to tumor volume (V) using the formula $(L \times W^2 \times 0.52)$, where L and W were the length and the width, respectively. Tumor growth was measured once every 2 days using a Vernier caliper. The mice were sacrificed on day 38, and the number and size of each tumor were macroscopically quantified. Macroscopic tumor images were acquired with a Canon camera and processed with Adobe Photoshop CS Version 8.0. All procedures were performed according to animal welfare and other related ethical regulations approved by the Institutional Animal Care Committee of Medical College at Xiamen University.

Data analysis and statistics

Data were presented as the mean \pm standard deviation, as indicated for each figure. Statistical comparisons between groups were performed using the Student's *t*-test. A value of P < 0.05 was considered to indicate statistically significant differences.

Results

Modulation of NDRG2 expression by pLNCX2-NDRG2 in HO-8910 cells

To generate *NDRG2* mRNA, we cloned the *NDRG2* gene by RT-PCR (Fig. 1a). The pLNCX2-NDRG2 eukaryotic expression vector was obtained and confirmed by DNA sequencing (Fig. 1b). To determine the role of *NDRG2*, we used the HO-8910 cell line as the experimental model, as HO-8910 cells exhibit low endogenous *NDRG2* levels. The cells were infected with pLNCX2-NDRG2, and western blotting was used to evaluate NDRG2 upregulation. In comparison with the pLNCX2 group (negative control), cells treated with pLNCX2-NDRG2 showed upregulated expression of NDRG2 (Fig. 1c).

Proliferative effects of *NDRG2* overexpression on HO-8910 cells

To investigate the relationship between HO-8910 cells and *NDRG2* expression, 3-(4, 5-dimethylthiazol-2-yl)-2, 5-diphenyltetrazolium bromide (MTT) and colony formation assays were performed. The MTT



Fig. 1 Overexpression of NDRG2 in HO-8910 cells. (A) NDRG2 gene was cloned by RT-PCR; (B) The sequence of pLNCX2-NDRG2 eukaryotic expression vector was confirmed by DNA sequencing; (C) Western blot analysis of NDRG2 in HO-8910 cells infected with pLNCX2-NDRG2. Equal amounts of proteins were subjected to western blot analysis.

assay was designed with an OD gradient and infection time gradient (days 2, 4, and 6). We infected the cells with pLNCX2, pLNCX2-NDRG2L, or pLNCX2-NDRG2S; approximately 6 days later, the proliferation rate of the groups treated with pLNCX2-NDRG2L and pLNCX2-NDRG2S was significantly different from that of the control (Fig. 2a). Next, we assayed the contribution of pLNCX2-NDRG2L and pLNCX2-NDRG2S to colony formation in HO-8910 cells. Cells from each group were incubated for 2 weeks, followed by cell number enumeration. As shown in Fig. 2b, the colony formation ratio was significantly increased to 23.6% in cells treated with pLNCX2-NDRG2S as compared with that in the control group. In contrast, no obvious difference in the colony formation ratio was observed in the pLNCX2 group. These data revealed that NDRG2 overexpression promotes the proliferation of HO-8910 cells. Third, detection of the cell cycle changes by flow cycometry (FCM).



Fig. 2 NDRG2 overexpression promotes HO-8910 cell growth. (A) Time-dependent promotion of HO-8910 cell proliferation following pLNCX2-NDRG2-4 and pLNCX2-NDRG2-5 infection. After pLNCX2-NDRG2-4 and pLNCX2-NDRG2-5 infection, the cells were incubated for different time periods (2, 4, and 6 days). Cell proliferation was quantified using the MTT assay; (B) The effect of pLNCX2-NDRG2 on the colony formation ability of HO-8910 cells was examined. After pLNCX2-NDRG2-4 and pLNCX2-NDRG2-5 infection, the cells were incubated for approximately 10 days until colony formation was observed. Only the clearly visible colonies (diameter > 50 μm) were counted; (C) Detection of cell cycle changes by FCM.



Fig. 3 Effects of pLNCX2-NDRG2 on the growth of HO-8910 cells xenografted into mice. (A) Tumor growth curve. Tumor growth was assessed every 3 days until day 38 by measuring two perpendicular diameters and calculating the volume in cubic centimeter. Statistical analysis was performed with values obtained on day 38 using one-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) and Student's *t*-test. ** indicates *P* < 0.01 as compared to the control; (B) Representative images of xenografted tumors; (C) *NDRG2* promotes resistance of HO-8910 cell lines to cisplatin (DDP)-induced apoptosis.

Promotion of tumor growth in a nude mouse model by intratumoral pLNCX2-NDRG2 injection

To investigate the effects of NDRG2 expression on the tumor growth *in vivo*, tumors were generated in nude mice by subcutaneous injection of HO-8910 cells (5 ×10⁵ cells in 100 μ L of PBS) that had been infected with pLNCX2, pLNCX2-NDRG2L, or pLNCX2-NDRG2S into the right dorsum of each mouse. As shown in Figure 3a and 3b, the tumors from pLNCX2-NDRG2L and pLNCX2-NDRG2S groups showed sustained and significant growth (mean tumor volume on day 38 of 2.80 and 1.45 cm³, respectively). NDRG2 promoted the resistance of HO-8910 cells to cisplatin (DDP)-induced apoptosis (Fig. 3c).

Discussion

The expression of NDRG2 is ubiquitous and particularly high in normal human tissues, while the bone marrow, testis, peripheral blood, and placenta exhibit relatively low NDRG2 expression. NDRG2 expression is almost undetectable in human pancreatic cancer, hepatocellular carcinoma [18], thyroid cancer, colorectal cancer ^[19], gastric cancer ^[20], and some human cancer cell lines such as those of breast, stomach, and colon [21]. The distinct expression patterns between normal and neoplastic tissues and cell lines suggest that NDRG2 is a differentiation-related gene and may play a vital role in homeostasis. NDRG2 has been identified as a prognostic marker in gastric cancer because of its significantly decreased expression, which, in turn, has been strongly associated with poor prognosis and low survival rates [22]. However, no report has described the relationship between NDRG2 gene and ovarian cancer.

Previous studies have shown that *NDRG2* overexpression reduces glioblastoma proliferation *in vitro* ^[23], while *NDRG2* silencing was found to enhance the proliferation of colon cancer and gastric cancer cells *in vitro* ^[24]. Furthermore, *NDRG2* overexpression

suppresses human liver cancer invasion and migration *in vitro* and reduces metastasis *in vivo* ^[25]. These findings suggest that *NDRG2* may be an important malignancy factor. In our research, the MTT assay and FCM results showed that the upregulation in *NDRG2* expression increased the proliferation rate of HO-8910 cells. In addition, *NDRG2* facilitated the transition of HO-8910 cells from G0/G1 phase to S phase. *NDRG2* promoted the resistance of HO-8910 cells to cisplatin (DDP)-induced apoptosis. This finding is contradictory to the results of a previous study on the role of *NDRG2* in tumor metastases. The mechanism underlying this observation remains unknown.

In summary, the present study demonstrates for the first time that *NDRG2* overexpression induces proliferation in ovarian cancer HO-8910 cells *in vitro* and *in vivo*. Therefore, *NDRG2* gene may be a promising target for the development of novel therapeutics and may potentially play an important role in the prevention and treatment of ovarian cancer.

Conflict of interest

The authors declare no conflict of interest.

References

- 1. Siegel R, Ward E, Brawley O, *et al.* Cancer statistics, 2011. CA Cancer J Clin, 2011, 61: 212–236.
- Wang L, Mezencev R, Bowen NJ, et al. Isolation and characterization of stem-like cells from a human ovarian cancer cell line. Mol Cell Biochem, 2012, 363: 257–268.
- Rebecca S, Jiemin M, Zhaohui Z. Cancer statistics, 2014. CA Cancer J Clin. 2014, 64: 9–29.
- Ferlay J, Parkin DM, Steliarova-Foucher E. Estimates of cancer incidence and mortality in Europe in 2008. Eur J Cancer, 2010, 46: 765–781.
- Ferlay J, Shin HR, Bray F, *et al.* Estimates of worldwide burden of cancer in 2008: GLOBOCAN 2008. Int J Cancer, 2010, 127: 2893– 2917.
- 6. Deraco M, Baratti D, Laterza B, et al. Advanced cytoreduction

174

as surgical standard of care and hyperthermicintraperitoneal chemotherapy as promising treatment in epithelial ovarian cancer. Eur J Surg Oncol, 2011, 37: 4–9.

- Gómez-Raposo C, Mendiola M, Barriuso J, et al. Molecular characterization of ovarian cancer by gene-expression profiling. Gynecol Oncol, 2010,118: 88–92.
- Lu KH, Skates S, Hernandez MA, et al. A 2-stage ovarian cancer screening strategy using the Risk of Ovarian Cancer Algorithm (ROCA) identifies early-stage incident cancers and demonstrates high positive predictive value. Cancer, 2013, 19: 3454–3461.
- Ordan S, Steer C, Defazio A, et al. Patterns of chemotherapy treatment for women with invasive epithelial ovarian cancer–a population-based study. Gynecol Oncol, 2013, 129: 310–317.
- Monneret C. Platinum anticancer drugs. From serendipity to rational design. Ann Pharm Fr, 2011, 69: 286–295.
- Da Costa Miranda V, De Souza Fede AB, Dos Anjos CH, et al. Neoadjuvant chemotherapy with six cycles of carbo-platin and paclitaxel in advanced ovarian cancer patients unsuitable for primary surgery: safety and effectiveness. Gynecol Oncol, 2014, 132: 287–291.
- Vaughan S, Coward JI, Bast RC Jr, *et al*.Rethinking ovarian cancer: recommendations for improving outcomes. Nat Rev Cancer, 2011, 11: 719–725.
- Salani R, Santillan A, Zahurak ML, *et al.* Secondary cytoreductive surgery for localized, recurrent epithelial ovarian cancer: analysis of prognostic factors and survival outcome. Cancer, 2007, 109: 685– 691.
- Deng Y, Yao L, Chau L, et al. N-Myc downstream-regulated gene 2 (NDRG2) inhibits glioblastoma cell proliferation. Int J Cancer, 2003, 106: 342–347.
- Zhou RH, Kokame K, Tsukamoto Y, et al. Characterization of the human NDRG gene family: a newly identified member, NDRG4, is specifically expressed in brain and heart. Genomics, 2001, 73: 86–97.
- Yao L, Zhang J, Liu X. NDRG2: a Myc-repressed gene involved in cancer and cell stress. Acta Biochim Biophys Sin (Shanghai), 2008, 40: 625–635.

- Mitchelmore C, Buchmann-Moller S, Rask L, *et al.* NDRG2: a novel Alzheimer's disease associated protein. Neurobiol Dis, 2004,16: 48–58.
- Hu XL, Liu XP, Lin SX, *et al.* NDRG2 expression and mutation in human liver and pancreatic cancers. World J Gastroenterol, 2004,10: 3518–3821.
- Lorentzen A, Vogel LK, Lewinsky RH, *et al*. Expression of NDRG2 is down-regulated in high-risk adenomas and colorectal carcinoma. BMC Cancer, 2007, 7: 192.
- Choi SC, Yoon SR, Park YP, *et al.* Expression of NDRG2 is related to tumor progression and survival of gastric cancer patients through Fas-mediated cell death. Exp Mol Med, 2007, 39: 705–714.
- Kim YJ, Yoon SY, Kim JT, et al. NDRG2 expression decreases with tumor stages and regulates TCF/beta-catenin signaling in human colon carcinoma. Carcinogenesis, 2009, 30: 598–605.
- Choi SC, Yoon SR, Park YP, et al. Expression of NDRG2 is related to tumor progression and survival of gastric cancer patients through Fas-mediated cell death. Exp Mol Med, 2007, 39: 705–714.
- Tepel M, Roerig P, Wolter M, et al. Frequent promoter hypermethylation and transcriptional downregulation of the NDRG2 gene at 14q11.2 in primary glioblastoma. Int J Cancer, 2008, 123: 2080 –2086.
- 24. Kim YJ, Yoon SY, Kim JT, *et al.* NDRG2 expression decreases with tumor stages and regulates TCF/beta-catenin signaling in human colon carcinoma. Carcinogenesis, 2009, 30: 598–605.
- Lee DC, Kang YK, Kim WH, *et al.* Functional and clinical evidence for NDRG2 as a candidate suppressor of liver cancer metastasis. Cancer Res, 2008, 68: 4210–4220.

DOI 10.1007/s10330-018-0282-2

Cite this article as: Kang FH, Luo YP, Wang YL. N-myc downstreamregulated gene 2 promotes proliferation of HO-8910 ovarian cancer cells. Oncol Transl Med, 2018, 4: 171–175.

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

The efficacy of capecitabine and temozolomide against neuroendocrine carcinomas

Yanwei Gao¹, Wei Luan², Wenxin Li², Baoqing Jia¹ (🖂)

¹ Departments of Surgial Oncology, Inner Mongolia People's Hospital, Inner Mongolia 010017, China ² Departments of Oncology, Inner Mongolia People's Hospital, Inner Mongolia 010017, China

Abstract	 Objective Neuroendocrine carcinomas (NECs) are resistant to currently available chemotherapy agents, and its therapeutic options are limited. Preclinical data have suggested synergy between capecitabine and temozolomide (CAPTEM). Therefore, we evaluated the efficacy and safety of CAPTEM in patients with metastatic NECs who have failed prior therapies. Methods A retrospective review was conducted on seven patients with metastatic NECs for whom platinum-based chemotherapies and hepatic chemoembolization failed. Patients received capecitabine (1000 mg twice daily on days 1-14) and temozolomide (150–200 mg/m² once daily on days 10–14) every 28 days. Tumor assessments were performed every two cycles. Results Among the seven patients treated, two achieved partial remission and four achieved stable disease. The total response rate was 29%, and the clinical benefit was 86%. Median progression-free survival was 10 (range: 8–14) months. The most common toxicities were grade 1 and 2 neutropenia, grade 1 fatigue, and grade 1 and 2 hand-foot syndrome. No grade 4 toxicities or treatment-related deaths were observed. Conclusion Our study showed that the CAPTEM regimen is an effective and well-tolerated salvage
Received: 15 June 2018 Revised: 25 June 2018 Accepted: 13 July 2018	option for NECs. Further prospective studies are warranted to evaluate optimal combinations of the CAPTEM regimen for NECs. Key words: temozolomide, capecitabine, neuroendocrine carcinomas

Neuroendocrine tumors (NETs) are characterized by their ability to secrete peptides, resulting in distinctive hormonal syndromes. They represent a heterogeneous group of tumors with varying biological and clinical behaviors based on their functionality and differentiation. NETs account for 1–2% of all malignancies, and recent epidemiological studies have revealed an increasing incidence of this type of cancer ^[1].

The World Health Organization classified NETs based on their differentiation and Ki-67 rate in order to assess their biological behavior and potential for a malignant phenotype. Neuroendocrine carcinomas (NECs) are classified into fast-growing, poorly differentiated tumors, with Ki-67 rate of > 20%. NECs are highly heterogeneous, including small cell type, large cell type, and mixed type, and are a part of well-differentiated NETs. Different types of NECs have varied sensitivity to drugs and prognosis. NECs with a Ki-67 rate of \geq 55% are more responsive to platinum-based chemotherapies, and those with a Ki-67 rate between 20% and 55% are less responsive to platinum-based chemotherapies $^{\left[2\right]}.$

Temozolomide is an oral alkylating agent, with a mechanism of action similar to dacarbazine. The therapeutic benefit of temozolomide depends on its ability to methylate DNA, which most often occurs at the N-7 or O-6 positions of guanine residues. This methylation damages the DNA and triggers the death of tumor cells ^[3]. *In vitro* studies have suggested a synergistic activity of CAPTEM, an oral form of 5-FU ^[4]. The mechanism of synergism is uncertain. However, the data suggest that the synergy is dependent on the sequence of the two drugs. Temozolomide should be administered after the exposure of tumor cells to capecitabine. One possible explanation for this synergy is depletion of the DNA repair enzyme O⁶-methylguanine DNA methyltransferase (MGMT) by capecitabine, thereby reinforcing the effect

Correspondence to: Baoqing Jia. Email: 13604715646@qq.com

© 2018 Huazhong University of Science and Technology

of temozolomide ^[5].

The efficacy of second-line treatment for NECs with capecitabine and temozolomide (CAPTEM) has rarely been explored. In this study, we present a retrospective analysis on its treatment efficacy and safety in seven patients with metastatic NECs who received CAPTEM as second-line treatment at the Department of Oncology, Inner Mongolia People's Hospital.

Materials and methods

Data of seven patients diagnosed with metastatic NECs were retrospectively reviewed between January 2009 and January 2014. Patients received capecitabine (Xeloda, Roche, 1000 mg twice daily on days 1–14) and temozolomide (Diqing, Tasly Diyi, 150 mg/m² once daily, and increased to 200 mg/m² in cycle 2 if well tolerated, on days 10–14) every 28 days. Clinical and pathologic characteristics are listed in Table 1.

Imaging was performed every two cycles, and serum tumor markers were measured every cycle. Response to treatment was assessed using Response Evaluation Criteria in Solid Tumors (RECIST) parameters ^[6]. Toxicity was graded using the National Cancer Institute Common Terminology Criteria for Adverse Events ^[7]. All patients were followed until progression or death before these data were analyzed.

Results

Based on the RECIST parameters, two patients achieved partial response and four achieved stable disease. The total response rate was 29%, and the clinical benefit (responders and stable disease) was 86%. Median progression-free survival was 10 (range: 8–14) months. The combination regimen was generally well tolerated. Grade 3 toxicities included grade 3 hand-foot syndrome and thrombocytopenia in one patient. The most common toxicities were grade 1 and 2 neutropenia, grade 1 fatigue, and grade 1 and 2 hand-foot syndrome. No patient discontinued treatment because of toxicities, and no grade 4 or treatment-related deaths were observed. One patient required dose reductions because of grade 3 handfoot syndrome (Table 2).

Discussion

In general, patients with metastatic NECs have a poor prognosis and short-term survival. The standard option for advanced disease is chemotherapy. However, few treatment strategies are effective for patients who experience treatment failure.

This study aimed to evaluate the efficacy and tolerability of CAPTEM regimen as second-line treatment after a

	Fable	1	Characteristics of the	seven	patients	enrolle
--	--------------	---	------------------------	-------	----------	---------

Characteristics	п
Age, median (range, years)	47 (26–68)
Male/female ratio	2:5
ECOG performance status	
0	1
1	3
2	3
KI-67 index (20%–55%)	7
Primary tumor	
Pancreas	4
Gastric	1
Colon	1
Rectum	1
Site of metastases	
Liver	3
Lymph nodes	4
Lung	1
No. of metastatic sites	
1	6
2	1
Elevated tumor markers	
(Chromogranin A, 5-HIAA)	4
Resection of primary tumor	4
Previous TAE/TACE	2

Note: TAE: transarterial embolization, TACE: transarterial chemoembolization

Table 2 Adverse events

A	Grade 1	Grade 2	Grade 3	Grade 4
Adverse events	No.	No.	No.	No.
Hematologic				
Anemia	1	1		
Neutropenia	5	2		
Thrombocytopenia	2	1	1	
Nonhematologic				
Nausea	2	1		
Vomiting	1	1		
Anorexia	2	1		
Diarrhea	1			
Fatigue	6			
Elevated AST	1	1		
Elevated ALT	1	1		
Hand-foot syndrome	3	2	1	

platinum-based chemotherapy in patients with NECs. We have observed a response rate of 29% and a clinical benefit rate of 86% among patients with metastatic NECs treated with CAPTEM regimen. The median progression-free survival was 10 months. No grade 4 toxicities were associated with this regimen. Grade 3 events were also limited. The dosage of our CAPTEM regimen was well tolerated with a good safety profile. The high clinical benefit rate and low toxicity rate in our study appear to validate this treatment strategy.

Among the four patients with pancreatic neuroendocrine carcinomas (PECAs), one achieved partial remission and three obtained a stable disease status. The synergism of CAPTEM is not fully understood. Preliminary evidence revealed that PECAs express low levels of MGMT^[8], which perhaps explains the high level of chemosensitivity to temozolomide. In the future, more experiments should be designed to investigate whether MGMT expression in metastatic NECs correlates with response to CAPTEM.

The nuclear antigen Ki-67 may be a prognostic indicator and a surrogate marker ^[9]. Previous analysis showed a significantly shorter median survival in patients with a Ki-67 rate of \geq 50%. The study on temozolomide-based chemotherapy against NECs also found more responders among patients with a Ki-67 rate of < 60% than among those with a higher Ki-67 rate ^[10]. This suggests that there are biological differences in the tumor between those with high and low Ki-67 rates.

Although the number of cases in our study is small, it triggers interest for future studies. In order to establish a standard regimen for NECs, a randomized study comparing CAPTEM and platinum-based treatments should be considered. In addition, to optimize the result of the investigation, patients should be selected based on the appropriate Ki-67 rate (< 55%).

Conflicts of interest

The authors declare to have no conflicts of interest.

References

- Yao JC, Hassan M, Phan A, *et al.* One hundred year after Carcinoid: epidemiology of and prognostic factors for neuroendocrine tumors in 35825 cases in the United States. J ClinOncol, 2008, 26: 3063–3072.
- Bosman F, Cameiro F, Hmban R. WHO classification of tumours of the digestive system. Lyon: larc Press. 2010.
- Chan JA, Kulke MH. New treatment options for patients with advanced neuroendocrine umors. Current Treat Options Oncol, 2011, 12: 136–148.
- Kulke MH, Stuart K, Earle CC, et al. A phase II study of temozolomide and bevacizumab in patients with advanced neuroendocrine tumors. J Clin Oncol, 2006, 24: 2963–2968.
- Strosberg JR, Fine RL, Choi J, et al. First-line chemotherapy with capecitabine and temozolomide in patients with metastatic pancreatic endocrine carcinomas. Cancer, 2011, 117: 268–275.
- Eisenhauer EA, Therasse P, Bogaerts J, et al. New response evaluation criteria in solid tumors: revised RECIST guideline (version 1.1). Eur J Cancer, 2009, 45: 228–247.
- Cancer Therapy Evaluation Program. Common Terminology Criteria for Adverse Events (CTCAE) v4.0. National Cancer Institute at the National Institute of Health. Bethesda, 2009, 5.
- Kulke MH, Hornick JL, Frauenhoffer C, *et al.* O⁶-methylguanine DNA methyltransferase deficiency and response to temozolomide-based therapy in patients with neuroendocrine tumors. Clin Cancer Res, 2009, 15: 338–345.
- Raj N, Reidy-Lagunes D: Systemic therapies for advanced pancreatic neuroendocrine tu-mors. Hematol Oncol Clin North Am, 2016, 30: 119–133.
- Welin S, Sorbye H, Sebjornsen S, *et al.* Clinical effect of temozolomidebased chemotherapy in poorly differentiated endocrine carcinoma after progression on first-line chemotherapy. Cancer, 2011, 117: 4617–4622.

DOI 10.1007/s10330-018-0280-0

Cite this article as: Luan W, Li WX. The efficacy of capecitabine and temozolomide against neuroendocrine carcinomas. Oncol Transl Med, 2018, 4: 176–178.

GUIDELINE OBSERVATION

Updates of the NCCN guidelines for head and neck cancers

Liu Huang (⊠)

Department of Oncology, Tongji Hospital, Tongji Medical College, Huazhong University of Science and Technology, Wuhan 430030, China

Updates in version 2.2018 of the NCCN guidelines for head and neck cancers from version 1.2018

MS-1

The Discussion section has been updated to reflect the changes in the algorithm.

ST-15

Staging table added.

Table 7

American Joint Committee on Cancer (AJCC)

TNM Staging System for Cervical Lymph Nodes and Unknown Primary Tumors of the Head and Neck (8th ed., 2017) (Squamous cell carcinoma and salivary gland carcinoma of all head and neck sites except HPV-related oropharynx cancer, nasopharynx car melanoma, thyroid carcinoma, and sarcoma. Staging of the patient who presents with an occult primary tumor and EBV-unrelated and HPV metastatic cervical lymphadenopathy is also included.)

Regional Lymph Nodes (N)

Clinical N (cN): For patients who are treated with primary nonsurgical treatment without a cervical lymph node dissection.

- NX Regional lymph nodes cannot be assessed
- N0 No regional lymph node metastasis
- N1 Metastasis in a single ipsilateral lymph node, 3 cm or smaller in greatest dimension and ENE(-)
- N2 Metastasis in a single ipsilateral lymph node, larger than 3 cm but not larger than 6 cm in greatest dimension and ENE(-); or metastases in multiple ipsilateral lymph node(s), none larger than 6 cm in greatest dimension and ENE(-); or in bilateral or contralateral lymph nodes, none larger than 6 cm in greatest dimension and ENE(-)
 - N2a Metastasis in a single ipsilateral node larger than 3 cm but not larger than 6 cm in greatest dimension and ENE(-)
 - N2b Metastasis in multiple ipsilateral nodes, none larger than 6 cm in greatest dimension and ENE(-)
 - N2c Metastasis in bilateral or contralateral lymph nodes, none larger than 6 cm in greatest dimension and ENE(-)
- N3 Metastasis in a lymph node larger than 6 cm in greatest dimension and ENE(-); or metastases in any node(s) with clinically overt ENE(+) (ENE_)**
 - N3a Metastasis in a lymph node larger than 6 cm in greatest dimension and ENE(-)
 - N3b Metastasis in any node(s) with clinically overt ENE(+) (ENE_)**

*Midline nodes are considered ipsilateral nodes.

**ENEc is defined as invasion of skin, infiltration of musculature, dense tethering or fixation to adjacent structures, or cranial nerve, brachial plexus, sympathetic trunk, or phrenic nerve invasion with dysfunction Note: A designation of "U" or "L" may be used for any N category to indicate metastasis above the lower border of the cricoid (U) or below the lower border of the cricoid (L). Similarly, clinical and pathological ENE should be recorded as ENE(-) or ENE(+).

Note: A designation of "U" or "L" may be used for any N category to indicate metastasis above the lower border of the cricoid (U) or below the lower border of the cricoid (L). Similarly, clinical and pathological ENE should be recorded as ENE(-) or ENE(+).

^{© 2018} Huazhong University of Science and Technology

Updates in version 1.2018 of the NCCN guidelines for head and neck cancers from version 2.2017

Global changes

The term "extracapsular spread" has been changed to "extranodal extension."

"Multimodality clinical trials" has been changed to "clinical trials."

"Lymphovascular invasion" has been changed to "vascular/lymphatic invasion."

For those with positive margins after resection, the adjuvant therapy option of re-resection has been revised to "re-resection if feasible," and the following footnote has been removed: "Consider re-resection to achieve negative margins, if feasible."

TEAM-1

Under multidisciplinary team

Seventh bullet revised: "Physical medicine and rehabilitation (including therapy for lymphedema of the neck)"

Twelfth bullet revised: "Diagnostic and interventional radiology"

Cancer of the lip

LIP-2

The following has been moved from the primary therapy algorithm to a footnote: "Elective neck dissection not recommended."

The following option and subsequent pathway have been removed: "Consider resection of primary \pm sentinel lymph node (SLN) biopsy (category 2B)".

Following surgical resection, a new pathway has been added for those with perineural/vascular/ lymphatic invasion, and RT is the recommended adjuvant therapy.

LIP-3

Observation has been added as an adjuvant therapy option for patients with one positive node without adverse features.

For those with extranodal extension and/or positive margins, the adjuvant therapy option of re-resection has been revised to "re-resection if feasible (for positive margin only)" and the following footnote has been removed: "Consider re-resection to achieve negative margins, if feasible."

LIP-4

Following therapy with definitive RT or systemic therapy/RT, imaging recommendations have been revised: "FDG-PET/CT (preferred) of primary and neck or CT of neck (with contrast).

Cancer of the Oral Cavity

OR-2

First and second primary therapy options combined: "Resection of primary (preferred) ± ipsilateral (guided by tumor thickness) or bilateral (guided by location of primary) neck dissection or SLN biopsy".

Adjuvant therapy revised for those with extranodal extension \pm positive margins: "Systemic therapy/RT (category 1)".

OR-3

Adjuvant therapy revised for those with extranodal extension \pm positive margins: "Systemic therapy/RT (category 1) or RT".

For those with positive margins, the adjuvant therapy options have been revised to "Systemic therapy/RT (category 1) or re-resection if feasible and consider RT if negative margins."

OR-A (1 of 2)

The following dose has been moved down, below concomitant boost accelerated RT: "66–70 Gy (2.0 Gy/ fraction; 6 fractions/wk accelerated)." (Also on ORPH-A, HYPO-A, GLOT-A, SUPRA-A, ETHM-A, MAXI-A, ADV-A)

Cancer of the oropharynx

ORPH-1

First bullet revised: "Tumor human papillomavirus (HPV) testing by p16 immunohistochemistry (IHC) required"

Fifth bullet revised: "FDG-PET/CT" and moved under "as clinically indicated"

New pathways have been included for p16- disease versus HPV-mediated (p16+) disease.

Footnote "g" added: "The clinical staging definitions take into consideration the new AJCC 8th edition staging for oropharynx cancer, while referencing the staging criteria previously used in clinical trials on the management of oropharynx cancer."

ORPH-2

The following primary treatment options has been revised:

"Transoral or open resection of primary \pm neck dissection."

"For T1-T2, N1 only, RT + systemic therapy (category 2B for systemic therapy)."

"Consider" removed for "systemic therapy/RT" for positive margins and other risk features. (Also on ORPH-3/4)

Footnote removed: "The recommendations for patients at high risk with extranodal extension + positive margins are based on randomized studies involving patients for whom the HPV status of their tumors was not specified." (Also on ORPH-3/4)

ORPH-3

Footnote removed: When using concurrent systemic therapy/RT, the preferred agent is cisplatin (category 1).

See Principles of Systemic Therapy (CHEM-A). (Also on ORPH-4)

ORPHPV-1 through ORPHPV-3

Pages have been added with pathways for HPVmediated (p16+) disease.

ORPH-A 1 of 2

The last line has been revised: "Either IMRT (preferred) or 3D conformal RT is recommended..." (Also on ORPH-A, 2 of 2)

ORPH-B

This page has been added, titled "Principles of p16 Testing for HPV-Mediated Oropharyngeal Cancer."

Cancer of the hypopharynx

HYPO-1

Under clinical stage, the first option revised: Amenable to larynx-preserving [conservation] surgery (Most T1, N0, and selected T2, N0); Second clinical staging pathway redefined: "T1-3, any N"; Footnote removed: "Anatomical imaging is also recommended."

HYPO-2

Second primary treatment option revised: "Surgery: Partial laryngopharyngectomy (open or endoscopic) + ipsilateral or bilateral neck dissection, + hemithyroidectomy, and pretracheal and ipsilateral paratracheal lymph node dissection".

HYPO-3

Primary treatment option revised: "Partial or total laryngopharyngectomy + neck dissection, thyroidectomy and pretracheal and ipsilateral paratracheal lymph node dissection".

HYPO-5

Primary treatment option revised: "Total laryngopharyngectomy + neck dissection + hemi- or total thyroidectomy, after ipsilateral or bilateral paratracheal lymph node dissection".

Cancer of the nasopharynx

NASO-1

Sixth bullet revised: "Imaging for distant metastases with FDG-PET/CT and/or chest CT with contrast.

NASO-2

Under primary treatment for T1, N1-3; T2-T4, any N, the category 3 has been removed from the option of induction chemotherapy followed by chemo/RT. (Also on CHEM-A, 1 of 5).

NASO-A

Last line revised: "Either IMRT (preferred) or 3D conformal RT is recommended for cancers of the nasopharynx to minimize dose to critical structures. Proton therapy can be considered when normal tissue constraints cannot be met by photon-based therapy."

Cancer of the glottic larynx

GLOT-1

Under workup, last bullet revised: "Pulmonary function evaluation for conservation surgery candidates." *GLOT-3*

For N0,N1 disease after surgery, the following line has been added to the primary treatment options: "... and pretracheal and ipsilateral paratracheal lymph node dissection."

GLOT-4

After surgery, option revised: "Laryngectomy with thyroidectomy, ipsilateral, or bilateral neck dissection, and pretracheal and ipsilateral paratracheal lymph node dissection".

GLOT-5

For primary site < PR, "surgery" changed to "laryngectomy."

GLOT-6

The following line has been added to the primary treatment options for N0, N1, and N2-3 disease: "...and pretracheal and ipsilateral paratracheal lymph node dissection."

After primary treatment, pathways have been added to define the adjuvant therapy options for those with adverse features, and those with no adverse features.

Cancer of the supraglottic larynx

SUPRA-2

For positive margin, the adjuvant therapy option of reresection has been revised to: "Re-resection if feasible, in highly selected patients".

Ethmoid sinus tumors

ETHM-2

Footnote "l" revised: "Adverse features include positive margins, high-grade lesions, and intracranial extension (See Discussion)."

ETHM-3

Following incomplete resection and no residual disease:

The following primary treatment option has been revised: "Surgery, if feasible".

The following adjuvant therapy option has been added for those after primary treatment with surgery: "Consider systemic therapy/RT (category 2B) if adverse features."

ETHM-A

Last line revised: "Either IMRT (preferred) or 3D conformal RT is recommended for maxillary sinus or paranasal/ethmoid sinus tumors to minimize dose to critical structures. Proton therapy can be considered when normal tissue constraints cannot be met by photon-based therapy." (Also on MAXI-A)

Maxillary Sinus Tumors

MAXI-1

Footnote "g" revised: "For sinonasal undifferentiated carcinoma (SNUC), small cell or sinonasal neuroendocrine carcinoma (SNEC) histologies, systemic therapy should be a part of the overall treatment. Consider a clinical trial and referral to a major medical center that specializes in these diseases." (Also on ETHM-1)

MAXI-3

Footnote removed: "For surgical resection, consider preoperative RT or preoperative systemic therapy/RT in select patients (category 2B)."

Very advanced head and neck cancer

ADV-2

For PS 0–1, the following primary treatment remains an option but has been removed from this page since it is included in the combination therapy options listed on CHEM-A (2 of 5): "Platinum + 5-FU + cetuximab (category 1)." (Also on ADV-4)

ADV-3

The primary treatment options have been revised for those with a locoregional recurrence without prior RT, if resectable: Surgery or Concurrent systemic therapy/RT or Induction chemotherapy (category 3) followed by RT or systemic therapy/RT.

Footnote "c" added: "When using concurrent systemic therapy/RT, the preferred agent is cisplatin (category 1). See Principles of Systemic Therapy (CHEM-A)."

ADV-A (1 of 2)

Line added to the chemoradiation section: "Data indicate that accelerated fractionation does not offer improved efficacy over conventional fractionation."

Ang K, Zhang Q, Wheeler RH, *et al.* A phase III trial (RTOG 0129) of two radiation-cisplatin regimens for head and neck carcinomas (HNC): Impact of radiation and cisplatin intensity on outcome [abstract]. J Clin Oncol 2010; 28(Suppl 15): Abstract 5507.

Bourhis J, Sire C, Graff P, *et al.* Concomitant chemoradiotherapy versus acceleration of radiotherapy with or without concomitant chemotherapy in locally advanced head and neck carcinoma (GORTEC 99-02): an open-label phase 3 randomised trial. Lancet Oncol 2012; 13: 145–153.

Footnote "2", line added: "Proton therapy can be considered when normal tissue constraints cannot be met by photon-based therapy. (Takiar V, Garden AS, Ma D, *et al.* Reirradiation of head and neck cancers with intensity modulated radiation therapy: Outcomes and analyses. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys 2016; 95: 1117–1131.)"

Occult primary

OCC-1

Under workup, fourth bullet revised: "HPV,

Epstein-Barr virus (EBV) testing for squamous cell or undifferentiated histology".

OCC-2

Definitive treatment revised following evaluation of level IV or V adenocarcinoma of neck node for intraclavicular primary: "Neck dissection if indicated \pm adjuvant treatment if indicated (see OCC-4). Also, a link has been added to FOLL-A after treatment."

ОСС-З

Indications have been revised for the following treatment options:

"Neck dissection (preferred for N1 disease, single node ≤3 cm)"; "RT for N1, single node ≤3 cm (category 2B)"; "Induction chemotherapy for N2-3 (category 3) followed by systemic therapy/RT or RT".

Salivary gland tumors

SALI-3

Cancer site descriptors have been revised:

Major salivary gland (parotid, submandibular, sublingual).

Minor salivary gland

Treatment option revised for majory salivary gland, clinical N0: "Surgery with complete resection of tumor \pm neck dissection for high-grade and/or T3-4 tumors".

Treatment option revised for majory salivary gland, clinical N1: "Surgery + neck dissection",

Added "T3-4 tumors" to list of adverse features after complete resection of a major salivary gland tumor.

Adjuvant treatment options revised if adverse features after complete resection of a major salivary gland cancer:

"Adjuvant RT or systemic therapy/RT (category 2B)". SALI-4

The following recurrence therapy options have been added for those with distant metastases and PS 0-3:

"Androgen receptor therapy (ie. leuprolide, bicalutamide) if AR+; Trastuzumab if HER2+ (category 2B)"

Footnote "m" added: "Check androgen receptor (AR) status and HER2 status prior to treatment for distant metastases."

SALI-A

Last line added: "Proton therapy can be considered when normal tissue constraints cannot be met by photonbased therapy."

Footnote "2" revised: "Neutron therapy was historically considered a promising solution for unresectable salivary gland cancers, but this therapy is currently offered at only one center in the United States. Pfister DG, *et al...*".

SALI-A (continued)

Footnote "5" added: In general, the reirradiated population of head and neck cancer patients described in current literature represents a diverse but highly selected group of patients treated in centers where there is high level of expertise and systems in place for managing acute and long-term toxicities. When the goal of treatment is curative and surgery is not an option, reirradiation strategies can be considered for patients who: develop locoregional failures or second primaries at ≥ 6 months after the initial radiotherapy; can receive additional doses of radiotherapy of at least 60 Gy; and can tolerate concurrent chemotherapy. Organs at risk for toxicity should be carefully analyzed through review of dose volume histograms, and consideration for acceptable doses should be made on the basis of time interval since original radiotherapy, anticipated volumes to be included, and patient's life expectancy. Proton therapy can be considered when normal tissue constraints cannot be met by photon-based therapy. (Takiar V, Garden AS, Ma D, et al. Reirradiation of head and neck cancers with intensity modulated radiation therapy: Outcomes and analyses. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys 2016; 95: 1117-1131.)"

Mucosal melanoma

MM-1

Workup, fifth bullet revised: "Consider FDG-PET/CT or chest/abdominal/pelvic CT with contrast, and brain MRI (with and without contrast) to rule out metastatic disease".

MM-2

"Wide surgical resection" changed to "surgical resection." (Also on MM-3)

MM-3

Primary treatment options revised for stage III disease: "surgical resection, + neck dissection".

MM-4

Additional therapy revised after nodal dissection: " \pm RT to nodal bed for high-risk features".

Footnote "f" added: "High-risk, adverse features: >2 nodes, single node >3 cm, extranodal extension, recurrence in nodal basin after previous surgery."

MM-A

Last two lines added: "Either IMRT or 3D conformal RT is recommended. Proton therapy can be considered when normal tissue constraints cannot be met by photonbased therapy."

Follow-Up Recommendations

FOLL-A (1 of 2)

First line revised: "H&P exam (including a complete head and neck exam; and mirror and fiberoptic examination)".

Imaging recommendations have been grouped together.

FOLL-A (2 of 2)

Response after systemic therapy/RT or RT; First bullet revised under assess extent of disease or distant metastases: "FDG-PET/CTat minimum 12 wk"; Added after FDT-PET/CT: "If imaging is positive, CT of primary and neck or MRI with contrast".

Principles of surgery

SURG-A (3 of 8)

Added to fifth bullet: "If carcinoma in situ is present and if additional margins can be obtained that is the favored approach. Carcinoma in situ should not be considered an indication for concurrent postoperative chemoradiation."

SURG-A (5 of 8)

Under neck management, first bullet revised: "Tumor sites that frequently have bilateral lymphatic drainage (eg, base of tongue, palate, supraglottic larynx, hypopharynx, nasopharynx, deep pre-epiglottic..."

Line revised: "Patients with advanced lesions involving the anterior tongue, floor of the mouth, or lip alveolus that approximate or cross the midline should undergo contralateral selective/modified neck dissection as necessary to achieve adequate tumor resection."

SURG-A (6 of 8)

First bullet revised: "...Elective dissection depends on primary tumor extent and site.

For advanced glottic and hypopharyngeal cancers treated with primary surgery, a level VI dissection (including pretracheal lymph nodes, the delphian lymph node, and unilateral or bilateral paratracheal lymph nodes) and hemithyroidectomy to total thyroidectomy is appropriate. For primary subglottic tumors or glottic cancers with significant subglottic extension, a level VI dissection with unilateral or total thyroidectomy is considered appropriate based on the extent of the primary tumor. For example a T4a glottic tumor with extension through the cricothyroid membrane and subglottic extension should include a total thyroidectomy, and pretracheal and bilateral paratracheal lymph node dissection. Parathyroid glands should be preserved in situ or auto transplanted as indicated."

Radiation techniques

RAD-A (2 of 5)

Under IMRT, PBT and Fractionation, dosing revised in second sentence: The Simultaneous Integrated Boost (SIB) technique uses differential "dose painting" (66–72 Gy to gross disease; 44–63 Gy to subclinical disease) for each fraction..."

Last line added under proton beam therapy: "Proton therapy can be considered when normal tissue constraints cannot be met by photon-based therapy."

RAD-A (3 of 5)

First heading revised: Palliative Radiation 3D Conformal RT, IMRT, and SBRT.

Seventh bullet added under reirradiation: "For 3D conformal RT and IMRT: Standard dosing is 59.4–60 Gy at 1.8–2 Gy/fraction. Hyperfractionated schedule is 60 Gy at 1.2–1.5 Gy/fraction."

Principles of systemic therapy

CHEM-A (1 of 5)

Second bullet revised: "However, an improvement in overall survival with the incorporation of induction chemotherapy compared to proceeding directly to stateof-the-art concurrent chemoRT (cisplatin preferred, category 1) has not been established in randomized studies.

Third sub-bullet revised under induction/sequential chemotherapy for cancer of the Lip, Oral Cavity, Oropharynx, Hypopharynx, Glottic Larynx, Supraglottic Larynx, Ethmoid Sinus, Maxillary, Sinus, Occult Primary: "Following induction, agents used with concurrent chemoradiation typically include weekly carboplatin, weekly cisplatin (category 2B), or weekly cetuximab."

CHEM-A (2 of 5)

Gemcitabine/vinorelbine has been removed from the options for nasopharyngeal cancer.

Cisplatin/gemcitabine has been changed from a category 2A to a category 1 recommendation for recurrent, unresectable or metastatic nasopharyngeal cancer.

New headings have been added to identify the firstline therapy options and second-line/subsequent therapy options.

Pembrolizumab has been added as a category 2B, second-line therapy option for nasopharyngeal cancer, if previously treated, PD-L1-positive recurrent or metastatic disease.

CHEM-A (3 of 5) through CHEM-A (5 of 5) References have been updated.

Principles of nutrition

NUTR-A (1 of 2)

New section added for pain management with the following bullet and references: Assess pain from oral mucositis and prescribe gabapentin or doxepin as clinically indicated.

Bar Ad V, Weinstein G, Dutta PR, *et al.* Gabapentin for the treatment of pain syndrome related to radiationinduced mucositis in patients with head and neck cancer treated with concurrent chemoradiotherapy. Cancer 2010; 116: 4206–4213.

Leenstra JL, Miller RC, Qin R, et al. Doxepin rinse versus placebo in the treatment of acute oral mucositis pain in patients receiving head and neck radiotherapy with or without chemotherapy: a phase III, randomized, double-blind trial (NCCTG-N09C6 [Alliance]). J Clin Oncol 2014; 32: 1571–1577.

Staging

ST-1

Staging tables have been updated to reflect the AJCC 8th Edition Cancer Staging System.

DOI 10.1007/s10330-018-0285-5

Cite this article as: Huang L. Updates of the NCCN guidelines for head and neck cancers. Oncol Transl Med, 2018, 4: 179–184.



Call For Papers Oncology and Translational Medicine

(CN 42-1865/R, ISSN 2095-9621)

Dear Authors,

Oncology and Translational Medicine (OTM), a peer-reviewed open-access journal, is very interested in your study. If you have unpublished papers in hand and have the idea of making our journal a vehicle for your research interests, please feel free to submit your manuscripts to us via the Paper Submission System.

Aims & Scope

- Lung Cancer
- Liver Cancer
- Pancreatic Cancer
- Gastrointestinal Tumors
- Breast Cancer
- Thyroid Cancer
- Bone Tumors
- Genitourinary Tumors
- Brain Tumor
- Blood Diseases
- Gynecologic Oncology
- ENT Tumors
- Skin Cancer
- Cancer Translational Medicine
- Cancer Imageology
- Cancer Chemotherapy
- Radiotherapy
- Tumors Psychology
- Other Tumor-related Contents

Contact Us

Editorial office of Oncology and Translational Medicine Tongji Hospital Tongji Medical College Huazhong University of Science and Technology Jie Fang Da Dao 1095 430030 Wuhan, China Tel.: 86-27-69378388 Email: dmedizin@tjh.tjmu.edu.cn; dmedizin@sina.com Oncology and Translational Medicine (OTM) is sponsored by Tongji Hospital, Tongji Medical College, Huazhong University of Science and Technology, China (English, bimonthly).

OTM mainly publishes original and review articles on oncology and translational medicine. We are working with the commitment to bring the highest quality research to the widest possible audience and share the research work in a timely fashion. Manuscripts considered for publication include regular scientific papers, original research, brief reports and case reports. Review articles, commentaries and letters are welcome.

About Us

- Peer-reviewed
- Rapid publication
- Online first
- Open access
- Both print and online versions

For more information about us, please visit: http://otm.tjh.com.cn



Editors-in-Chief Prof. Anmin Chen (Tongji Hospital, Wuhan, China) Prof. Shiying Yu (Tongji Hospital, Wuhan, China)